# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# FORM 8-K

Current Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): October 20, 2022

# SUNSHINE BIOPHARMA, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

<u>Colorado</u> (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation) <u>001-41282</u> (Commission File Number) <u>20-5566275</u> (IRS Employer ID No.)

Name of Each Exchange on Which Registered

6500 Trans-Canada Highway 4th Floor

Pointe-Claire, Quebec, Canada H9R0A5

(Address of principal executive offices) (zip code)

(514) 426-6161

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Trading Symbol

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of Each Class

| Common Stock, par value \$0.001  | SBFM                                      | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC                             |
|--|---|---|
| Common Stock Purchase Warrants   | SBFMW                                     | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC                             |
| Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing following provisions:                                     | is intended to simultaneously satisfy the | he filing obligation of the registrant under any of the |
| ☐ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under  | ` '                                       |   |
| ☐ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the  |   |   |
| ☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Ru   | lle 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (1    | 17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))                                    |
| ☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Ru   | tle 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (1    | 7 CFR 240.13e-4(c))                                     |
| Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an eme this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange A |   |   |
| Emerging growth company $\square$  |   |   |
| If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark any new or revised financial accounting standards provi    |   |   |
|  |   |   |
|  |   |   |

#### Item 1.01. Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

Effective October 20, 2022 (the "Effective Date"), Sunshine Biopharma, Inc. (the "Company") entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Malek Chamoun ("Mr. Chamoun") and Nora Pharma Inc. ("Nora Pharma"), wherein the Company acquired all of the issued and outstanding shares of Nora Pharma in consideration of a purchase price of \$30,000,000 CAD (approximately \$21,900,000 USD), which was paid as follows:

- \$5,000,000 CAD (approximately \$3,650,000 USD) by issuance of 3,700,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock.
- \$20,000,000 CAD (approximately \$14,600,000 USD) in cash, which was subject to customary adjustments in accordance with the Purchase Agreement; and
- \$5,000,000 CAD (approximately \$3,650,000 USD) in the form of earn-out payable to Mr. Chamoun once earned in a maximum of twenty (20) payments of \$250,000 CAD for every \$1,000,000 CAD increase in gross sales (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) above Nora Pharma's June 30, 2022 gross sales, provided that his employment with the Company is not terminated pursuant to the Company's Employment Agreement with him (See Exhibit 10.2).

Nora Pharma is a Greater Montreal (Canada) area based generic drugs seller founded in 2017. Its portfolio consists of prescription drugs sold under the Nora label, including over 50 commercialized molecules, 17 additional molecules scheduled for launch in 2023 or shortly thereafter and 2 new drug submissions currently under Health Canada review.

During its fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, Nora Pharma generated approximately \$4.5 million USD in revenues. In its fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, revenues increased to approximately \$10.7 million USD. During its fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, Nora Pharma's net income was approximately \$345,000. See "Item 9.01(a) Financial Statements of Business Acquired" below.

Nora's current focus is on organic growth and expanding its current business relationships. Its objectives include signing additional strategic partnerships with leading international pharmaceutical companies to bring unique and differentiated products to Canada, investment in business development and pipeline building by adding attractive products to its existing portfolio to reach new customers/markets and expansion into other medical formats and therapies such as niche medicines, rare diseases, oncology, injectables, biosimilars, OTC and other similar niches.

The foregoing description of the Purchase Agreement is qualified by reference to the full text of the Purchase Agreement, which is filed as an exhibit to this report.

#### Item 2.01. Completion of Acquisition or Disposition of Assets.

The disclosure under Item 1.01 above is incorporated herein by reference.

# Item 3.02. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities.

The disclosure under Item 1.01 above is incorporated herein by reference. In connection with the issuance of the securities described in Item 1.01, the Company relied upon the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, for transactions not involving a public offering.

# Item 5.02. Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers.

On the Effective Date, the Company and Nora Pharma entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Chamoun, Nora Pharma's current President. Pursuant to the employment agreement, Mr. Chamoun will continue to serve as Nora Pharma's President and will be paid a base annual salary of \$125,000 CAD, with 3% annual increases beginning January 1, 2023, and also includes an annual bonus equal to 5% of annual increases in Nora Pharma's gross revenue up to \$5 million (CAD). The disclosure under Item 1.01 above is incorporated herein by reference.

The employment agreement includes non-compete, non-solicitation and non-disparagement provisions.

The foregoing description of the employment agreement is qualified by reference to the full text of the employment agreement, which is filed as an exhibit to this report.

#### Item 7.01. Regulation FD Disclosure.

Concurrently with the filing of this report, the Company will issue a press release regarding the contents of this report. A copy of the press release is attached as Exhibit 99.1 to this report.

In accordance with General Instruction B.2 of Form 8-K, the information in Item 7.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K, including Exhibit 99.1, shall not be deemed to be "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), or otherwise subject to the liability of that section, and shall not be incorporated by reference into any registration statement or other document filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except as shall be expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.

#### Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

#### (a) Financial Statements of Businesses Acquired

The audited financial statements of Nora Pharma Inc. for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2021 and 2022 are filed as Exhibit 99.2 to this report.

#### (b) Pro Forma Financial Information

Pro forma financial information required under this Item 9.01 will be filed by amendment to the original Current Report on Form 8-K no later than 71 calendar days after the date on which this Current Report on Form 8-K was required to be filed.

(d) Exhibits. The following exhibits are included in this report:

| No. Description | l |
|-----------------|---|

- 10.1 Share Purchase Agreement between Sunshine Biopharma, Inc., Malek Chamoun and Nora Pharma Inc.
- 10.2 Employment Agreement between Sunshine Biopharma, Inc., Nora Pharma Inc. and Malek Chamoun
- 99.1 Press Release dated October 20, 2022, announcing the acquisition of Nora Pharma Inc
- 99.2 Audited Financial Statements of Nora Pharma Inc.
- 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in iXBRL)

# **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

SUNSHINE BIOPHARMA, INC. (Registrant) Dated: October 20, 2022

By: /s/ Dr. Steve N. Slilaty
Dr. Steve N. Slilaty, Chief Executive Officer

# SHARE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and among

Sunshine Biopharma Inc.

and

**Malek Chamoun** 

and

Nora Pharma Inc.

Dated as of October 20, 2022.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION                                    |           |
|---|-----------|
| 1.1 Definitions   | 1         |
| 1.2 Gender and Number                                       | 11        |
| 1.3 Certain Phrases   | 11        |
| 1.4 Computation of Time Periods                             | 11        |
| 1.5 Headings, etc.  | 11        |
| 1.6 Disclosure Schedules, Exhibits and Data Room Disclosure | 11        |
| 1.7 Currency  | 12        |
| 1.8 Knowledge   | 12        |
| 1.9 Accounting Terms  | 12        |
| 1.10 Statutory References                                   | 12        |
| 1.11 No Presumption   | 12        |
| 1.12 Governing Law and Jurisdiction                         | 13        |
| ARTICLE 2 PURCHASED SHARES AND PURCHASE PRICE               | 13        |
| 2.1 Purchase and Sale                                       | 13        |
| 2.2 Purchase Price  | 13        |
| 2.3 Pre-Closing Taxes and Transaction Expenses              | 13        |
| 2.4 Estimated Payments                                      | 13        |
| 2.5 Closing Payments  | 14        |
| 2.6 Earn-Out Amount   | 14        |
| 2.7 Adjustment of Purchase Price                            | 15        |
| 2.8 Interest  | 17        |
| ARTICLE 3 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO    | TARGET 17 |
| 3.1 Incorporation and Corporate Power                       | 17        |
| 3.2 Corporate Authorizations                                | 17        |
| 3.3 No Conflict   | 18        |
| 3.4 Authorizations and Consents                             | 18        |
| 3.5 Execution and Binding Obligation                        | 18        |
| 3.6 Authorized and Issued Capital of Target                 | 18        |
| 3.7 No Other Agreements to Purchase                         | 19        |
| 3.8 Dividends and Other Distributions                       | 19        |
| 3.9 Officers and Directors                                  | 19        |
| 3.10 Shareholder Agreements                                 | 19        |
| 3.11 Qualification  | 20        |
| 3.12 Corporate Records                                      | 20        |
| 3.13 Subsidiaries   | 20        |
| 3.14 Conduct of Business in Ordinary Course                 | 20        |
|   |           |
|   |           |

3.15 No Material Adverse Change

| 3.16   | Compliance with Laws                                       | 22       |
|--------|--|----------|
|        | Business Authorizations                                    | 22       |
|        | Regulatory Matters   | 23       |
|        | Sufficiency of Assets                                      | 23       |
|        | Superfluous or Former Assets                               | 24       |
|        | Title to the Assets  | 24       |
|        | No Options, etc.   | 24       |
|        | Condition of Assets  | 24       |
| 3.24   | Material Contracts   | 26       |
| 3.25   | No Breach of Contracts                                     | 27       |
| 3.26   | Related Party Transactions                                 | 27       |
| 3.27   | Intellectual Property                                      | 28       |
| 3.28   | Information Technology                                     | 29       |
| 3.29   | Accounts Receivable  | 29       |
| 3.30   | Books and Records  | 29       |
| 3.31   | Financial Statements                                       | 30       |
| 3.32   | No Undisclosed Liabilities                                 | 30       |
|        | Bank Accounts and Powers of Attorney                       | 30       |
|        | Customers and Suppliers                                    | 30       |
| 3.35   | Product Liability and Warranty Claims                      | 30       |
|        | Insurance  | 31       |
| 3.37   | Litigation   | 31       |
|        | Taxes  | 31       |
|        | Environmental Matters                                      | 33       |
|        | Employee Matters   | 35       |
|        | Employee Benefit Plans                                     | 36       |
|        | No Brokers' Fees, etc.                                     | 38       |
|        | Investment Canada Act                                      | 38       |
|        | Competition Act  | 38       |
|        | No Disagreements with Accountants and Lawyers.             | 38       |
| 3.46   | Full Disclosure  | 38       |
| ARTICI | E 4 REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANT OF SELLER     | 39       |
| 41 (   | Capacity   | 39       |
|        | Corporate Authorizations                                   | 39       |
|        | No Conflict  | 39       |
|        | Authorizations and Consents                                | 39       |
|        | Execution and Binding Obligation                           | 39       |
|        | Fitle to Purchased Shares                                  | 39       |
|        | No Other Agreements to Purchase                            | 40       |
|        | Litigation   | 40       |
|        | No Brokers' Fees, etc.                                     | 40       |
|        | Tax Status   | 40       |
|        | ii   |          |
| ARTICI | E 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER            | 40       |
| F 1 1  | Incomparation and Comparate Power                          | 40       |
|        | Incorporation and Corporate Power Corporate Authorizations | 40<br>40 |
|        | Corporate Authorizations No Conflict                       | 40       |
| J.J 1  | 10 Commer  | 41       |

| 5.4 Authorizations and Consents   | 41       |
|---|----------|
| 5.5 Execution and Binding Obligation  | 41       |
| 5.6 Investment Shares   | 41       |
| ARTICLE 6 CLOSING   | 41       |
| 6.1 Date, Time and Place of Closing   | 41       |
| 6.2 Closing Procedures  | 42       |
| 6.3 Non-Merger 6.4 Non-Waiver   | 42<br>42 |
|   | 42       |
| ARTICLE 7 CONDITIONS OF CLOSING   | 42       |
| 7.1 Conditions in Favour of Purchaser                                       | 42       |
| 7.2 Conditions in Favour of Seller  | 43<br>44 |
| 7.3 Investment Purpose  | 44       |
| ARTICLE 8 INDEMNIFICATION AND REMEDIES                                      | 45       |
| 8.1 Indemnification by Seller   | 45       |
| 8.2 Indemnification by Purchaser  | 46       |
| 8.3 Survival Periods for Claims   | 46       |
| <ul><li>8.4 Limitations on Liability</li><li>8.5 Exclusive Remedy</li></ul> | 47<br>48 |
| 8.6 Notification  | 48       |
| 8.7 Indemnification Procedure — Direct Claims                               | 48       |
| 8.8 Indemnification Procedure — Third Party Claims                          | 49       |
| 8.9 Special Procedure — Tax Matters   | 50       |
| 8.10 Payment  | 52       |
| 8.11 Duty to Mitigate   | 52       |
| 8.12 Subrogation  | 52       |
| 8.13 Agency for Non-Parties   | 52       |
| 8.14 Adjustment to Purchase Price   | 52       |
| ARTICLE 9 POST-CLOSING COVENANTS  | 53       |
| 9.1 Preparation of Tax Returns  | 53       |
| 9.2 Excess Eligible Dividend Election                                       | 54       |
| 9.3 Excess Capital Dividend Election  | 54       |
| 9.4 Access to Books and Records   | 54       |
| 9.5 Removal of Guarantees   | 54       |
| iii   |          |
| ARTICLE 10 MISCELLANEOUS  | 54       |
| 10.1 Notices  | 54       |
| 10.2 Entire Agreement   | 56       |
| 10.3 Amendments   | 56       |
| 10.4 Waiver   | 56       |
| 10.5 Severability   | 56       |

| 10.6  | Assignments               | 56 |
|-------|---------------------------|----|
| 10.7  | Third Party Beneficiaries | 56 |
| 10.8  | Time of the Essence       | 57 |
| 10.9  | Expenses                  | 57 |
| 10.10 | 0 Further Assurances      | 57 |
| 10.11 | 1 Announcements           | 57 |
| 10.12 | 2 Counterparts            | 57 |

#### SHARE PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Share Purchase Agreement is entered into as of the 20<sup>th</sup> day of October, 2022 at the city of Montreal by and among (a) Sunshine Biopharma Inc., a Colorado corporation ("**Purchaser**"), (b) Nora Pharma Inc., a corporation incorporated under the laws of the Province of Quebec ("**Target**") and (c) Malek Chamoun ("**Seller**").

#### **RECITALS**

- A. Seller is the registered and beneficial owner of the shares in the capital of Target set forth in **Exhibit A** hereto, such shares being not less than all of the issued and outstanding shares of all classes in the capital of Target (the "**Purchased Shares**").
- B. Seller wishes to sell the Purchased Shares and Purchaser wishes to purchase the Purchased Shares, on and subject to the terms and conditions set out in this Agreement.

**NOW, THEREFORE**, in consideration of the foregoing premises and of the mutual covenants of the Parties hereinafter set forth and for other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency and receipt of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereby covenant and agree as follows:

# ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 <u>Definitions</u>

In this Agreement, the following terms have the following meanings and grammatical variations of such terms shall have corresponding meanings:

"Actual Pre-Closing Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

"Actual Transaction Expenses" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).

- "Affiliate" means, as applied to any Person, (a) any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by or under common control with that Person, (b) any other Person that owns or controls 50% or more of any voting class of equity securities (including any equity securities issuable upon the exercise of any option or convertible security) of that Person or any of its affiliates. For the purposes of this definition, "control" (including with correlative meanings, the terms "controlling", "controlled by", and "under common control with") as applied to any Person, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.
- "Agreement" means this Share Purchase Agreement, as the same may be amended, restated, replaced, supplemented or novated from time to time; and the words Article and Section followed by a number or letter mean and refer to the specified Article or Section of this Share Purchase Agreement.
- "[•]" means [•]Canada Inc.
- "Arm's Length" means arm's length within the meaning of the Tax Act.
- "ASPE" means Accounting Standards for Private Enterprises, as set out in the Handbook of the Institute of Chartered Accountants, as in effect from time to time;

- "Authorization" means, with respect to any Person, any permit, approval, certificate, registration, consent, waiver, licence or other authorization issued, granted, given or authorized by, or made applicable under the authority of, any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Person or any activities or operations of such Person.
- "Basket Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.4(d).
- "Books and Records" means all books of account, Tax Returns and other Tax records, sales and purchase records, personnel records, Employee files and records, historic documents relating to Employee Plans, sales and purchase records, customer and supplier lists, referral sources, research and development reports and records, production reports and records, equipment logs, operating guides and manuals, business reports, plans and projections and all other documents, files, correspondence and other information of Target (whether in written, electronic or other form) other than the Corporate Records.
- "Business" means the business currently carried on by Target consisting of the commercialization of prescription drugs, behind-the-counter, over-the-counter and on-the-shelves drugs and supplements.
- "Business Authorizations" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.17.
- "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or statutory or civic holiday in Montreal, Quebec.
- "Business IP" means the Owned IP and the Licensed IP.
- "CEWS" means the Canada emergency wage subsidy pursuant to subsection 125.7(2) of the Tax Act, as amended and the Canada emergency rent subsidy pursuant to subsection 125.7(2.1) of the Tax Act, as amended.
- "Closing" means the completion of the transaction of purchase and sale contemplated in this Agreement.
- "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1.
- "Closing Date Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(a).
- "Competition Act" means the Competition Act (Canada) and includes the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means the non-disclosure agreement entered into between Purchaser, Target and Seller dated June 10, 2022.
- "Consent" means any consent, approval, waiver or other authorization required under a Contract.
- "Contracts" means all agreements, arrangements, understandings, commitments and undertakings (whether written or oral), to which a Person is a party or a beneficiary or pursuant to which any of its Property is or may be affected.
- "Core Representations" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.3(a)(i).
- "Corporate Records" means the corporate records of Target, including (a) all constating or constituting documents, articles and by-laws, (b) all minutes of meetings and resolutions of shareholders and directors since the date of incorporation, including minutes prior to any amalgamation, and (c) the share certificate books, securities register, register of transfers and register of directors.

- "Cultural Business" means a business in Canada that carries on any of the activities identified under section 14.1(6) of the Investment Canada Act or its regulations as constituting a "cultural business".
- "Current Liabilities" means as of immediately prior to the Closing, the items listed in Exhibit C.
- "Damages" means any loss, liability, obligation, claim, damages, fines and other penalties, costs, charges or expenses (including costs of investigation and defence and the full amount of all reasonable legal fees and other professional fees).
- "Data Room" means Target's electronic data room set up on the iDeals Solutions VDR site and made available to Purchaser for the purpose of this Agreement.
- "Direct Claim" means any cause, matter, thing, act, omission or state of facts not involving a Third Party Claim or a Tax Claim, which entitles an Indemnified Person to make a claim for indemnification under this Agreement.
- "Disclosure Schedule" means the disclosure schedule of Target delivered to Purchaser concurrently with the execution of this Agreement.
- "Dispute Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(c).
- "Divesture of [•]" means the sale by the Seller, [•]Inc., and [•]Québec Inc., immediately prior to Closing, of all of the shares in the capital of [•].
- "Earn-Out Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).
- "Earn-Out Period" means each twelve-month period comprised between January 1st and December 31st of each financial year of Target after the Closing Date until full payment of the Earn-Out Amount.
- "Earn-Out Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(d).
- "Employee" means an individual who is employed by Target, whether on a full time or part time basis or otherwise, including any such individual on an authorized or statutory leave of absence, including disability (long-term or short-term), workplace safety and insurance, workers' compensation, maternity, paternity or parental or other statutory or approved leave.
- "Employee IP Agreements" means written agreements relating to the protection of proprietary information and assignment of Intellectual Property rights to a Person by its employees.
- "Employment Agreement" means the employment agreement entered into by and between Target and Seller as of the Closing Date.
- "Employee Pension Plans" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.41(a).
- "Employee Plans" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.41(a).
- "Encumbrance" means (a) any lien, hypothec, mortgage, charge, pledge, prior claim, security interest, lien (statutory or otherwise), privilege, *Bank Act* (Canada) security, servitude, easement, right of superficies or co-ownership, right of use, usufruct, emphyteusis, reserve, notice of expropriation, statutory claim, encroachment, title defect, restriction on transfer (such as a pre-emptive right or right of first refusal), restrictive covenant, conditional sale, resolutory condition, ownership or title retention agreement, notice of contamination or notice of restriction of land use, and (b) any other encumbrance of any nature or any arrangement or condition which, in substance, secures payment or performance of an obligation, in each case, whether registered or not.

- "Environment" means water, atmosphere and soil or a combination of any of them, or generally, the ambient milieu with which living species have dynamic relations.
- "Environmental Authorization" means all Authorizations issued pursuant to any Environmental Laws in connection with the operation of the Business or the current or former ownership and use by Target of any Property currently or formerly owned, leased or used by Target or over which the Target has or has had charge, management or control (including the Leased Properties).
- "Environmental Laws" mean all Laws and any implementing regulations or written agency guidance, directive or policy relating to public and occupational health and safety or the Environment including the Environment Quality Act and relating to (i) releases or threatened releases of Hazardous Substances, including, where applicable, the *Guide d'intervention Protection et réhabiliation des terrains contaminés* published by the Quebec Ministry of Environment and Fight against Climate Changes in May 2021; or (ii) the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, transport or management of Hazardous Substances.
- "Environmental Notice" means any written directive, warning or notice of violation, non-compliance or infraction or written notice respecting any claim, demand, investigation, proceeding, judgment or Order from any Governmental Authority or third party relating to non-compliance with, or breach of, any Environmental Laws or Environmental Authorizations by Target.
- "Environmental Release" means any emission, discharge, release, deposit, disposal, issuance, spray, injection, abandonment, escape, migration, spill, leak, seepage, disposal or exhaust (other than exhaust from a vehicle) of any Hazardous Substance, or other occurrence or event defined as such in any Environmental Laws.
- "Escrow Agent" means BCF LLP.
- "Escrow Agreement" means the escrow agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B to be entered into at Closing by and among Purchaser, Seller and the Escrow Agent.
- "Escrow Period" means the period expiring on the date that is 24 months after the Closing Date.
- "Estimated Cash Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(b).
- "Estimated Pre-Closing Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a).
- "Estimated Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a).
- "Estimated Transaction Expenses" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(a).
- "Final Determination" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.9(e).
- "Financial Statements" means (a) the audited financial statements of Target, prepared in accordance with US GAAP, as at (i) June 30, 2021 and (ii) June 30, 2022.
- "Flow of Funds" means the document that sets out the payments to be made at Closing pursuant to Section 2.5, in a form to be agreed by the Parties during the Closing Period.

"Governmental Authority" means (a) any supranational, multinational, national, federal, provincial, territorial, regional, state, county, municipal, local or other governmental or public department, commission, council, central bank, court, arbitral body with legal jurisdiction, commission, board, tribunal, bureau or agency, domestic or foreign, (b) any subdivision or authority of any of the above, or (c) any quasi-governmental or private body exercising any regulatory, expropriation or Tax authority under or for the account of any of the above.

"Government Assistance Program" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.38(q).

"Gross Sales" means the total sales of the Target, unadjusted for the costs related to generating those sales.

"Gross Sales Increase" means the increase in Gross Sales corresponding to the difference between (i) the Gross Sales for a specific Earn-Out Period, and (ii) the Gross Sales for the Earn-Out Period ended immediately before. For the avoidance of doubt, the Gross Sales Increase for 2023 shall be the Gross Sales for the Earn-Out Period ended in 2023, less the 2022 Gross Sales.

"Hazardous Substance" means (a) any substance or material that is prohibited, regulated or designated as a pollutant, contaminant, toxic substance, deleterious substance, dangerous good, waste or residual material, hazardous waste or hazardous residual material, hazardous substance or hazardous material under any provision of Environmental Laws, (b) any petroleum product or by-product and derivatives thereof, (c) any substance or material that is toxic, explosive, poisonous, corrosive, flammable, radioactive, oxidizing, leachable, carcinogenic or mutagenic, (d) asbestos and any asbestos-containing material, (e) chlorinated solvents and (f) polychlorinated biphenyls.

"Indebtedness" means as of immediately prior to the Closing, the aggregate amount (including the current portions thereof) of all principal of, and accreted value and accrued and unpaid interest, prepayment and redemption premiums or penalties (if any), unpaid fees or expenses and other monetary obligations in respect of the following (calculated without any duplication): (a) any indebtedness of Target or jointly with [•] for borrowed money, (b) any indebtedness of Target or jointly with [•] evidenced by any note, bond, debenture or other debt security or instrument, (c) all obligations of Target or jointly with [•]issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of Property or services, all conditional sale, earn-out obligations or seller notes of Target, all post-Closing true-ups or other similar payments of Target, and all obligations of Target under any title retention agreement, each calculated at the maximum amount payable under or pursuant to such obligations (but excluding trade accounts payable and other accrued current liabilities arising in the Ordinary Course (other than the current liability portion of indebtedness for borrowed money)), (d) any obligations of Target or jointly with [•]under leases classified as capital or financial leases in the Financial Statements or required to be capitalized in accordance with ASPE, (e) all obligations of Target for the reimbursement of any obligor on any letter of credit other than the letters of credit listed in Exhibit C, banker's acceptance, performance bond or similar credit transaction, (f) any obligations with respect to the termination of any interest rate hedging or swap agreements, (g) any obligations of Target for overdrawn bank accounts of Target, (h) any obligations of Target for overpayments received from customers and any other credits to the reported liabilities set forth in the Financial Statements, (i) any amounts owed to former shareholders of Target, (j) any obligations or liabilities owing and repayable by Target to any Governmental Authority pursuant to any Government Assistance Program and including for the avoidance of doubt any income Tax relating to the COVID-19 programs implemented by any Governmental Authority, (k) any declared but unpaid dividends or distributions, (m) all accrued but unpaid severance obligations (including the employer portion of any applicable payroll taxes) in respect of any terminated employees, directors or officers (m) any unpaid payroll Taxes deferred by the Target under CEWS or pursuant to or in connection therewith, (n) all amounts that become payable by the Target as a result of the Closing, including any transaction bonuses, change of control bonuses, retention bonuses, other bonuses, fees distributions, remuneration or other compensation, (o) all obligations of the type referred to in clauses (a) through (n) of any Persons the payment of which Target is responsible or liable, directly or indirectly, as obligor, guarantor, surety or otherwise, (p) all obligations of the type referred to in clauses (a) through (q) of other Persons secured by any Encumbrance on any Property of Target (whether or not such obligation is assumed by Target), and (r) any amendment, supplement, modification, deferral, renewal, extension, refunding or refinancing of any Indebtedness of the types referred to above, but excluding: (A) the Current Liabilities, (B) all accrued but unpaid vacation entitlements and severance obligations (including the employer portion of any applicable payroll taxes) in respect of any present employees, directors or officers, and (C) unpaid bonuses payable to any employee (which may or may not be accrued on the balance sheet but relate to pre-Closing operation).

- "Indemnification Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.6(a).
- "Indemnified Person" means a Person with indemnification rights or benefits under this Agreement.
- "Indemnifying Party" means a Party which may have an obligation or liability for indemnification under this Agreement.
- "Indemnitee Representative" means (a) where the Indemnified Person is any Purchaser Indemnified Person, Purchaser, or (b) where the Indemnified Person is any Seller Indemnified Person, Seller.
- "Indemnitor Representative" means (a) in the case of a claim for Damages under Section 8.1, Seller, or (b) in the case of a claim for Damages under Section 8.2, Purchaser.
- "Indemnity Escrow Account" means a separate interest bearing account, set up pursuant to the Escrow Agreement, where the Indemnity Escrow Amount is held for disbursement by the Escrow Agent.
- "Indemnity Escrow Amount" means the portion of the Earn-out Amount reserved for indemnification from time to time, up to the Maximum Escrow Amount, together with all interest, dividends and other income thereon.
- "Information Technology" means all computer systems, data storage, appliances, communication networks and associated infrastructure, software and hardware, whether owned, leased or licenced, and all applicable proprietary rights in such systems, software and hardware, including all documentation and other materials related thereto.
- "Intellectual Property" means all intellectual property of any nature, including: (a) inventions (whether or not patentable and whether or not reduced to practice), patents, patent applications, provisionals, reissuances, divisions, revisions, supplementary protection certificates, continuations, continuations-in-part, extensions, renewals, substitutions and re-examinations, and all patents issuing on the foregoing and all equivalent or similar rights anywhere in the world in inventions and discoveries including invention disclosures; (b) registered or unregistered trademarks, service marks, trade dress, logos, trade names and corporate names, business, corporate and product names and slogans and all goodwill associated therewith; (c) works of authorship, copyrights and moral rights; (d) mask works and any equivalent or similar rights in semiconductor masks, layouts, architectures or topologies; (e) databases, data compilations and data collections; (f) trade secrets and other confidential information, including ideas, discoveries, concepts, research and development, know-how, formulas, compositions, processes, techniques, technical data, clinical trial data, designs, drawings, specifications, and business and marketing plans; (g) domain names, web addresses and websites; (h) works of authorship including computer programs and software implementations of algorithms, models and methodologies, source code, object code and executable code, whether embodied in software, firmware or otherwise, designs, methods, techniques, processes, files, industrial models, schematics, specifications, net lists, build lists, descriptions, flow-charts and other work products used to design, plan, organize and develop any of the foregoing, screens, user interfaces, report formats, firmware, development tools, templates, menus, buttons and icons, and data and documentation related to any of the foregoing; (i) any other intellectual property rights of any nature whatsoever anywhere in the world; and (j) all applications, registrations and renewals in connection with any and all of the foregoing.

"Investment Canada Act" means the Investment Canada Act (Canada) and includes the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Investment Shares" means 3,700,000 shares of Common Stock in the capital of Purchaser.

"Investment Shares Value" means \$5,000,000.

- "Laws" include any federal, provincial, state, foreign or local law, act, constitution, common law, treaty, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, code, policy, guideline, protocol or Order having force of law in Canada or that is otherwise enforced by a Canadian Governmental Authority.
- "Leased Properties" means the lands and premises set out and described in Section 3.23(c)(i) of the Disclosure Schedule by reference to their municipal address and proper legal description.
- "Leases" means the leases and offers to lease in respect of the Leased Properties set out and described in Section 3.23(c)(i) of the Disclosure Schedule.
- "Legal Proceeding" means any litigation, action, application, motion, suit, investigation or audit, hearing, claim, complaint, grievance or proceeding before or by any Governmental Authority, including any appeal or review thereof and any application for leave for appeal or review.
- "Licensed IP" means all Intellectual Property that Target has the right to use under a Contract with another Person and which is material to the Business but excluding all off-the-shelf software.
- "Material Adverse Change" means any fact, change, circumstance or condition that, when considered either individually or in the aggregate with such other facts, changes, circumstances or conditions, has had or would be reasonably expected to have a material adverse change in the business, activities, assets, liabilities, operations, properties, results of operation, or condition (financial or otherwise) of Target, except to the extent resulting from (A) changes generally adversely affecting the Canadian economy (so long as Target is not disproportionately affected thereby); (B) changes adversely affecting the industry in which Target operates (so long as Target is not disproportionately affected thereby); (C) the announcement or pendency of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; (D) acts of war, sabotage or terrorism, military actions or the escalation thereof; (E) any pandemic (including COVID-19), hurricane, tornado, flood, earthquake, natural disasters, act of God or other comparable events; (F) any changes in applicable Laws or accounting rules or principles, including changes in ASPE; and (G) any other action required by this Agreement.
- "Material Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.24.
- "Maximum Escrow Amount" means an aggregate maximum amount of \$ 1,500,000 for the entire Escrow Period.
- "Neutral Accountant" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(f).
- "Non-Competition Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1(e)(viii).
- "Notice Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(c).
- "Order" means any order, writ, judgment, injunction, decree, stipulation, ruling, decision, verdict, determination, award or sanction made, issued or entered by or with any Governmental Authority.
- "Ordinary Course" means, with respect to an action taken by a Person, that such action is consistent (in nature, scope and magnitude) with the past customs and practices of such Person or its business, as the case may be, and is taken in the ordinary course of the normal day-to-day operations of such Person or its business.
- "Owned IP" means all Intellectual Property Rights that Target owns, other than through an inbound license.
- "Parties" means Seller, Purchaser, Target and any other Person who may become a party to this Agreement.

- "Permitted Encumbrances" means on the Closing Date (a) Encumbrances for Taxes, assessments or governmental charges or levies which relate to obligations not yet due or delinquent, the validity of which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves in accordance with ASPE have been made in the Target's books, (b) the reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions, if any, expressed in any original grant from the Crown, (c) notices of lease, title defects or irregularities disclosed as part of the documents and information registered against title prior to the Closing Date which are of minor nature, (d) undetermined or inchoate Encumbrances arising or potentially arising under statutory provisions which have not at the time been filed or registered in accordance with applicable Laws or of which written notice has not been given in accordance with applicable Laws, (e) Encumbrances arising under conditional sales contracts and equipment leases with third parties entered into the Ordinary Course, if any, (f) a moveable hypothec registered in favor of Investissement Québec under number 21-0818143-0001 of the Registre des droits personnels et réels mobiliers, and (g) a moveable hypothec registered in favor of Bank of Montreal under number 22-0597986-005 of the Registre des droits personnels et réels mobiliers
- "Person" includes a natural person, partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, syndicate, sole proprietorship, corporation or company (with or without share capital), limited liability company, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture or other entity or Governmental Authority.
- "Personal Information" means information that is protected by any Privacy Laws.
- "Pre-Closing Tax Period" means a taxation year or fiscal period that ends on or before the Closing Date and the portion of a Straddle Period that ends on the Closing Date.
- "Pre-Closing Taxes" means the aggregate amount representing all income or other Taxes, if any, payable by Target with respect to the Pre-Closing Tax Period including, for the avoidance of doubt, in connection with any Taxes related to the Pre-Closing Transactions.
- "Pre-Closing Transactions" means, collectively, the transactions, steps and documents to be implemented by Target and Seller prior to Closing, as listed and described in **Exhibit D** and shall include, for the avoidance of doubt, (i) Seller's Reorganization and (ii) the Divesture of [•].
- "Prime Rate" means, at any time, the rate of interest per annum equal to the rate which the principal office of the Bank of Montreal in Montréal, Quebec quotes, publishes and refers to as its "prime rate" and which is its reference rate of interest for commercial loans in Canadian dollars made in Canada to Canadian borrowers, adjusted automatically with each quoted or published change in such rate, all without the necessity of any notice to a Party or any other Person.
- "Privacy Laws" means the Act Respecting the Protection of Personal Information in the Private Sector (Quebec), the Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act (Canada), the Personal Information Protection Act (British Columbia), the Personal Information Protection Act (Alberta), and any other similar Laws in Canada governing the protection, receipt, collection, compilation, use, storage, processing, sharing, safeguarding, security, retention, deletion, disposal, destruction, disclosure or transfer of Personal Information or breach notification in respect of Personal Information in any jurisdiction of Canada.
- "Property" means all property and assets of any nature whatsoever, including any corporeal or incorporeal, tangible or intangible, movable or immovable, or personal or real property of any Person.
- "Purchase Price" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2.
- "Purchased Shares" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals hereto.

- "Purchaser" has the meaning set forth in the description of the Parties hereto.
- "Purchaser Indemnified Persons" means (a) Purchaser, (b) if Closing occurs, Purchaser and Target, and (c) to the extent named or involved in any Third Party Claim or Tax Claim, their respective Affiliates, employees, directors, shareholders, officers, representatives and related Persons.
- "Reference Date" means June 30, 2022.
- "Related Party" means, with respect to any Person, (a) any Affiliate of such Person, (b) any current or former director, officer, shareholder, partner or employee of such Person or any Person referred to in clause (a), (c) any member of the immediate family of such Person or individual referred to in clause (b), and (d) any trust or other Person (other than the Target) in which such Person or any of the individuals referred to in clauses (b) and (c) holds (or in which more than one of such Person or individuals collectively hold) beneficially or otherwise, a direct or indirect beneficial ownership of equity interest.
- "Related Party Contracts" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.26(a).
- "Resolution Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.7(e).
- "Seller Indemnified Persons" means (a) Seller, (b) if Closing does not occur, Seller and Target, and (c) to the extent named or involved in any Third Party Claim, their respective Affiliates, employees, shareholders, directors, officers, representatives and related Persons.
- "Seller" has the meaning set forth in the description of the Parties hereto.
- "Seller's Reorganization" means the purchase by the Seller, immediately before Closing, of the shares in the capital of Target held by [•] Inc. and [•]Québec Inc.
- "Straddle Period" means a taxation year or fiscal period that includes, but does not begin or end on, the Closing Date.
- "Straddle Period Return" means a Tax Return for a Straddle Period.
- "Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, partnership, association or other business entity of which (a) if a corporation, a majority of the total voting power of shares entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors thereof, is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof, or (b) if a partnership, association or other business entity, a majority of the partnership or other similar ownership interests thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof. For these purposes, a Person or Persons are deemed to have a majority ownership interest in a partnership, association or other business entity if such Person or Persons are allocated a majority of partnership, association or other business entity gains or losses or control the managing director, managing member, general partner or other managing Person of such partnership, association or other business entity.
- "Target" has the meaning set forth in the description of the Parties hereto.
- "Tax Act" means the Income Tax Act (Canada).
- "Tax Authority" means the Canada Revenue Agency, the Receiver General for Canada, *Revenu Québec* and any other federal, state, local, provincial, territorial or other Governmental Authority in any jurisdiction that is responsible for the administration, implementation, assessment, determination, enforcement, compliance, collection or other imposition of Taxes.

"Tax Claim" means any assessment, reassessment or draft reassessment or other demand that is initiated, instituted or asserted by a Tax Authority which entitles the Indemnified Person to make a claim for indemnification under this Agreement relating to Taxes.

"Tax Proceeding" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.9(b).

"Tax Returns" means all returns, reports, declarations, information returns, designations, elections, notices, filings, forms, statements, claims for refund, and other documents (whether in written, electronic or other form) and any amendments, schedules, attachments, supplements, appendices and exhibits thereto, which have been prepared or filed or required to be prepared or filed in respect of Taxes.

"Taxes" includes any taxes, duties, assessments, imposts, fees, duties, withholdings, levies and other charges of any nature imposed or collected by any Tax Authority and incudes all interest, penalties, fines, additions to tax or other additional amounts imposed by any Tax Authority including those levied on, or measured by, or referred to as, income, gross receipts, profits, capital, license, severance, stamp, premium, windfall franchise, alternative or add on minimum, estimated, transfer, land transfer, sales, goods and services, harmonized sales, use, value-added, excise, withholding, business, Property, occupancy, employer health, payroll, employment, unemployment, disability, health, social services, education and social security taxes or charges, all surtaxes, all customs duties and import and export taxes, countervailing and antidumping, and all employment insurance, health insurance, and Canada and Quebec and other government pension plan and other employer plan premiums, contributions or withholdings, CEWS or other Government Assistance Programs, and all other taxes and similar government charges, levies or assessments of any kind imposed by any Tax Authority, pension plan.

"Third Party Claim" means any Legal Proceeding or demand other than a Tax Claim that is initiated, instituted or asserted by a third party, including a Governmental Authority, against an Indemnified Person which entitles the Indemnified Person to make a claim for indemnification under this Agreement.

"Transaction Documents" means this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement, the Non-Competition Agreement, the Employment Agreement, the Vote Pooling Agreement and all other agreements, certificates and other instruments or documents delivered or given pursuant to this Agreement.

"Transaction Expenses" means all of the following, to the extent incurred by Target but not paid as of Closing: (a) all fees and disbursements of attorneys, investment bankers, accountants and other professional advisors which, in each case, have been incurred by Target in connection with the preparation, execution and consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Pre-Closing Transactions; (b) any fees and expenses incurred by Target (or by Seller, to the extent payable by Target) in connection with obtaining waivers, consents or approvals of any Governmental Authority or third parties on behalf of Target in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby; (c) all brokers and finders fees payable by Target; and (d) all sale, change of control, "stay-around", retention, severance or similar bonuses or payments (including all Taxes related thereto to be paid by Target) to current or former directors, officers, employees and consultants of Target payable solely as a result of the Closing.

"Transfer Agent" means EquinitiTrust Company.

"True-Up Payment" means the sum of the following (any and all of which may be negative number): (a) Estimated Pre-Closing Taxes minus Actual Pre-Closing Taxes; plus (b) Estimated Transaction Expenses minus Actual Transaction Expenses.

"Vote Pooling Agreement" means the voting agreement entered into by and between the Seller and Target as of the Closing Date.

"1933 Act" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3.

"2022 Gross Sales" means the Gross Sales of Target for the financial year ending on June 30, 2022, being \$13,595,329.

#### 1.2 Gender and Number

Any reference in this Agreement to gender includes all genders and words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa.

# 1.3 <u>Certain Phrases</u>

Except where expressly stated otherwise, in this Agreement:

- (a) "either" and "or" are not exclusive and "include", "includes" and "including" are not limiting;
- (b) "hereof", "hereby", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement;
- (c) "date hereof" refers to the date set forth in the initial caption of this Agreement;
- (d) "extent" in the phrase "to the extent" means the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and such phrase does not mean simply "if"; and
- (e) when reference is made in this Agreement to information or documents having been "made available" to Purchaser, that shall include information and documents that were (i) contained in the Data Room no later than 5 p.m., Eastern Time, three (3) days prior to the date of this Agreement, or (ii) delivered to Purchaser, its independent accountants or its counsel.

### 1.4 Computation of Time Periods

If any action may be taken within, or any right or obligation is to expire at the end of, a period of days under this Agreement, then the first day of the period is not counted but the day of its expiry is counted. If the last day of any such period is not a Business Day, such period will end on the next Business Day.

#### 1.5 Headings, etc.

The inclusion of a table of contents, the division of this Agreement into Articles and Sections and the insertion of headings are for convenient reference only and are not to affect or be used in the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

# 1.6 <u>Disclosure Schedules, Exhibits and Data Room Disclosure</u>

- (a) If a matter is said to be set out, disclosed, listed, described or reflected in a particular section of the Disclosure Schedule, it is deemed to have been sufficiently disclosed to the Parties if such matter is fully and plainly described in that particular section of the Disclosure Schedule or there is, in that particular section, a specific cross-reference to another section of the Disclosure Schedule. No such matter is considered to be sufficiently disclosed if it is set out in any other section of the Disclosure Schedule unless there is full and plain description in the cross-referenced section.
- (b) The mere inclusion of an item in the Disclosure Schedule as an exception to a representation and warranty or covenant shall not constitute an agreement that a violation, right of termination, default, liability or other obligation or liability of any kind exists with respect to any item, nor shall it be construed as or constitute an admission by Seller that such item has had, or would have, a Material Adverse Change or a "material adverse effect" or that such item is material or meets or exceeds any monetary or other threshold specified for disclosure in this Agreement.

- (c) Nothing set out in the Disclosure Schedule establishes a standard of materiality.
- (d) The Disclosure Schedule and the Exhibits to this Agreement form an integral part of this Agreement.
- (e) The Disclosure Schedule contains confidential information and may not be disclosed unless (i) it is required to be disclosed pursuant to applicable Law unless such Law permits the Parties to refrain from disclosing the information for confidentiality or other purposes, or (ii) a Party needs to disclose it in order to enforce or exercise its rights under this Agreement.
- (f) The purpose of the information contained in the Data Room is to set out the qualifications, exceptions and other information called for in this Agreement. The information and disclosures contained in the Data Room do not constitute or imply, and will not be construed as:
  - (i) any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement which is not expressly set out in this Agreement;
  - (ii) an admission of any liability or obligation of Seller;
  - (iii) an admission that the information is material;
  - (iv) a standard of materiality, a standard for what is or is not in the Ordinary Course or any other standard contrary to the standards contained in this Agreement; or
  - (v) an expansion of the scope of effect of any of the representations, warranties or covenants set out in this Agreement.

#### 1.7 Currency

All monetary amounts in this Agreement, unless otherwise specifically indicated, are stated in Canadian currency.

# 1.8 Knowledge

Where any representation or warranty in this Agreement is expressly qualified by reference to the knowledge or awareness of Target or Seller, it is deemed to refer to the actual knowledge, after due reasonable inquiry of Malek Chamoun.

### 1.9 Accounting Terms

When not referring to the Financial Statements, all accounting and financial terms and references not defined in this Agreement are to be interpreted in accordance with ASPE.

# 1.10 Statutory References

Unless otherwise specifically indicated, any reference to a statute in this Agreement refers to that statute and to the regulations made under that statute as at the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date, as the same may, from time to time, be amended, re-enacted or replaced.

### 1.11 No Presumption

The Parties and their counsel have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and each of the Transaction Documents. If an ambiguity or a question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement and each of the Transaction Documents are to be construed as if drafted jointly by the Parties. No presumption or burden of proof should arise in favour of any Party by virtue of the authorship of any provision of this Agreement or any of the Transaction Documents.

#### 1.12 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

- (a) This Agreement is governed by and is to be interpreted, construed and enforced in accordance with the Laws of the province of Quebec and the federal Laws of Canada applicable therein, without regard to conflict of law principles.
- (b) Subject to the dispute resolution provisions of this Agreement set forth in Sections 2.7(f), 9.1(d) and 8.7(b), each Party irrevocably (i) attorns and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of Quebec, judicial district of Montreal, in any Legal Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement and (ii) waives objection to the venue of any Legal Proceeding in such court or any argument that such court provides an inconvenient forum. The choice of forum set forth in this Section 1.12(b) shall not be deemed to preclude the enforcement of any Order obtained in such forum or the taking of any action under this Agreement to enforce the same, in any appropriate jurisdiction

# ARTICLE 2 PURCHASED SHARES AND PURCHASE PRICE

#### 2.1 Purchase and Sale

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date Seller covenants and agrees to sell, assign, transfer and deliver to Purchaser and Purchaser covenants and agrees to purchase and acquire from Seller the Purchased Shares.

# 2.2 Purchase Price

- (a) The purchase price for all of the Purchased Shares shall be equal to \$30,000,000 allocated as follows (the "Purchase Price"):
  - (i) \$20,000,000, cash at Closing;
  - (ii) \$5,000,000; the Investment Shares Value;
  - (iii) \$5,000,000 Earn-out Amount, as may be adjusted according to terms contained in this Agreement.

# 2.3 Pre-Closing Taxes and Transaction Expenses

The Pre-Closing Taxes and any Transaction Expenses as of Closing, shall be assumed in their entirety by the Seller.

#### 2.4 Estimated Payments

- (a) On the day prior to the Closing Date, Seller shall provide Purchaser with a detailed statement ("Estimated Statement") (a) containing the good faith estimate (with reasonable supporting information) of (i) the amount of Pre-Closing Taxes as of Closing ("Estimated Pre-Closing Taxes"), and (ii) the amount of Transaction Expenses ("Estimated Transaction Expenses"), (b) the resulting allocation of the Purchase Price, and (c) the amount of Current Liabilities, as stated in Exhibit C.
- (b) The "Estimated Cash Payment" shall be equal to:
  - (i) the portion of the Purchase Price set out in Section 2.2(a)(i), less
  - (ii) the Estimated Pre-Closing Taxes, less
  - (iii) the Estimated Transaction Expenses.

(c) Purchaser shall have the opportunity to review and comment on the Estimated Statement and Seller shall provide Purchaser and its accountants copies of the work papers and supporting documents relating to the Estimated Statement. If at any time prior to Closing, Purchaser objects, in good faith, to any part of the Estimated Cash Payment, it shall advise Seller in writing of the particulars of its objection and the amounts in dispute. If the Parties are unable to settle the dispute prior to Closing, the amount in dispute shall be deducted from the Estimated Cash Payment and the reduced Estimated Cash Payment shall be the Estimated Cash Payment for the purposes of this Agreement, and the amount of the reduction shall be dealt with after Closing in accordance with Section 2.6.

### 2.5 Closing Payments

On the Closing Date, Purchaser shall pay the following:

- (a) the amount of any Transaction Expenses as of the Closing to the payees thereof by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account or accounts designated by the Seller;
- (b) the Estimated Cash Payment by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such account as shall be designated by Seller for payment by Purchaser to Seller; and
- (c) the Investment Shares Value, by the issuance and delivery of the Investment Shares to the Seller and Transfer Agent.

# 2.6 Earn-Out Amount

- (a) As incentive consideration for the Purchased Shares, Purchaser shall pay to Seller a maximum amount equal to \$5,000,000 (the "Earn-Out Amount") in a maximum of twenty (20) partial and equal payments of \$250,000, in accordance with Section2.6(d), for every \$1,000,000 amount of Gross Sales above the 2022 Gross Sales for the first Earn-Out Period, and then for each \$1,000,000 Gross Sales Increase.
- (b) For greater certainty, (i) if the Gross Sales for the first Earn-Out Period ending after the Closing Date is not \$20,000,000 above the 2022 Gross Sales, in which case the total Earn-Out Amount would be due to Seller (20 x \$250,000 = \$5,000,000), then the Seller shall be entitled to the remaining of the Earn-Out Amount after the second Earn-Out Period, and so on, unless and until the Earn-Out Amount is paid in full to the Seller, (ii) the Earn-Out Amount for each Earn-Out Period following the first Earn-Out Period shall only apply to the Gross Sales amount in excess of the 2022 Gross Sales Amount for which no Earn-Out Amount was already paid to Seller by Purchaser (the Gross Sales Increase), and (iii) there shall be no negative Earn-Out Amount and any calculation of the Earn-Out Amount resulting in a negative number shall be deemed to be equal to zero for the applicable Earn-Out Period.

By way of example and for illustration purpose only:

Should the Gross Sales of the Target for the first Earn-Out Period exceed the 2022 Gross Sales by \$5,500,000, then Seller shall be entitled to an Earn-Out Amount equal to 5.5 times \$250,000.

Should the Gross Sales of the Target for the second Earn-Out Period exceed the 2022 Gross Sales by \$9,000,000, then Seller shall be entitled to an Earn-Out Amount equal to 3.5 times \$250,000.

(c) For greater certainty and notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the first Earn-Out Period after the Closing Date shall be the twelve-month period ending on December 31, 2022 and the Earn-Out Amount for such first Earn-Out Period shall be calculated in reference to the 2022 Gross Sales in accordance with Section 2.6(a) hereof and payable not earlier than April 1st, 2023, subject to the Earn-Out Statement being final.

- (d) Within 30 days following the financial statements of Target being final for each Earn-Out Period, such financial statements being part of Purchaser's consolidated financial statements, Purchaser will, at Target's expense, prepare and deliver to Seller a supporting draft calculation based on such financial statements (each an "Earn-Out Statement") setting forth in reasonable detail Purchaser' determination of the portion of the Earn-Out Amount in respect of the Earn-out Period. Each portion of the Earn-Out Amount for each Earn-Out Period shall become due immediately upon the end of the applicable Earn-Out Period, upon the Earn-Out Statement being final, and shall be payable in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.7(k) hereto, which will apply mutatis mutandis.
- (e) The provisions of Sections 2.7(b) to 2.7(l) hereto will apply, *mutatis mutandis*, with the necessary modifications, to the objections, if any, final determination and payment of the Earn-out Amount.
- (f) Until the Earn-out Amount is paid in full to the Seller, Purchaser shall undertake, all actions in good faith and not to knowingly cause or permit anything to be done to avoid the payment of or reduce any partial payment of the Earn-Out Amount, provided however, that the foregoing shall not prevent Purchaser and/or the Target considering Purchaser's and/or the Target's best interests and not designed to avoid the payment of or reduce the Earn-Out Amount, even if they ultimately have such an impact, and, if necessary, Purchaser shall make and shall cause the Target to make, their reasonably commercial efforts to adopt and implement the necessary adjustments not to adversely impact the Earn-Out Amount. Purchaser agrees that the Target will be operated in a manner consistent with the foregoing; provided however that Purchaser shall have no obligation to operate the Target in order to achieve or to maximize the Earn-Out Amount.
- (g) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, any portion of the Earn-Out Amount payable to Seller, as determined in accordance with this Section 2.6, up the Maximum Escrow Amount, shall first be paid by Purchaser to the Escrow Agent by wire transfer in immediately available funds to such account as shall be designated by the Escrow Agent, for deposit into the Indemnity Escrow Account. For the avoidance of doubt, any portion of the Earn-Out Amount payable to Seller in excess of the Maximum Escrow Amount shall be paid by Purchaser directly to Seller in accordance with this Section 2.6.
- (h) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, in the event that Seller's employment with Target pursuant to the Employment Agreement (i) is terminated voluntarily by Seller or (ii) is terminated following Purchaser's dismissal of Seller for serious reason or for cause (as defined in applicable Laws), Seller will not be entitled to any Earn-Out Amount that is not due as of the date of the termination of Seller's employment with Target. If Seller is dismissed without cause within the four (4) years following the Closing Date, then the difference between the Earn-Out Amount and portion of the Earn-Out Amount paid to Seller prior to the date of dismissal shall immediately become due and payable to Seller, subject to the portion of such Earn-Out Amount in the Indemnity Escrow Account, which shall remain in escrow in accordance with the terms of the Escrow Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, (i) any Earn-Out Amount due but not paid or payable as of the date of any voluntary termination of his employment by Seller or dismissal for serious reason or for cause (as defined in applicable Laws) shall be paid to Seller in accordance with the terms of this Agreement; and (ii) if Seller's employment is terminated as a result of the death or disability of Seller (as defined in the Employment Agreement), Seller (or his heirs or legatees, as the case may be) will remain entitled to any portion of the Earn-Out Amount that is due or that will become due or payable pursuant to this Agreement.

# 2.7 Adjustment of Purchase Price

As soon as practicable (but in no event later than 120 days following the Closing Date), Purchaser shall deliver to Seller a statement (the "Closing Date Statement") setting forth the calculation, with supporting written documentation and detail (including consolidated balance sheets of Target as of the Closing Date and supporting schedule setting forth in reasonable detail all assets and liabilities included therein), of (i) the amount of Pre-Closing Taxes as of the Closing ("Actual Pre-Closing Taxes"), (ii) the amount of Transaction Expenses as of the Closing ("Actual Transaction Expenses"), and (iii) the amount of the resulting True-Up Payment. The Closing Date Statement must be prepared in accordance with US GAAP. Seller shall provide Purchaser and its independent accountants access, upon every reasonable request, to all available books and records relating to Target.

- (b) Until such time as the calculation of the True-Up Payment as shown on the Closing Date Statement is final, binding and conclusive on the Parties in accordance with this Section 2.7, (i) Purchaser shall, and shall cause Target to (i) provide Seller and his accountants copies of, and access upon reasonable notice at all reasonable times during normal business hours to, the work papers and supporting documents of Target relating to the Closing Date Statement; and (ii) use their commercially reasonable efforts to provide Seller and his accountants with copies of, and permit them access upon reasonable notice at all reasonable times during normal business hours to, the work papers and supporting documents of the auditors of Target relating to the Closing Date Statement
- (c) If Seller has any objections to the Closing Date Statement, Seller shall, within 60 days after Seller's receipt of the Closing Date Statement (the "Notice Period"), give written notice (the "Dispute Notice") to Purchaser, and to the extent practicable based on the information available, specifying in reasonable detail such objections and the basis therefor.
- (d) If Seller does not deliver the Dispute Notice within such 60-day period, Purchaser's determinations set out in the Closing Date Statement shall be final, binding and conclusive on Seller and Purchaser.
- (e) If Seller provides a Dispute Notice within the Notice Period, Seller and Purchaser shall negotiate in good faith during the 15 Business Day period (the "**Resolution Period**") after the date of Purchaser's receipt of the Dispute Notice to resolve any disputes regarding the amounts set forth in the Dispute Notice.
- (f) If Seller and Purchaser are unable to resolve all such disputes within the Resolution Period, then within 10 Business Days after the expiration of the Resolution Period, all unresolved disputes shall be submitted to the accounting firm KPMG LLP (the "Neutral Accountant"), who shall be engaged as an expert and not as an arbitrator, to provide a final, binding and conclusive resolution of all such unresolved disputes.
- (g) Within 15 days after the Neutral Accountant is appointed as described above, Purchaser shall forward a copy of the Closing Date Statement to the Neutral Accountant, and Seller shall forward a copy of the written objection(s) thereto, as well as, in each case, any relevant supporting documentation. The Neutral Accountant's role shall be limited to resolving such objections and determining the correct calculations to be used on the disputed portions of the Closing Date Statement in order to determine the True-Up Payment. In resolving such objections, the Neutral Accountant shall apply the provisions of this Agreement concerning the determination of the Closing Date Statement. The Neutral Accountant shall promptly provide written notice of its resolution of such objections and determination of the True-Up Payment to Purchaser and Seller and the resulting adjustments shall be deemed finally determined for purposes of Section 2.7 and the decision of the Neutral Accountant shall be final and binding upon the Parties and will not be subject to appeal absent manifest error. The Neutral Accountant shall be instructed to use reasonable efforts to perform its services within 30 days of submission of the Closing Date Statement and objection(s) thereto, together with all relevant supporting documentation and, in any case, as soon as practicable after such submission. If the Neutral Accountant selected as described above is unable or unwilling to act when called upon pursuant to this Section 2.7, then the Parties shall promptly appoint a substitute to act in substitution for the original designee, (or if no substitute is so appointed within 15 days after the expiration of the Resolution Period, then such dispute shall be resolved by a single arbitrator, sitting in Montreal, Quebec, appointed by the ADR Institute of Canada upon application by either Party to be made within five (5) days thereafter), and, upon acceptance of such appointment, such substitute, or arbitrator so appointed, shall, for purposes of this Agreement, be deemed the Neutral Accountant, as applicable, and the time periods prescribed above in this Section 2.7(g) shall run from the date of such substitute's or arbitrator's acceptance of appointment hereunder.
- (h) The Neutral Accountant will determine the allocation of the cost of its review and report based on the inverse of the percentage its determination (before such allocation) bears to the total amount of the disputed portions of the Closing Date Statement as originally submitted to the Neutral Accountant. For example, should the disputed portions of the Closing Date Statement total in amount to \$1,000 and the Neutral Accountant awards \$600 in favour of Seller's position, 60% of the costs of its review would be borne by Purchaser and 40% of the costs would be borne by Seller.

- (i) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, any disputes regarding amounts shown in the Closing Date Statement shall be resolved as set forth in this Section 2.7.
- (j) If (i) the True-Up Payment is a positive number, then the Purchase Price shall be deemed increased by a corresponding amount and Purchaser shall pay to Seller the absolute amount of the True-Up Payment in accordance with Section 2.7(k) and, if (ii) the True-Up Payment is a negative number, then the Purchase Price will be deemed to be decreased by a corresponding amount and Seller shall pay to Purchaser the amount of the True-Up Payment in accordance with Section 2.7(k).
- (k) If the amount of the True-Up Payment is undisputed it shall be paid within five (5) Business Days after delivery of the Dispute Notice (or, if no Dispute Notice is delivered within the Notice Period, then five (5) Business Days after the last day of the Notice Period). If the amount of the True-Up Payment is disputed it shall be paid within five (5) Business Days after resolution during the Resolution Period or resolution by the Neutral Accountant, as applicable. The True-Up Payment shall be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to a bank account designated by the recipient Party.
- (l) The determination and adjustment of the Purchase Price in accordance with the provisions of this Section 2.7 shall not limit or affect any other rights or causes of action which either Purchaser or Seller may have with respect to the representations, warranties, covenants and indemnities in its favour contained in this Agreement.

#### 2.8 Interest

Any and all amounts payable pursuant to this Agreement, including all adjustments and indemnities hereunder, outstanding at any time in whole or in part beyond the delay provided for payment shall bear interest on the outstanding sum owing thereunder at the rate per annum equal to the Prime Rate plus five percent (5%) per annum, calculated daily and payable monthly in arrears on the last day of each and every month, with interest on all overdue interest at the same rate and calculated and payable in the same manner.

# ARTICLE 3 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO TARGET

Seller hereby represents and warrants as follows to Purchaser and acknowledges and confirms that Purchaser is relying upon the representations and warranties in entering into this Agreement and purchasing the Purchased Shares:

# 3.1 <u>Incorporation and Corporate Power</u>

Target is a solvent Person (within the meaning of the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada) duly incorporated, amalgamated or continued, as the case may be, organized and existing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, amalgamation or continuation, as the case may be, and has the corporate power and authority to own and operate its Property, carry on its business in each jurisdiction in which it carries on such business and enter into, deliver and perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

# 3.2 Corporate Authorizations

The execution, delivery and performance by Target of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party:

- (a) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of such party; and
- (b) do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance) result in a breach or a violation of, or conflict with, or allow any other Person to exercise any rights under, any of its constating documents, shareholders' agreements, by-laws or resolutions of its board of directors or shareholders.

#### 3.3 No Conflict

The execution, delivery and performance by Target of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance):

- (a) result in a breach or a violation of, conflict with, or cause the termination or revocation of, any Authorization held by Target or necessary to the ownership or use of its Property or the operation of the Business and to the ownership;
- (b) result in or require the creation of any Encumbrance upon any Property of Target or any Leased Properties;
- (c) result in a breach or a violation of, or conflict with, (i) any Order binding on Target, (ii) any Law applicable to Target, or (iii) any Material Contract binding on or affecting Target, subject to the provision of appropriate notice or the obtention of the required Authorization or Consent whenever required by the terms of any such Material Contract as set out in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule; or
- (d) result in or give any Person the right to seek, or to cause:
  - (i) the termination, cancellation, amendment or renegotiation of any Contract binding on or affecting Target, subject to the provision of appropriate notice or the obtention of the required Authorization or Consent whenever required by the terms of any such Material Contract as set out in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule;
  - (ii) the acceleration of any debt or other obligation of Target, subject to the provision of appropriate notice or the obtention of the required Authorization or Consent whenever required by the terms of any such Material Contract as set out in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule; or
  - (iii) the forfeiture or other loss, in whole or in part, of any benefit which would otherwise accrue to Target and be materially detrimental to the Target or the Business.

#### 3.4 Authorizations and Consents

Except as set out in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule, there is no requirement for Target to make any filing with, give any notice to, or obtain any Authorization or Consent of, any Governmental Authority or any Person who is a party to a Material Contract binding on or affecting Target, as a result of, or in connection with, or as a condition to the lawful completion of, the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents to which Target is a party.

### 3.5 Execution and Binding Obligation

The Transaction Documents to which Target is a party have been (or will be) duly executed and delivered by Target and constitute (or will constitute) legal, valid and binding obligations of Target, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.

### 3.6 Authorized and Issued Capital of Target

(a) The authorized capital of Target consists of an unlimited number of Class A common shares and Class B to K preferred shares, of which 10,000 Class A common shares have been duly issued and are outstanding, which are all fully paid and non-assessable. No shares of any class of preferred shares have been issued or are outstanding. Target Shares represent all of the issued and outstanding securities in the capital of Target and have been issued in compliance with all applicable Laws. Target is and has always been a private issuer (as such term is defined in Section 2.4 of *Regulation 45-106 respecting Prospectus Exemptions* (Québec)). No shares or other securities of Target have been issued in violation of any pre-emptive or similar rights of the current or past holders of equity interests in Target. The Shares are owned of record and beneficially by the Seller, free and clear of all Encumbrances. Upon consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Purchaser shall own all of the Shares, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

- (b) Except as set out in Section 3.6 of the Disclosure Schedule, no resolution or consent of the directors or shareholders of Target is required to authorize or approve the transfer of the Target Shares to Purchaser or any of the other transactions contemplated in the Transaction Documents.
- (c) There are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, convertible securities, or other rights, agreements, arrangements, or commitments of any kind relating to the share capital of Target or obligation of the Seller or Target to issue or sell any shares of, or any other interest in, Target. Target does not have outstanding or authorized any share appreciation, phantom stock, profit participation, or similar rights. There are no voting trusts, stockholder agreements, proxies, or other agreements or understandings in effect with respect to the voting or transfer of any of the Shares.
- (d) None of the issued and outstanding securities of Target are held, directly or indirectly by any person or entity considered by FINRA as unacceptable. In the event Target is notified by FINRA that it has a shareholder that is unacceptable to FINRA, Seller, at its sole cost, shall take all action necessary to remedy such situation. Failure of Seller to successfully take such action shall cause this Agreement to be voidable, at the election of the Purchaser.

#### 3.7 No Other Agreements to Purchase

Except for Purchaser's rights under this Agreement, no Person has any written or oral agreement, option, warrant, understanding or commitment or any right or privilege (whether by Law, contractual or otherwise) capable of becoming such for:

- (a) the direct or indirect purchase or acquisition from the Seller of any of the Target Shares; or
- (b) the purchase, subscription, allotment or issuance of any of the unissued shares or other securities of Target.

# 3.8 <u>Dividends and Other Distributions</u>

Except as specifically contemplated under the Pre-Closing Transactions, since the Reference Date, Target has not declared or paid any dividends or declared or made any return of capital or other distribution on any of its shares or other securities nor Target has, directly or indirectly, redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired any of its shares or other securities or agreed to do any of the foregoing.

# 3.9 Officers and Directors

A true and complete list of all of the directors and officers of Target as of the date of this Agreement is set out in Section 3.9 of the Disclosure Schedule.

#### 3.10 Shareholder Agreements

Except as set out in Section 3.10 of the Disclosure Schedule, Target has never been a party to, subject to, or affected by, any unanimous shareholders agreement or declaration and there is no shareholder agreement, pooling agreement, voting trust or other similar agreement which restricts, in whole or in part, the powers of the directors to manage, or supervise the management of, the business and affairs of Target or which affects the ownership or voting of any of the securities of Target.

#### 3.11 Qualification

Target is qualified, licensed or registered to carry on business in the jurisdictions set out in Section 3.11 of the Disclosure Schedule, which include all jurisdictions in which:

- (a) the nature of its Property or the Business makes such qualification necessary;
- (b) Target owns or leases any Property; or
- (c) Target conducts any Business.

#### 3.12 Corporate Records

The Corporate Records are complete and accurate in all material respects and all corporate proceedings and actions reflected in such Corporate Records have been conducted or taken in compliance with all applicable Laws and with the articles and by-laws of Target.

#### 3.13 Subsidiaries

Target has no Subsidiaries and holds no securities or other ownership, equity or proprietary interests in any other Person.

# 3.14 Conduct of Business in Ordinary Course

Except as set out in Section 3.14 of the Disclosure Schedule and as specifically contemplated under the Pre-Closing Transactions, since the Reference Date, the Business has been carried on in the Ordinary Course. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Target has not:

- (a) sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of any Property except
  - (i) assets which are obsolete and which, individually or in the aggregate, do not exceed \$25,000 in book value; and
  - (ii) inventory sold in the Ordinary Course.
- (b) granted or suffered any Encumbrance upon any Property other than a Permitted Encumbrance;
- (c) issued or sold any shares, bonds or other securities of Target;
- (d) made any capital expenditures;
- (e) paid any secured or unsecured obligation or liability (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) which, individually or in the aggregate, exceeded \$25,000 other than in the Ordinary Course;
- (f) increased its indebtedness for borrowed money or made any loan or advance to any Person, or assumed, guaranteed or otherwise became liable with respect to the obligation of any Person;
- (g) cancelled any debts or claims owed to it or amended, terminated or waived any rights of value to Target which, individually or in the aggregate, exceeded \$25,000;

- (h) made any bonus or profit sharing distribution or similar payment of any kind other than in accordance with the Employee Plans;
- (i) made any payment to an officer, director, former director, Employee or related party other than at the regular rates payable by way of salary or other remuneration or for the reimbursement of expenses incurred in the Ordinary Course;
- (j) removed or appointed any auditor or director or terminated or hired any officer or other senior Person;
- (k) made any change in the compensation paid or payable to any officer or director of Target or granted any increase in the rate of wages, salaries, bonuses or other remuneration of any Employees;
- (1) suffered any extraordinary loss, damage or destruction, whether or not covered by insurance;
- (m) terminated or suffered the termination of, any Material Contract other than due to its expiration in accordance with its terms and not as a result of the potential completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (n) written down the value of any Property owned or used by Target, including inventory and capital lease assets, except on account of short-dated or expired product shelf life, depreciation and amortization in the Ordinary Course;
- (o) waived or written off as uncollectible any accounts receivable or any portion thereof other than as provisioned for in the Financial Statements;
- (p) increased its reserves for contingent liabilities;
- (q) suffered any material shortage or any cessation or material interruption of inventory shipments, supplies or ordinary services;
- (r) made any forward purchase commitments either in excess of the requirements of Target for normal operating purposes or at prices higher than the current market prices;
- (s) compromised or settled any litigation or action by a Governmental Authority relating to any Property used by Target (including the Leased Properties) or the Business;
- (t) cancelled or reduced any insurance coverage;
- (u) permitted any of its facilities to be shut down for any period of time in excess of 12 hours;
- (v) made any material change in the method of billing or the credit terms made available to the customers of the Business;
- (w) made any change in any method of accounting or auditing practice;
- (x) amended its organizational documents or structure; or
- (y) authorized, agreed or otherwise committed, whether or not in writing, to do any of the foregoing.

#### 3.15 No Material Adverse Change

Except as disclosed in Section 3.15 of the Disclosure Schedule, since the Reference Date, there has not been any Material Adverse Change.

#### 3.16 <u>Compliance with Laws</u>

(a) General. Target has maintained all Books and Records and its Corporate Records, has duly complied with, and is conducting and has always conducted the Business and any past business, in compliance with all applicable Laws in all material respects. Target has not received any written complaint or notice of any breach or violation by it of any such Laws. There is no investigation, request for information, or other proceeding by any Governmental Authority pending or, to the knowledge of the Seller, threatened against the Target.

#### (b) **Privacy Laws.** All Personal Information handled by Target:

- (i) has been collected, used or disclosed with the consent of each individual to which such Personal Information relates (if such consent was required under applicable Privacy Laws) or for a purpose in respect of which consent may, under applicable Privacy Laws, be implied; and
- (ii) has been used only for the purposes for which the Personal Information was initially collected or for a subsequent purpose for which consent was subsequently obtained;

# (c) Anti-Corruption.

- (i) Target has not, nor, to the knowledge of Seller, any other Person acting on Target's behalf has: (A) used any funds for any unlawful payment or purpose (including unlawful payments relating to political activity to government or public officials or others in any jurisdiction or established or maintained any unlawful or unrecorded funds in violation of Law); (B) paid, directly or indirectly, any fee, commission or other sums of money or other Property, however characterized, to any governmental official or client or supplier of Target for any unlawful purpose; or (C) has committed any act that constitutes a breach of the *Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act* (Canada), the United States *Foreign Corrupt Practices Act*, or any similar Law in any other jurisdiction, and Target has adopted and implemented and maintains and enforces policies and procedures designed to ensure continued compliance with such Laws.
- (ii) Target has not, nor, to the knowledge of Seller, any other Person acting on Target's behalf has violated any Law (including any Law regulating lobbying, accounting, bids or conflicts of interests), which violation could have an adverse effect on: (A) Purchaser's ability to conduct normal operations of the Business after the Closing; or (B) the ability of Seller to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. No change, fact, event, circumstance, condition or omission has occurred that has or could have Target suspended or debarred from doing business with a Governmental Authority or otherwise prevent Target or the Business from enforcing, biding or applying for Contracts with a Governmental Authority.
- (d) **Sanctions.** Target has not sold any product or furnished any service in violation of any sanction applicable under the United Nations Act, the Special Economic Measures Act, the Freezing Assets of Corrupt Foreign Officials Act, the Corruption of Public Foreign Officials Act or any other similar Law or foreign equivalent.

# 3.17 Business Authorizations

(a) Target owns, possesses or lawfully uses in the operation of the Business, all Authorizations which are necessary for it to conduct the Business or for the ownership and use of any Property used by Target (including the Leased Properties). All such Authorizations are set out in Section 3.17 of the Disclosure Schedule (the "Business Authorizations").

- (b) Each Business Authorization is (i) valid, subsisting and in good standing, and (ii) renewable by its terms, by applicable Laws or in the Ordinary Course, agree to any materially different terms or conditions or pay any amounts other than routine filing fees.
- (c) Except as disclosed in Section 3.17(c) of the Disclosure Schedule, Target is not in default or breach of any Business Authorization and no Legal Proceeding is pending or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened to revoke or limit any Business Authorization.

# 3.18 Regulatory Matters

- (a) Target has obtained all clearances, authorizations, licenses and registrations required by any foreign or domestic Governmental Authority (including, without limitation, Health Canada and the FDA, if applicable) to permit the conduct of its business as currently conducted. Target has filed with the applicable regulatory authorities (including, without limitation, Health Canada, the FDA or any other applicable Governmental Authority performing functions similar to those performed by Health Canada or the FDA) all materially required filings, declarations, listings, registrations, reports or submissions, including but not limited to adverse event reports. All such filings, declarations, listings, registrations, reports or submissions were in compliance with applicable Laws when filed (or were corrected or supplemented by a subsequent submission), and no material deficiencies have been asserted by any applicable Governmental Authority with respect to any such filings, declarations, listing, registrations, reports or submissions.
- (b) All products labeled, distributed, marketed, stored, sold, imported by or on behalf of Target that are subject to the jurisdiction of Health Canada, the FDA or any other applicable Governmental Authority performing functions similar to those performed by Health Canada or the FDA have been and are being labeled, distributed, marketed, stored, sold, and imported, as applicable, in all material respects in compliance with Health Canada Laws, any comparable Laws enforced by any other comparable Governmental Authority that has jurisdiction over the operations of Target, or any other applicable Law, including those regarding labeling, advertising, record-keeping, and adverse event reporting. Target has not (i) made an untrue statement of a material fact or fraudulent statement to Health Canada or any comparable Governmental Authority, (ii) failed to disclose a material fact required to be disclosed to Health Canada or any comparable Governmental Authority, or (iii) committed any other act, made any statement or failed to make any statement that (in any such case) establishes a reasonable basis for Health Canada to invoke its fraud, untrue statements of material facts, bribery, and illegal gratuities policy. Target is not the subject of any pending or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened investigation by Health Canada.
- (c) To the knowledge of Seller, there are no currently existing facts that will (i) cause the withdrawal or recall, or require suspension or additional approvals or clearances, of any product currently sold by Target, (ii) require a change in the manufacturing, marketing classification, labeling or intended use of any such product, or (iii) require the termination or suspension of marketing of any such product. No product has been recalled or subject to a field safety notification (whether voluntarily or otherwise) or other similar safety notification or safety alert from Health Canada or any other Governmental Authority that has jurisdiction over the operations of Target; and (ii) Target has not received written notice (whether completed or pending) of any proceeding seeking recall, suspension or seizure of any product.
- (d) Target is in material compliance and at all times has been in material compliance with all Laws applicable to the operation of its business.
- (e) Target has not been, and none of its officers, directors, or employees have ever been, (i) debarred, suspended, or excluded from participation under a federal health care program and/or under the provisions of the *Generic Drug Enforcement Act of 1992, 21 U.S.C.* §335a (a) and (b), or (ii) convicted of a crime for which a person can be debarred, suspended, or excluded.

# 3.19 Sufficiency of Assets

(a) The Business is the only business operation carried on by Target and the Property respectively owned by Target include all Property necessary for the conduct after Closing of the Business substantially in the same manner as it was conducted prior to Closing.

(b) No Property (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any Business Authorization) used in or held for use in connection with the business or activities of Target or purported to be owned by Target are owned by any Person other than such Target, except for the Leased Properties, the personal properties leased by Target and the Intellectual Property licensed to Target, and no Seller or Related Party of any Seller has any direct or indirect interest in any Property used or held for use in connection with the business or activities of Target.

# 3.20 Superfluous or Former Assets

- (a) Target does not own or possess any Property which is not necessary for the purpose of conducting the Business as it is currently being conducted.
- (b) Except as disclosed in Section 3.20 of the Disclosure Schedule, Target is not and has never been the owner or lessee of, or subject to any agreement, option or right to own or lease, any real or immovable Property or any interest in any real or immovable Property, other than the Leased Properties.

#### 3.21 Title to the Assets

Target owns (with good, valid and marketable title) all of the properties that it purports to own including all the properties reflected as being owned by Target on the balance sheet forming part of the Financial Statements or otherwise in its Books and Records. Target has legal and beneficial ownership of such properties free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances. This Section 3.21 does not relate to Intellectual Property, which is the subject of Section 3.27.

# 3.22 <u>No Options, etc.</u>

No Person has any written or oral agreement, option, understanding or commitment, or any right or privilege (whether by Law, contractual or otherwise) capable of becoming such for the purchase or other acquisition from Target of any of its Property other than pursuant to purchase orders for inventory sold in the Ordinary Course.

# 3.23 Condition of Assets

(a) **Personal or Movable Property.** Subject to normal wear-and-tear, the machinery, equipment, vehicles and other tangible personal or movable Property owned, leased or otherwise used by Target are in good operating condition and repair having regard to their use and age and are adequate and suitable for the uses to which they are being put. None of such machinery, equipment, vehicles or other Property is in need of maintenance or repairs except for ordinary routine maintenance and repairs that are not material in nature or cost. During the five (5) years preceding the date of this Agreement, there has not been any significant interruption of operations (being an interruption of at least two (2) consecutive Business Days) of the Business due to inadequate maintenance of any of its Property or the Leased Properties.

# (b) Real or Immovable Property.

(i) Target does not own any immovable property.

#### (c) Lease and Leased Properties.

(i) Target is not a party to, or under any agreement to become a party to, any real or immovable Property lease other than the Lease, true, correct and complete copies of which have been made available to Purchaser. The Lease is in good standing, creates a good and valid leasehold estate in favour of Target party thereto in the Leased Properties thereby demised and is in full force and effect without amendment, except as set out in Section 3.23(c) of the Disclosure Schedule.

- (ii) With respect to each Lease where Target is a lessee:
  - (A) such Lease (or a notice in respect of the Lease) has been properly registered in the office of the appropriate land registry division;
  - (B) all rents and additional rents have been paid as of the Closing Date;
  - (C) no waiver, indulgence or postponement of Target's obligations have been granted by the lessor;
  - (D) there exist no event of default or event, occurrence, condition or act (including the purchase of the Purchased Shares) which, with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance, would become a default under such Lease or give rise to a right of amendment, cancellation or termination of the Lease or restrict the ability of Target to exercise any of its rights as lessee thereunder, including renewal of extension options or first rights of refusal contained therein; and
  - (E) to the knowledge of Seller, all of the covenants to be performed by any party (other than Target) under such Lease have been fully performed as of the Closing Date.
- (iii) The Leased Properties are suitably zoned for the Business as presently conducted and are adequate and suitable for the purpose for which they are currently being used by the Target.
- (iv) The Leased Properties are fully serviced for the purpose of the Business.
- (v) Any work or leasehold improvements (including any improvements, installations or alterations) made, erected or installed by or at the request of Target to any of the Leased Properties have been made pursuant to and in accordance with building permits duly and properly issued and supplemented, where and if applicable, by appropriate certificates of occupancy. All payments owing to contractors, sub-contractors, workers or any suppliers of goods, services or utilities with respect to the Leased Properties have been paid in full, without subrogation. All delays to register legal hypothecs against the Leased Properties arising out of construction, renovation or work shall have expired prior to the Closing Date and, on the Closing Date, no such legal hypothecs or liens shall have been registered or remain undischarged.
- (vi) No Legal Proceeding currently exists with, or to the knowledge of Seller, is threatened by, any Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Leased Properties with respect to any Laws which affect the Leased Properties or any part thereof or to which the Leased Properties or any part thereof is subject, or as to the application of any such Laws to any part of the Leased Properties.
- (vii) To the knowledge of the Seller, none of the Leased Properties, nor their use, operation or maintenance for the purpose of carrying on the Business, violates any restrictive covenant or any provision of applicable Law.
- (viii) To the knowledge of Seller, no condemnation, rezoning, dedication or expropriation Legal Proceeding is pending or threatened against any of the Leased Properties, and, to the knowledge of Seller, there is no plan, study, notice of intent or pending by-law which, if implemented, would change the zoning of any of the Leased Properties or adversely affect the ability of Target to carry on the Business in the Ordinary Course. There are no outstanding work orders from or required by any Governmental Authority and there are no matters under discussion with or by Target relating to work orders on or in respect of the Leased Properties.

#### 3.24 Material Contracts

Except for the Related Party Contracts, the Contracts, and the letters of credit of Target set out in Section 3.24 of the Disclosure Schedule (collectively, the "Material Contracts") and Employee Plans of Target, Target is not a party to or bound by:

- (a) any material license, sublicense, option, material transfer agreement, development agreement, purchase agreement or other similar Contract (i) relating to any Business IP or (ii) to which Target is a party and pursuant to which Target is granted a license under, or granted an option to obtain a license under, any Intellectual Property rights of a third party other than licenses to use generally commercially available, off-the-shelf software programs;
- (b) any Contract (or group of related Contracts) for the purchase or sale of materials, supplies, equipment or services (i) involving, in the case of any such Contract, the payment by Target of more than \$25,000 in aggregate in any 12-month period, or (ii) which contains minimum purchase commitments or requirements or other terms that restrict or limit the purchasing or selling ability of Target;
- (c) any Contract that expires, or may be renewed at the option of a Person other than Target so as to expire, more than one (1) year after the date of this Agreement;
- (d) any promissory note, debenture, loan agreement, letter of credit, letter of guarantee or other Contract for the borrowing of money, any currency exchange, commodities or other hedging or swap arrangement or any leasing transaction of the type required to be capitalized in accordance with ASPE;
- (e) any Contract for capital expenditures or the acquisition or construction of fixed assets which requires aggregate future payments in excess of \$25,000 in the aggregate;
- (f) any confidentiality, secrecy or non-disclosure Contract or any Contract limiting the freedom of Target to engage in any line of business, compete with any Person, solicit any Person, operate its assets at maximum production capacity or otherwise restricting its ability to carry on the Business;
- (g) any Contract pursuant to which Target is a lessor or lessee of any machinery, equipment, motor vehicles, office furniture, fixtures or other personal or movable Property;
- (h) any Contract with an Affiliate of Target, any Seller or any Related Party of any Seller;
- (i) any Contract of guarantee, support, indemnification or assumption or any similar commitment with respect to the obligations, liabilities (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) or indebtedness of any other Person;
- (j) any partnership, joint venture, or other similar Contract, any Contract involving a sharing of profits with any Person or any Contract relating to the acquisition or disposition of any business (whether by merger, sale of shares, sale of assets or otherwise);
- (k) any Contract with any Governmental Authority;
- (l) any collective bargaining agreement or any other Contract with a labour or trade union, employee association, works council, or other employee representative;

- (m) any employment or consulting Contract with any executive officer, employee or consultant of Target earning a base amount of \$75,000 or more or which is not terminable by Target upon providing reasonable notice in accordance with applicable Law;
- (n) any Contract under which Target is, or may become, obligated to incur any retention bonus, change in control bonus or payment, severance pay, special compensation, transaction fee or other similar payment which may become payable, directly or indirectly, by reason of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby;
- (o) any Contract that (i) contains most favoured customer or supplier/vendor pricing provisions or (ii) grants any exclusive rights, rights of first refusal, rights of first negotiation or similar rights to any Person;
- (p) any Contract requiring the payment by or to Target of a royalty, override or similar commission or fee of more than \$25,000 in any one year;
- (q) any Contract under which Target has, or may have, any liability to any investment bank, broker, financial advisor, finder's agent or other similar Person (including an obligation to pay any legal, accounting, brokerage, finder's agent or similar fees or expenses in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby); or
- (r) any other Contract material to the Business or any of its Property or any Contract made outside of the Ordinary Course.

True, correct and complete copies of all Material Contracts have been made available to Purchaser.

# 3.25 No Breach of Contracts

- (a) Target has performed all of the obligations required to be performed by it and is entitled to all benefits under each Contract entered into by or binding upon Target and Target is not alleged to be in default or breach of, nor has received any notice of breach in connection with, any such Contract.
- (b) Each of the Material Contracts is in full force and effect, to the knowledge of Seller, no party is in breach of any of its covenants thereunder and the Seller is not aware of any default or event of default or event, occurrence, condition or act which, with the giving of notice, the lapse of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance, would become a breach of, or a default or event of default under, any Material Contract.
- (c) To the knowledge of Seller, all the covenants to be performed and the obligations to be fulfilled by any other party to each Contract (other than a Material Contract) entered into by or binding upon Target have been fully performed and fulfilled in all material respects.

#### 3.26 Related Party Transactions

- (a) Section 3.26 of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth all Contracts between Target and any Affiliate of Target, any Seller or any Related Party of the Seller (the "Related Party Contracts").
- (b) Except as set forth in Section 3.26 of the Disclosure Schedule;
  - no amount is receivable or payable by Target to, or from, any Affiliate of such Target, any Seller or any Related Party of any Seller; and
  - (ii) since the Reference Date, there has been no repayment, forgiveness or other release of a debt owed by or to any Affiliate of Target, any Seller or any Related Party of any Seller.

#### 3.27 <u>Intellectual Property</u>

- (a) **Business IP.** Section 3.27(a) of the Disclosure Schedule contains:
  - (i) in the case of registered Owned IP that results from an application, a complete and accurate list of all such Owned IP containing a brief description of such Owned IP, a list of all the jurisdictions in which such Owned IP has been issued or applied for, including the respective issuance or application numbers, filing dates and the names of all registered owners or assignees; and
  - (ii) in the case of the Licensed IP, a complete and accurate list of all Contracts entered into in connection with the Licensed IP other than Contracts for commercially available software products under standard end-user license agreements obtained for less than \$5,000 individually.
- (b) **Owned IP.** Except as listed in Section 3.27(b) of the Disclosure Schedule, Target owns all right, title and interest in and to its Owned IP free and clear of any Encumbrance and has the exclusive rights (and is not contractually obligated to pay any compensation to any other Person in respect thereof) to the use or practice thereof or the material covered thereby. Except for Licensed IP, no license to an Intellectual Property Right owned by any other Person is required to freely use or practice the Owned IP.
- (c) **Licensed IP.** Each Contract entered into in connection with the Licensed IP is valid, subsisting and in good standing and there is no material default by Target, as the case may be, thereunder nor is there, to the knowledge of Seller, any material default by the other parties thereto. Target has not received any notice of default in connection with any Contract relating to Licensed IP.
- (d) **No Infringement by Target.** To the knowledge of Seller, no Owned IP, service rendered by Target or product currently or proposed to be developed, manufactured, produced or used by Target, infringes upon any of the Intellectual Property Rights owned or held by any other Person. Target has not, nor any of the directors, officers or employees of Target has received any charge, complaint, claim, demand or notice alleging any interference, infringement, misappropriation or violation with respect to any Business IP.
- (e) **No Infringement of Owned IP.** To the knowledge of Seller, there is no and has not been any unauthorized use, infringement or misappropriation of any Owned IP by any other Person.
- (f) **No License or Transfer of Business IP.** Target has not authorized any Person (other than its employees, independent contractors and licensees in the Ordinary Course) to use, or granted any Person any option to acquire any rights to or licences to use, sell, assign or otherwise transfer, any Business IP.
- (g) **Valid use of Business IP.** To the knowledge of Seller, no Business IP is being used or enforced by Target nor by their respective employees, directors, shareholders, consultants, independent contractors or other Persons with access to Business IP, in a manner that would likely result in its abandonment, cancellation or unenforceability.
- (h) Creation of Owned IP. All of the Owned IP was developed by employees of Target during the time they were employed or engaged by Target. All of the employees of Target who may have contributed to the development of Owned IP have duly executed and delivered Employee IP Agreements, which Employee IP Agreements effect the assignment, without additional consideration, to Target of all the Intellectual Property conceived or reduced to practice during the course of such employee's employment. Such Employee IP Agreements provide that the employees have waived all of their non-assignable rights (including moral rights) in such Intellectual Property. Target is not aware of any breach of any of the Employee IP Agreements with respect to the Owned IP.
- (i) **Rights to Owned IP.** To the knowledge of Seller, no director, shareholder, employee, consultant or independent contractor of Target or any other Person holds, without an obligation to assign, whether directly or indirectly, any right whatsoever in any Owned IP.

- (j) Complete use of Business IP. Except as listed in Section 3.27(j) of the Disclosure Schedule, the Business IP provides appropriate rights to all of the Intellectual Property necessary or useful for the proper carrying on of the Business as currently conducted or currently contemplated to be conducted.
- (k) **No Infringement on Business IP.** The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will not in any way affect any instrument or agreement governing any Business IP, subject to any Consents that may be required for Material Contracts as disclosed in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule.
- (l) **No Indemnity.** Except as set out in Section 3.27 of the Disclosure Schedule, Target has not entered into any Contract to indemnify any other Person against any charge of infringement, misappropriation or misuse of any Intellectual Property.

#### 3.28 <u>Information Technology</u>

- (a) Section 3.28 of the Disclosure Schedule sets out a true, correct and complete list of all material Information Technology owned, licensed, used or held for use in connection with the Business and all Contracts relating to the maintenance and support, security, disaster recovery management and utilization of such Information Technology.
- (b) Except as set out in Section 3.28 of the Disclosure Schedule, none of the Information Technology depends upon any service, technology or data of any third party (other than the Internet). Except as set out in Section 3.28 of the Disclosure Schedule, such Information Technology is sufficient for the conduct of the Business in the Ordinary Course after Closing.
- (c) In the event of a failure of the computer systems operated by or on behalf of the Business, these computer systems and the data and other material contained therein can be recovered or replaced without disruption to the Business.

## 3.29 Accounts Receivable

- (a) The accounts receivable of Target shown on the financial Books and Records are:
  - (i) actual and bona fide receivables resulting from the conduct of the business of Target in the Ordinary Course;
  - (ii) subject to customary trade terms; and
  - (iii) collectible without set-off (except as per the current set off business practice between Target and McKesson Canada) or counterclaim.
- (b) Any reserves provided for accounts receivable in the financial Books and Records of Target have been computed in accordance with ASPE applied on a consistent basis.

## 3.30 Books and Records

All accounting and financial Books and Records have been fully, properly and accurately kept and are complete in all material respects. The Books and Records are not recorded, stored, maintained, operated or otherwise wholly or partly dependent upon or held by any means (including any electronic, mechanical or photographic process, whether computerized or not) which are not or will not be available to Target in the Ordinary Course prior to and after Closing.

#### 3.31 Financial Statements

The Financial Statements have been prepared from and using the Books and Records in accordance with US GAAP applied on a basis consistent with those of previous fiscal years, are complete and accurate in all material respects and present fairly (a) the assets, liabilities, sales, income, losses, retained earnings, accruals, reserves, adjustments and financial condition of Target, (b) the results of operations of Target, and (c) the changes in financial position of Target, all as at the dates and for the periods specified in such statements. True, correct and complete copies of the Financial Statements are attached as Section 3.31 of the Disclosure Schedule.

#### 3.32 No Undisclosed Liabilities

Except as reflected or reserved against in the balance sheet forming part of the Financial Statements, Target does not have any liabilities or obligations of any nature (whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise) other than liabilities and obligations incurred in the Ordinary Course since the Reference Date.

## 3.33 Bank Accounts and Powers of Attorney

Section 3.33 of the Disclosure Schedule is a true, correct and complete list showing:

- (a) all bank accounts of Target, the name and address of each bank branch in which Target has an account or safety deposit box and the names of all Persons authorized to draw on the account or to have access to the safety deposit box; and
- (b) the names of all Persons holding powers of attorney for Target, true, correct and complete copies of which have been made available to Purchaser.

#### 3.34 Customers and Suppliers

Section 3.34 of the Disclosure Schedule sets out a true, correct and complete list of the 10 largest customers (including distributors) and 10 largest suppliers of Target by dollar amount for the 12-month period prior to Closing. Such list includes the value of the sales and purchases for each such customer and supplier during that time. No such customers or supplier has indicated that it intends to modify its relationship with Target in a manner substantially different than as existing prior to the date of this Agreement.

## 3.35 Product Liability and Warranty Claims

- (a) To the knowledge of Seller, the products commercialized by Target have been manufactured in accordance with, and meet all requirements of, applicable Law and meet the specifications in all Contracts with customers of Target relating to the sale of such products, in all material respects. Without limiting the generality of Section 3.37, there are no claims against Target pursuant to any product warranty or with respect to the production, distribution or sale of defective or inferior products or with respect to any warnings or instructions concerning such products. All services provided by Target to its customers have been provided in accordance with applicable Law and the terms of all Contracts relating thereto.
- (b) Target has not received any written threats or complaints material in nature, nor is Target otherwise aware of any such complaints, from any customer relating to any of the products sold or services rendered by Target which have not been completely remedied or satisfied prior to the Closing Date.

- (c) No product commercialized by Target has been the subject of any voluntary or involuntary recall.
- (d) Except as set out in Section 3.35 of the Disclosure Schedule, there is no pending or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened investigation or Legal Proceeding relating to:
  - any alleged hazard or defect in design, manufacture, installation, materials or workmanship, including any failure to warn or alleged breach of express or implied warranty, relating to any service provided or product manufactured, installed, distributed or sold by or on behalf of Target; or
  - (ii) any breach of any of the product warranties, indemnities or performance guarantees given to customers of the Business.

#### 3.36 <u>Insurance</u>

Section 3.36 of the Disclosure Schedule is a list of insurance policies which are maintained by or on behalf of Target setting out, in respect of each policy, a description of the type of policy, the name of insurer, the coverage, the expiration date, the annual premium and any pending claims. Target is not in default with respect to any of the provisions contained in the insurance policies, nor has it failed to give any notice or to present any claim under any insurance policy in a due and timely fashion. Except as set out in Section 3.36 of the Disclosure Schedule, in the past three (3) years, there has been no change in the relationship of Target with its insurers, the availability of coverage, or the premiums payable pursuant to the policies. To the knowledge of Seller, there are no circumstances or occurrences which would reasonably be expected to form the basis of a material increase in premiums for the current insurance coverage maintained by Target.

## 3.37 <u>Litigation</u>

- (a) Except as set out in Section 3.37 of the Disclosure Schedule:
  - (i) no Legal Proceeding is in progress, pending or threatened, against or affecting Target, any of their officers or directors (in their capacity as such), the Business or any of their Property and products, including in respect of any Taxes, any employment matters, any Employee Plan (other than routine claims for benefits), or any other aspect of the Business;
  - (ii) no event has occurred or to the knowledge of Seller, circumstance exists which may give rise to, or serve as a valid basis for, the commencement of any such Legal Proceeding;
  - (iii) in the past 5 years, Target has not been subject to any Order entered in any Legal Proceeding nor settled any claim prior to being sued or prosecuted or any Order being rendered in respect of it; and
  - (iv) Target has not undergone during the last 5 years and is not currently undergoing, any audit, assessment or reassessment, review, inspection, investigation, survey or examination of any records by any Governmental Authority, other than routine audits, reviews and inspections by Health Canada and tax authorities as part of the Ordinary Course.

### 3.38 Taxes

(a) Target has prepared and filed all Tax Returns with the appropriate Tax Authority in accordance with applicable Laws. Target has reported all income and all other amounts and information required by applicable Law to be reported on each such Tax Return. Each such Tax Return is true, correct and complete in all material respects.

- (b) Target has paid all Taxes and instalments of Taxes, which are required to be paid to any Tax Authority pursuant to applicable Law. No deficiency with respect to the payment of any Taxes or Tax instalments has been asserted against it by any Tax Authority. Since the Reference Date and except in the Ordinary Course, Target has not:
  - incurred any liability for Taxes;
  - (ii) engaged in any transaction or event which would result in any liability for Taxes; or
  - (iii) realized any income or gain for tax purposes;
- (c) Adequate provision has been made in the Books and Records for all Taxes payable for all taxable periods ending on or before the Closing Date.
- (d) Target has duly and timely withheld and collected all Taxes required by applicable Law to be withheld or collected by it and has duly and timely remitted to the appropriate Tax Authority all such Taxes as and when required by applicable Law.
- (e) No Tax audits or assessments or administrative or judicial Claims are pending or are threatened in writing with respect to Target, and there are no matters under discussion, audit or appeal with any Tax Authority with respect to Taxes of Target.
- (f) All Tax Returns of Target for taxation years ending before the Reference Date have been assessed by the relevant Tax Authority.
- (g) Target has not requested or entered into any agreement or other arrangement, or executed any waiver providing for, any extension of time within which:
  - to file any Tax Return;
  - (ii) to file any elections, designations or similar filings relating to Taxes;
  - (iii) it is required to pay or remit any Taxes or amounts on account of Taxes; or
  - (iv) any Tax Authority may assess or collect Taxes.
- (h) Target has not entered into any agreement with, or provided any undertaking to, any Person pursuant to which it has assumed liability for the payment of Taxes owing by such Person.
- (i) Target is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of the Tax Act. Target has, at all relevant times, been and is a taxable Canadian corporation within the meaning of Subsection 89(1) of the Tax Act. Target has never been required to file any Tax Return with, nor has ever been liable to pay any Taxes to, any Tax Authority outside of Canada. No request to file a Tax Return has ever been made by a Tax Authority in a jurisdiction where Target does not file Tax Returns.
- (j) Target has not claimed, nor will it claim, any reserve under any provisions of the Tax Act if any amount may be included in the income of Target for any period ending after the Closing Date.

- (k) None of sections 17, 67, 78, 79, 79.1 or 80 to 80.04 of the Tax Act has applied to Target, and there are no circumstances existing prior to the date hereof which could result in the application of any such section of the Tax Act to Target in the future.
- (l) The terms and conditions made or imposed in respect of every transaction (or series of transactions) between Target and any Person that is not dealing at arm's length with Target for purposes of the Tax Act do not differ from those that would have been made between Persons dealing at arm's length for purposes of the Tax Act.
- (m) Target has not made a capital dividend election under subsection 83(2) of the ITA in an amount which exceeds the amount in its "capital dividend account" as defined in the Tax Act at the time of such election.
- (n) Dividends designated by Target as "eligible dividends" in a taxation year have not exceeded its "general rate income pool," as each such term is defined in subsection 89(1) of the Tax Act at the end of such year.
- (o) Target has maintained and continues to maintain all books and records required to be maintained by it under the Tax Act and all other applicable Law in respect of Taxes.
- (p) None of the employees employed by Target, or independent contractors providing services to Target, are non-residents of Canada for purposes of the Tax Act.
- Target has not claimed nor received CEWS or any other federal, provincial, territorial, municipal, foreign or other Governmental Authority COVID-19 related subsidy, gran, loan, deferral or other incentive or benefit to which it was not entitled (collectively, "Government Assistance Programs"). With respect to each such Government Assistance Program: (i) true and complete copies of all documents relating thereto have been delivered to Purchaser; (ii) Target has, at all times, satisfied the relevant criteria and conditions entitling it to such Government Assistance Program, and has performed all of its respective obligations thereunder, as applicable; and (iii) no basis exists for any Governmental Authority to seek payment or repayment by Target of any amount or benefit received thereby under any Government Assistance Program. Target has not claimed or received the benefit of any Government Assistance Programs have been properly and correctly accounted for in the Books and Records of Target. Target has not made any statement or representation in connection with the Government Assistance Programs claims that is false, inaccurate, incomplete or misleading.
- (r) Target is duly registered under Part IX of the Excise Tax Act (Canada) with respect to the goods and services tax.

## 3.39 Environmental Matters

- (a) The Business has at all times been carried on and is currently being carried on, and the properties of Target have at all times been and are currently being used, by Target in compliance with all Environmental Laws. Target has not used any of its Property, or permitted them to be used, to generate, manufacture, refine, treat, transport, store, handle, dispose of, transfer, produce or process any Hazardous Substance other than in compliance with all Environmental Laws.
- (b) In the past 5 years, Target has not received any Environmental Notice with respect to any environmental matter which has not been remedied, corrected or cured, including in respect to noise, dust or odours emanating from the Properties.
- (c) No Environmental Authorizations are necessary to conduct the Business and to own, use and operate Target's assets.

- (d) No Order or notice or other mandatory communication from a Governmental Authority has been issued to the Target in respect of the Business or the Leased Properties which has not been complied with, nor has Target been charged with or convicted of an offence for non-compliance with any applicable Environmental Laws. Target has not received any Claim or demand from any Person or Governmental Authority regarding responsibility or costs of clean-up of any Hazardous Substances and neither Target or the Seller are aware of any reasonable basis for any such Claim or demand to be made with any reasonable likelihood of success. Neither Target nor any of Target's directors or officers have been charged with or convicted of any offense for non-compliance with Environmental Laws, been fined or received a penalty for non-compliance with Environmental Laws or settled a lawsuit relating to non-compliance with Environmental Laws.
- (e) Target is not in default in filing any report or information with any Governmental Authority in respect of the Business, the Leased Properties or any Property currently or formerly owned, leased or used by Target or over which Target has or has had charge, management or control, as required pursuant to any applicable Environmental Laws, Environmental Authorizations or Environmental Notices.
- (f) There is no Legal Proceeding or restriction of any nature in progress or, to the knowledge of Target, pending or threatened, under or pursuant to any applicable Environmental Laws, against or affecting Target, the Business or any Property currently or formerly owned, leased or used by Target or over which Target has or has had charge, management or control.
- (g) Target has not caused or permitted any Environmental Release and to the knowledge of the Seller, there has not been any Environmental Release nor any presence of any Hazardous Substance at, on, in, from or under any of the Property formerly owned, leased or used by Target over which Target has had charge, management or control, while owned, leased, used or kept under the charge, management or control of Target contrary to or in excess of applicable limits pursuant to Environmental Laws.
- (h) None of the following exists at the Leased Properties, nor at any Property owned, leased or used by Target or over which Target has or has had charge, management or control (i) is being or has ever been used by Target or, to the knowledge of the Seller, any other Person, as a residual material disposal site or as a licensed landfill, or (ii) has, or, to the knowledge of the Seller, has ever had Hazardous Substance or aboveground or underground storage systems and tanks, nor any related equipment, active or abandoned, located on, at, in or under them while owned, leased or used by Target or any Person under its control or, to the knowledge of the Seller, while owned, leased or used by any other Person.
- (i) No work or expenditure is required or planned by Target to ensure compliance with any applicable Environmental Laws, Environmental Notices and Environmental Authorizations.
- (j) Target does not possess nor, is aware of the existence of any environmental report, survey, assessment, investigation or recommendation concerning the Business or any Property currently or formerly owned, leased or used by Target or over which Target has or has had charge, management or control.
- (k) Target has not transported, removed or disposed of any Hazardous Substance to a location outside of Canada or to a location that is not duly authorized by the appropriate Governmental Authority to receive such residue.
- (l) To the knowledge of the Seller, there has not been any material complaints from third parties with respect to the environmental conditions of the Business, including concerns regarding noise, dust or odours emanating from the Properties.

#### 3.40 Employee Matters

- (a) Except as set out in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule and for the Employee Plans, Target is not a party to, subject to, or affected by:
  - (i) any certification orders;
  - (ii) any collective agreement or any other Contract with a labour or trade union, employee associations, works council, or other employee representative; or
  - (iii) any policies, procedures, practices or programs whether written or otherwise, that set out terms and conditions of employment or engagement.
- (b) Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule includes a complete list of all Employees, agents and independent contractors. The list complies with applicable Privacy Laws and includes, to the extent applicable, each Person's:
  - position or title;
  - (ii) terms and conditions of employment or of the services;
  - (iii) current wages, salaries or hourly rate of pay, commissions, and bonus (whether monetary or otherwise), or other form of monetary compensation, paid since the beginning of the most recently completed financial year or payable to such Person in the current financial year of Target;
  - (iv) the date upon which such Person was first hired or engaged;
  - (v) the Employee Plans in which the Person participates;
  - (vi) status with respect to leaves of absence, whether approved or not, including the expected date of return; and
  - (vii) accrued vacation and unpaid banked hours, if any.
- (c) Except as set out in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Employee is on a leave of absence.
- (d) Except as set forth in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Employee is employed pursuant to a work permit issued by Canada Immigration or any other foreign equivalent, as applicable, and Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule discloses in respect of each Employee who is employed pursuant to a work permit, the expiry date of such work permit and any attempts that have been made to renew such work permit.
- (e) To the knowledge of Seller, there are no ongoing union certification drives and there are no pending proceedings for certifying a union. Target is not unionized nor does Target have an employee association.
- (f) To the knowledge of Seller, no Employee is in violation of any non-competition, non-solicitation, non-disclosure or any similar agreement with any third party.

- (g) To the knowledge of Seller, any Employee who is not an employee is treated as independent contractor, properly characterized as an independent contractor and will not be characterized by any Governmental Authority as an employee.
- (h) Except as set forth in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule, no complaint, grievance, claim, proceeding, civil action, work order or investigation has been filed, made or commenced against Target in respect of or concerning any Employee.
- (i) In the past five (5) years, Target has not received any written remedial order, notice of offence or conviction under occupational health and safety, pay equity or employment standards Laws. Target has performed all of its financial obligations under such Laws which are owed to the Employees and the Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over such matters.
- (j) Target has complied with and posted pay equity plans as required by applicable pay equity legislation.
- (k) Target has developed and implemented the employee policies set out in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule.
- (1) Except as set out in Section 3.40 of the Disclosure Schedule, there is no labour strike, picketing, slow down, work stoppage or lock out, existing, pending, or to knowledge of Seller, threatened against or directly or indirectly affecting the Business and any Employee. Target has not, in the past five (5) years, experienced any labour strike, picketing, slowdown, work stoppage, lock out or other collective labour action by or with respect to its Employees. There are no charges or complaints pending, or to the knowledge of Seller, threatened with respect to or relating to Target before any Governmental Authority in relation to unlawful employment practices. Target has not received any written notice from any such Governmental Authority responsible for the enforcement of labour or employment Laws of an intention to conduct an investigation of Target or any of its business concerning its employment practices, wages, hours and terms and conditions of employment and no such investigation is, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened.

## 3.41 <u>Employee Benefit Plans</u>

- (a) Section 3.41 of the Disclosure Schedule sets out a true, correct and complete list of all retirement, pension, savings, retirement savings, retiring allowance, bonus, profit sharing, stock purchase, stock option, phantom stock, share appreciation rights, deferred compensation, severance or termination pay, change of control, life insurance, medical, hospital, dental care, vision care, drug, sick leave, short term or long term disability, salary continuation, unemployment benefits, vacation, incentive, compensation or other employee benefit plan, program, arrangement, policy or practice whether written or oral, formal or informal, funded or unfunded, registered or unregistered, insured or self-insured that is maintained or otherwise contributed to, or required to be contributed to, by or on behalf of Target for the benefit of current or former employees, directors, officers, shareholders, independent contractors or agents of Target other than government sponsored pension, employment insurance, workers compensation and health insurance plans (collectively, the "Employee Plans"). Each of the Employee Plans that is a registered pension plan under the Tax Act or any equivalent provision of any applicable provincial or foreign Tax Law is designated as such in Section 3.41 of the Disclosure Schedule (collectively, the "Employee Pension Plans").
- (b) Each Employee Plan:
  - has been maintained and administered in compliance with its terms and with the requirements of all applicable Laws in all material respects; and
  - (ii) is in good standing in respect of such requirements and Laws.
- (c) No Employee Plan is required to be registered with a Governmental Authority.

- (d) All contributions or premiums required to be paid, deducted or remitted and all obligations required to be performed by Target pursuant to the terms of any Employee Plan or by applicable Laws, have been paid, deducted, remitted or performed, as the case may be, in a timely fashion and there are no outstanding defaults or violations with respect to the same.
- (e) There is no pending termination or winding-up procedure in respect of any of the Employee Plans, and no event has occurred or circumstance exists under which any of the Employee Plans may be declared terminated or wound-up, in whole or in part.
- (f) Except as set out in Section 3.41 of the Disclosure Schedule, no Employee Plan has a deficit and the liabilities of Target in respect of all Employee Plans are properly accrued and reflected in the Financial Statements in accordance with the Law.
- (g) No event has occurred and, to the knowledge of Seller, there has been no failure to act on the part of Target or a trustee or administrator of any Employee Plan that could subject Target, such trustee or administrator or the Employee Plan to the imposition of any tax, penalty, penalty tax or other liability, whether by way of indemnity or otherwise.
- (h) No promises or commitments have been made by Target to amend any Employee Plan, to provide increased benefits or to establish any new benefit plan, except as required by applicable Laws or as set out in Section 3.41 of the Disclosure Schedule.
- (i) There have been no withdrawals or improper applications or transfers of funds or assets to or from any Employee Pension Plan.
- (j) Except as set out in Section 3.41 of the Disclosure Schedule, Target has not taken any contribution holidays under any Employee Pension Plan. To the extent a contribution holiday was taken, Target was entitled under the terms of the Employee Pension Plan and applicable Laws to do so.
- (k) No modifications or amendments have been made to any of the provisions of any of the Employee Pension Plans in respect of the ownership of surpluses on plan wind-up or the right of the employer to take contribution holidays. The provisions of the Employee Pension Plans relating to ownership of surpluses on plan wind-up and the rights of the employer to take contributions holidays are valid and fully enforceable pursuant to applicable Law.
- (1) None of the Employee Pension Plans has ever been the subject of a conversion or a merger.
- (m) The transactions contemplated in the Transaction Documents will not, alone or together with any additional or subsequent event, result in or require any payment or severance, or the acceleration, vesting or increase in benefits under any Employee Plan.
- (n) All data necessary to administer each Employee Plan is in the possession of Target or an agent of Target and is in a form which is sufficient for the proper administration of the Employee Plan in accordance with its terms and applicable Laws and such data is complete and correct in all material respects.
- (o) None of the Employee Pension Plans provide for retiree or post-employment benefits to any current, former or retired Employees, including to the beneficiaries or dependents of retired or former Target Employees.
- (p) None of the Employee Plans which are funded or administered through an insurance contract requires or permits retroactive increases or assessments in premiums or payments.
- (q) Target does not contribute nor is required to contribute to any multi-employer pension or benefit plan. None of the Employee Plans is a multi-employer pension or benefit plan.

(r) Subject to the requirements of applicable Law, each of the Employee Plans can be amended or terminated without restrictions and Target has the unrestricted power and authority to amend or terminate the Employee Plans.

## 3.42 No Brokers' Fees, etc.

Target has not incurred any obligation or liability, contingent or otherwise, for brokerage or finders' fees or agents' commissions or other similar payment in connection with the Transaction Documents for which Purchaser or Target may become liable.

## 3.43 Investment Canada Act

The enterprise value, calculated in the manner prescribed under the Investment Canada Act and its regulations, of the assets of Target, is less than CA\$1.565 Billion. No part of the Business constitutes a Cultural Business.

#### 3.44 Competition Act

For the purpose of subsection 110(3) of the Competition Act, the aggregate value of the assets of Target in Canada, determined in accordance with the Competition Act and its regulations, do not exceed \$93,000,000, nor do the gross revenues from sales in or from Canada, determined in accordance with the Competition Act and its regulations, generated from such assets exceed \$93,000,000.

#### 3.45 No Disagreements with Accountants and Lawyers.

There are no disagreements of any kind, including, but not limited to, any disagreements regarding fees owed for services rendered, presently existing, or reasonably anticipated by the Seller or Target to arise between Target and its accountants and lawyers formerly or presently engaged by Target, which could affect the Seller's or Target's ability to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement. Target is current with respect to any fees owed to its accountants and lawyers and will pay any and all amounts then-outstanding prior to the Closing.

#### 3.46 Full Disclosure

- (a) Neither this Agreement nor any Transaction Document to which Target is a party:
  - (i) contains or will contain any untrue statement of a fact; or
  - (ii) omits or will omit any material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading.
- (b) There is no fact known to Target which would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the assets, liabilities, results of operations, capitalization, business condition (financed or otherwise) or prospects of Target which has not been set out in this Agreement.
- (c) Target has made available to Purchaser all information, including Personal Information, and the financial, marketing, sales and operational information on a historical basis relating to the Business and Target, which would be material to a purchaser of the Business or the Purchased Shares. All such information is true and correct in all material respects and no material fact or facts have been omitted from that information which would make such information misleading. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Target has not failed to disclose to Purchaser, any fact or information which would be material to a purchaser of the Business or the Purchased Shares.

# ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANT OF SELLER

Seller hereby represents, warrants, and covenant as follows to Purchaser and acknowledges and confirms that Purchaser is relying upon the representations and warranties in entering into this Agreement and purchasing the Purchased Shares:

#### 4.1 Capacity

Seller is a solvent Person (within the meaning of the *Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act* (Canada)) and has full legal capacity to enter into and perform Seller's obligations under the Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party.

## 4.2 <u>Corporate Authorizations</u>

The execution, delivery and performance by Seller of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance) result in a breach or a violation of, or conflict with, or allow any other Person to exercise any rights under, any of its constating or constituting documents, shareholders' agreements, by-laws or resolutions of its trustees, administrators, managers, board of directors, shareholders, partners, members, beneficiaries or other stakeholders, as applicable.

#### 4.3 No Conflict

The execution, delivery and performance by Seller of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance):

- (a) result in a breach or a violation of, conflict with, or cause the termination or revocation of, any Authorization held by Seller necessary to the ownership of its Purchased Shares;
- (b) result in or require the creation of any Encumbrance upon any of its Purchased Shares; or
- (c) result in a breach or a violation of, or conflict with, (i) any Order binding on Seller, (ii) any Law applicable to Seller, or (iii) any Contract binding on or affecting such Seller or its Purchased Shares.

## 4.4 <u>Authorizations and Consents</u>

There is no requirement for Seller to make any filing with, give any notice to, or obtain any Authorization of any Governmental Authority or Consent of any Person who is a party to a Contract binding on or affecting Seller, as a result of, or in connection with, or as a condition to the lawful completion of, the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

# 4.5 <u>Execution and Binding Obligation</u>

The Transaction Documents to which Seller is a party have been (or will be) duly executed and delivered by Seller and constitute (or will constitute) legal, valid and binding obligations of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with their respective terms.

## 4.6 <u>Title to Purchased Shares</u>

The Purchased Shares set forth beside Seller's name in **Exhibit A** are owned by the Seller as the registered and beneficial owner thereof with good and valid title thereto, free and clear of all Encumbrances including pre-emptive rights, rights of first refusal or "put" or "call" rights created by statute, Target's articles or otherwise. Upon completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, Purchaser will have legal and beneficial and good and valid title to such Purchased Shares, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

#### 4.7 No Other Agreements to Purchase

- (a) Except for Purchaser's rights under this Agreement, no Person has any written or oral agreement, option, warrant, understanding or commitment or any right or privilege (whether by law, contractual or otherwise) capable of becoming such for the purchase or acquisition from Seller of any of its Purchased Shares.
- (b) Seller does not have any written or oral agreement, option, warrant, understanding or commitment or right or privilege (whether by Law, contractual or otherwise) capable of becoming such for the purchase, subscription, allotment or issuance of any of the unissued shares or other securities of Target.

## 4.8 Litigation

There is no Legal Proceeding in progress or, to the knowledge of Seller, pending or threatened, against or affecting him or the Purchased Shares, which may affect Seller's ability to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. To the knowledge of Seller, no event has occurred, or circumstance exists which may give rise to, or serve as a valid basis for, the commencement of any such Legal Proceeding.

## 4.9 No Brokers' Fees, etc.

Seller has not incurred any obligation or liability, contingent or otherwise, for brokerage or finders' fees or agents' commissions or other similar payment in connection with the Transaction Documents for which Purchaser or Target may become liable.

### 4.10 Tax Status

Seller is not a non-resident of Canada for the purposes of the Tax Act and is not a "U.S. person" for the purposes of the *United States Securities Act of 1933*.

# ARTICLE 5 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER

Purchaser represents and warrants as follows to Seller and acknowledges and confirms that Seller is relying on the representations and warranties in entering into this Agreement and selling the Purchased Shares to Purchaser:

## 5.1 <u>Incorporation and Corporate Power</u>

Purchaser is a corporation incorporated, organized and existing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, amalgamation, or continuation, as the case may be, and has the corporate power and authority to enter into and perform its obligations under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

## 5.2 Corporate Authorizations

The execution, delivery and performance by Purchaser of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party:

(a) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Purchaser; and

(b) do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance) result in a breach or a violation of, or conflict with, or allow any other Person to exercise any rights under, any of its constating or constituting documents, shareholders' agreements, by-laws or resolutions of the board of directors or shareholders.

## 5.3 No Conflict

The execution, delivery and performance by Purchaser of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party do not (or would not with the giving of notice, the passage of time or the happening of any other event or circumstance):

- (a) result in a breach or a violation of, conflict with, or cause the termination or revocation of, any Authorization held by Purchaser or necessary to the ownership and transfer of the Purchased Shares or the Investment Shares; or
- (b) result in or require the creation of any Encumbrance upon any of the Purchased Shares, the Investment Shares or any Property of Purchaser;

#### 5.4 **Authorizations and Consents**

There is no requirement for Purchaser to make any filing with, give any notice to, or obtain any Authorization of any Governmental Authority or Consent of any Person who is a party to a Contract binding on or affecting Purchaser as a result of, or in connection with, or as a condition to the lawful completion of, the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

# 5.5 Execution and Binding Obligation

The Transaction Documents to which Purchaser is a party have been (or will be) duly executed and delivered by Purchaser and constitute (or will constitute) legal, valid and binding obligations of Purchaser, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms.

#### 5.6 Investment Shares

The issuance of the Investment Shares pursuant to this Agreement has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action. Except for the Vote Pooling Agreement, the Investment Shares are free and clear of any proxy or voting restriction, adverse claim, or other liens, and are not subject to preemptive rights, rights of first refusal and/or other similar rights of stockholders of the Purchaser and/or any other person. Except for the Vote Pooling Agreement, there are no options, warrants, or other rights, agreements, arrangements, or commitments of any character relating to the pledge, disposition, or voting of any of the Investment Shares and there are no voting trusts or voting agreements with respect to the Investment Shares. As of Closing, the Investment Shares will be duly and validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable. There are no securities, including outstanding securities, of Purchaser that have not been reported in publicly available filings with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

## ARTICLE 6 CLOSING

### 6.1 Date, Time and Place of Closing

Subject to the satisfaction or waiver of all of the conditions set forth in Article 7, the completion of the transaction of purchase and sale contemplated by this Agreement will take place at the offices of BCF Business Law located at 1100 Boul. René-Lévesque West, 25<sup>th</sup> Fl., Montreal, Quebec on October 20, 2022 (the "Closing Date").

#### 6.2 Closing Procedures

At the Closing, subject to satisfaction of, or waiver by the relevant Party of, the conditions of closing in its favour set out in Article 7, Seller shall deliver to Purchaser actual possession of the Purchased Shares and the deliveries contemplated in Section 7.1 and upon such delivery, Purchaser shall make the payments required under Section 2.5.

## 6.3 Non-Merger

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the covenants, representations, warranties and other provisions of this Agreement will not merge on Closing but will survive (a) the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and any related transfer or conveyance documents, (b) the Closing, and (c) the payment of the Purchase Price, subject to Section 8.3(a). Notwithstanding such Closing or any investigation made by or on behalf of any Party, this Agreement will continue in full force and effect. Closing will not prejudice any right of one Party against any other Party in respect of anything done or omitted under this Agreement or in respect of any right to Damages or other remedies.

#### 6.4 Non-Waiver

The representations, warranties, covenants and agreements made herein, together with the indemnification provisions herein, are intended, among other things, to allocate the economic cost and the risks inherent in the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Transaction Documents among the Parties and, accordingly, a Party shall be entitled to the indemnification or other remedies provided in this Agreement by reason of any breach of any such representation, warranty, covenant or agreement by another Party notwithstanding whether any employee, officer, director, representative or agent of the Party seeking to enforce a remedy knew or had reason to know of such breach or any other facts or circumstances in any way relating to such breach. No knowledge of, or investigations made by or on behalf of, Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, officers, directors, employees or other representatives at any time shall have the effect of waiving, diminishing the scope or otherwise affecting any representation or warranty made by Target or Seller in or pursuant to this Agreement, any Transaction Document or any Purchaser Indemnified Party's rights to indemnification pursuant to Article 8. No waiver of any condition or other provisions in whole or in part, shall constitute a waiver of any other condition or provision (whether or not similar) nor shall such waiver constitute a continuing waiver unless otherwise expressly provided.

# ARTICLE 7 CONDITIONS OF CLOSING

## 7.1 <u>Conditions in Favour of Purchaser</u>

The obligation of Purchaser to complete the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is subject to the following conditions to be fulfilled or performed at or prior to Closing, which conditions are for the exclusive benefit of Purchaser and may be waived, in whole or in part, by Purchaser in its sole discretion:

- (a) **Performance of Covenants.** Target and Seller shall have fulfilled, performed or complied with all covenants contained in this Agreement and in any Transaction Document to which they are a party to be fulfilled, performed or complied with by them at or prior to Closing, and each of Target and Seller shall have executed and delivered a certificate of a senior officer to that effect, as applicable.
- (b) **Authorizations and Consents.** All Authorizations and Consents set out in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule shall have been obtained.
- (c) Material Adverse Change. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any Material Adverse Change.
- (d) **Completion of Pre-Closing Transactions.** The Pre-Closing Transactions shall have been completed in accordance with this Agreement, in form and substance satisfactory and approved by Purchaser. Seller shall have divested, in accordance with the divestment plan submitted to the Purchaser, of all of the assets or shares of [•].

- (e) **Deliveries.** Seller shall have delivered or caused to be delivered to Purchaser the following:
  - share certificates representing the Purchased Shares endorsed in blank for transfer or accompanied by irrevocable stock transfer powers of attorney executed in blank, in either case, by the holders of record;
  - (ii) certified copies of:
    - (A) the articles and by-laws of Target; and
    - (B) the resolutions of the board of directors of Target approving the entering into and completion of the transaction contemplated by the Transaction Documents;

all in form and substance satisfactory to Purchaser, acting reasonably;

- (iii) a certificate of status with respect to Target issued by appropriate government officials of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation, amalgamation or continuance;
- (iv) a resignation and mutual release, substantially in the form set out in **Exhibit** 7.1(h)(iv) effective as at the Closing from each director and officer of Target;
- (v) a discharge and release in favour of Target substantially in the form set out in Exhibit 7.1(e)(v) from Seller, including, for the avoidance of doubt, a discharge and release relating to the repayment of the advance in the amount of \$650.021.06 to Seller:
- (vi) evidence that all Related Party Contracts have been terminated under terms and conditions acceptable to Purchaser, acting reasonably;
- (vii) a discharge and release in favour of Target relating to the repayment of the loan in the amount of \$900,000 to [•];
- (viii) a non-competition and non-solicitation agreement executed by Seller substantially in the form set out in **Exhibit 7.1(e)** (viii) (the "Non-Competition Agreement");
- (ix) an employment agreement executed by the Target and Seller (the "Employment Agreement");
- (x) the Escrow Agreement executed by Seller;
- (xi) the Vote Pooling Agreement executed by Seller;
- (xii) the Corporate Records; and
- (xiii) the Flow of Funds executed by Seller.

#### 7.2 <u>Conditions in Favour of Seller</u>

The obligation of Seller to complete the transactions contemplated in this Agreement is subject to the following conditions to be fulfilled or performed at or prior to Closing, which conditions are for the exclusive benefit of Seller and may be waived, in whole or in part, by Seller in their sole discretion:

- (a) **Performance of Covenants.** Purchaser shall have fulfilled, performed or complied with all covenants contained in this Agreement and in any Transaction Document to which it is a party to be fulfilled, performed or complied with by it at or prior to Closing and Purchaser shall have executed and delivered a certificate of a senior officer to that effect.
- (b) **Deliveries**. Purchaser shall have delivered or caused to be delivered to Seller the following:
  - (i) certified copies of:
    - (A) the resolutions of the board of directors or other proof of approval from an executive deciding body of Purchaser approving the entering into and completion of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents;

all in form and substance satisfactory to Seller, acting reasonably;

- (ii) a certificate of status, compliance, good standing or like certificate with respect to Purchaser issued by appropriate government official of the jurisdiction of its incorporation;
- (iii) the Escrow Agreement executed by Purchaser and Escrow Agent;
- (iv) the Employment Agreement;
- (v) the share certificates or proof of registration representing the Investment Shares issued in the name of the Seller;
- (vi) proof of payment of all Estimated Transaction Expenses to the payees thereof in accordance with Section 2.5(a);
- (vii) proof of payment of the Estimated Cash Payment to Seller in accordance with Section 2.5(b);
- (viii) the Flow of Funds executed by Purchaser; and
- (ix) the Vote Pooling Agreement, executed by Purchaser.

# 7.3 <u>Investment Purpose</u>

The Seller understands that neither the Investment Shares, nor the sale thereof to him have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (USA), as amended (the "1933 Act"), or under any state securities laws. Seller further understands that no registration statement has been filed with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission nor with any other regulatory authority and that, as a result, any benefit which might normally accrue to it by an impartial review of such a registration statement by the Securities and Exchange Commission or other regulatory authority will not be forthcoming. Seller understands that he cannot sell the Investment Shares unless such sale is registered under the 1933 Act and applicable state securities laws or if an exemption from such registration is available. In this connection, Seller understands that the Purchaser's Transfer Agent has been advised that the Investment Shares are "restricted securities" under the 1933 Act and that they may not be transferred by it to any person without the prior consent of the Purchaser, which may be withheld only upon a reasonable basis for believing that the transfer would violate federal or state securities laws, it being understood that the Purchaser may require an opinion of counsel to the effect that, in the event the Investment Shares are not registered under the 1933 Act, any transfer as may be proposed by it must be entitled to an exemption from the registration provisions of the 1933 Act. To this end, Seller acknowledges that Investment Shares held in book-entry by the Transfer Agent of the Purchaser will evidence that the Investment Shares are restricted in the certificate detail of record of shareholders and that a legend to the following effect will be placed upon the issuance of any physical stock certificate representing all or some of the Investment Shares and that the Transfer Agent has been advised of such facts:

THESE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND MAY BE OFFERED AND SOLD ONLY IF REGISTERED PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THE ACT OR IF AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION THEREUNDER IS AVAILABLE, THE AVAILABILITY OF WHICH MUST BE ESTABLISHED TO THE SATISFACTION OF THE COMPANY.

Seller understands that the foregoing legend on its certificate for the Shares limits their value, including their value as collateral. The Seller is acquiring the Shares solely for its own account for investment purposes and not with a view to, or for the offer or sale in connection with, any distribution thereof. The Seller acknowledges that at no time did the Purchaser offer to sell the Shares by means of any form of general solicitation or advertising, including, but not limited to: (a) any advertisement, article, notice, or other communication published in any newspaper, magazine, or similar media or broadcast over television or radio or (b) any seminar or meeting whose attendees were invited by any general solicitation or general advertising.

# ARTICLE 8 INDEMNIFICATION AND REMEDIES

#### 8.1 <u>Indemnification by Seller</u>

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Article 8, Seller shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Purchaser Indemnified Persons from and against any Damages, suffered by, imposed upon or asserted against, Purchaser Indemnified Persons as a result of, in respect of, connected with, or arising out of:
  - (i) any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty made by Target and Seller in Article 3 and Article 4 of this Agreement or in any Transaction Document;
  - (ii) any breach or non-fulfillment by Seller of covenant, condition or obligation of Seller contained in this Agreement or in any Transaction Document;
  - (iii) any liabilities, obligations or Indebtedness of Target or Seller of any nature whatsoever arising after the Closing Date in respect of any fact, condition or circumstance existing or occurring on or prior to the Closing Date, other than liabilities reflected or reserved against in the Closing Date Statement and other than relating to product liability of Target arising out of the commercialization of any pharmaceutical product by Target prior to the Closing Date that are unknown to the Seller as of the Closing Date;
  - (iv) any liabilities or obligations arising from any alleged claims against Target as disclosed in Section 3.37 of the Disclosure Schedule.
  - (v) any liabilities or obligations of Target for Taxes arising with respect to a Pre-Closing Tax-Period, which is not otherwise fully accounted and adjusted for in the Closing Date Statement.
  - (vi) any liabilities or obligations of Target or Seller arising from or as a result of any Pre-Closing Transactions (including for Taxes related thereto); or
  - (vii) any liabilities or obligations of Target arising from any Transaction Expenses as at the Closing Date, other than liabilities reflected, reserved or otherwise accounted and adjusted for in the Closing Date Statement.

#### 8.2 Indemnification by Purchaser

Subject to the terms and conditions of this Article 8, Purchaser shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Seller Indemnified Persons from and against any Damages suffered by, imposed upon or asserted against any Seller Indemnified Person as a result of, in respect of, connected with, or arising out of:

- (a) any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty made by Purchaser in Article 5 of this Agreement or in any Transaction Document:
- (b) any breach or non-fulfillment by Target (after giving effect to the sale transaction contemplated herein) or Purchaser of any covenant, condition or obligation of Target or Purchaser contained in this Agreement or in any Transaction Document; or
- (c) any liabilities or obligations that may result from any sureties and other Encumbrances against Seller, which relate to the Current Liabilities and the Permitted Encumbrances after the Closing Date.

#### 8.3 Survival Periods for Claims

- (a) The representations and warranties of Target and Seller contained in this Agreement will survive Closing and continue in full force and effect for a period of twenty-four (24) months following the Closing Date, except that:
  - (i) the representations and warranties contained in Sections 3.1 to Section 3.3, 3.6, 3.7, 3.13, 3.42 and Sections 4.1 to Section 4.2, 4.5, 4.6, 4.7 and 4.9 (the "Core Representations") will survive and continue in full force and effect indefinitely:
  - (ii) the representations and warranties under Section 3.38 (Taxes), will continue in full force and effect for the benefit of Purchaser until 90 days after the expiration of the last of the limitation periods contained in the Tax Act and any other applicable Tax Laws imposing Taxes on Target subsequent to the expiration of which an assessment or reassessment or other form or recognized document assessing any Taxes, interest or penalties thereunder for any Pre-Closing Tax Period cannot be issued to Target (such period to include any period extended by any agreement, waiver or arrangement with any Tax Authority which is requested, or consented to, in writing by Seller;
  - (iii) the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.39 (Environmental Matters) and Seller's liability in connection therewith will survive and continue in full force and effect for a period of five 5 years following the Closing Date:
  - (iv) any claim involving fraud, fraudulent or willful misconduct, or intentional or gross fault will survive and continue in full force and effect indefinitely.
- (b) The representations and warranties of Purchaser contained in this Agreement will survive Closing and continue in full force and effect for a period of twenty-four (24) months following the Closing Date, except that:
  - (i) the representations and warranties of Purchaser contained in Sections 5.1 to 5.3 and Section 5.5 will survive and continue in full force and effect indefinitely; and
  - (ii) any claim involving fraud, fraudulent or willful misconduct, or intentional or gross fault will survive and continue in full force and effect indefinitely.

- (c) The obligations of indemnification set out in Sections 8.1 to 8.2 will survive Closing and continue in full force and effect without limitation of time, subject however to the limitations and other provisions set out in this Article 8.
- (d) An obligation to indemnify for Damages will continue after the end of the applicable survival period set forth in this Agreement if a claim for indemnification with respect to such Damages was made in accordance with this Agreement before the end of the applicable survival period. If a claim for indemnification is made in accordance with this Agreement before the end of the applicable survival period, then the party making the claim may make subsequent claims for Damages related to the same matter if the nature and extent of the Damages is not known at the time the claim is made, even if such subsequent claims are made after the expiry of the applicable survival period, subject however to the limitations and other provisions set out in this Article 8.

#### 8.4 Limitations on Liability

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement or in any other Transaction Document:

- (a) **Materiality Exclusion.** For purposes of determining the amount of Damages (but not for the purpose of determining liability), each representation and warranty made by a Party is deemed to have been made without the inclusion of or reference to limitations or qualifications as to materiality such as the word "material", the phrase "in all material respects", Material Adverse Change, "material adverse effect", or words or phrases of similar meaning and intent for purposes of calculating the amount of Damages arising from any inaccuracy in or breach of any representation or warranty.
- (b) **Contributory Negligence.** No Indemnifying Party shall have any liability under this Agreement to any Indemnified Person to the extent the Damages arise from any negligence or misconduct of any Indemnified Person.
- (c) Waiver; No Contribution. If a Purchaser Indemnified Person makes a claim against Seller for Damages (including with respect to any inaccuracy or breach of a representation or warranty under this Agreement), then Seller will not be entitled to, and waives any right to, (i) make any claim against Target in respect of any such Damages by contribution, indemnification, warranty, reimbursement or otherwise, or (ii) require that Target be a defending party to the principal claim. Seller hereby releases, waives and forever discharges any right to contribution, indemnification, warranty or reimbursement that it may have at any time against Target with respect to any inaccuracy or breach of a representation or warranty contained in this Agreement.
- (d) **Tipping Basket.** Seller shall not be liable for any claim under Section 8.1(a)(i), 8.1(a)(iii) and 8.1(a)(v) unless and until the accumulated aggregate Damages of Purchaser Indemnified Persons thereto, when taken together with the Damages with respect to any related claims under Section 8.1(a)(i), 8.1(a)(iii) and 8.1(a)(v) exceeds \$150,000 (the "Basket Amount"), in which case the Seller shall be liable for all such accumulated aggregate Damages, including the Basket Amount thereof. This Section 8.4(d) shall not apply in respect of any claim of Purchaser Indemnified Persons for Damages under Sections 8.1(a)(ii), 8.1(a)(iv), 8.1(a)(vi) and 8.1(a)(vii) and with respect to the Core Representations.

#### (e) Indemnity Cap.

- (i) Cap on Seller's Liability. Subject to Sections 8.4(f) and 8.9, the liability of Seller in respect of claims of Purchaser Indemnified Persons for Damages under Section 8.1(a) shall not exceed, in the aggregate, \$10,000,000.
- (f) **Exclusions to Indemnity Cap.** Section 8.4(e)(i) shall not apply in respect of any claim of Purchaser Indemnified Persons for Damages under Section 8.1(a) against Seller with respect to:

- (A) (i) the Core Representations and (ii) Sections 8.1(a)(v), 8.1(a)(vi) and 8.1(a)(vii), in which case the liability of Seller in respect of any and all such claims shall not exceed the aggregate amount of the Purchase Price; and
- (B) any claim involving fraud, fraudulent or willful misconduct, or intentional or gross fault committed by Target or the Seller in connection with any of the representations and warranties under Article 3 and Article 4, in which case the liability of Seller in respect of any and all such claims shall be unlimited.
- (g) Net of Tax Benefits and Insurance. The amount of Damages under this Article 8 will be determined net of (i) net Tax benefits realized in connection with the accrual, incurrence or payment of such Damages in the year in which such Damages are paid, taking into account any Taxes paid or to be paid as a result of the payment of such Damages, and (ii) any amounts recovered by the Indemnified Person under insurance policies, indemnities, reimbursement arrangements or similar agreements with respect to such Damages. For purposes of this Section 8.4(g), a net Tax benefit will be considered realized only to the extent that the amount of Taxes that would have been payable in cash by the Indemnified Person in the absence of the deductions of the Damages exceeds the amount of Taxes actually paid in cash by the Indemnified Person consistent with applicable Laws regarding the deductibility of such amount and after taking into account all other items of income, gain, credit, deduction and loss.

## 8.5 <u>Exclusive Remedy</u>

Except for (a) the remedies of specific performance or injunctive or other equitable relief, (b) Damages that are the result of fraudulent conduct, wilful misconduct or intentional misrepresentation or omission, or (c) other remedies expressly provided in this Agreement, the indemnification rights set forth in this Article 8 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of the Parties for any claim arising out of this Agreement and any right of rescission or termination of this Agreement is hereby expressly waived and excluded by the Parties.

#### 8.6 Notification

- (a) Subject to Section 8.9, promptly upon obtaining knowledge thereof, the Indemnitee Representative shall notify the Indemnitor Representative of any cause which the Indemnitee Representative has determined has given or could give rise to indemnification under this Article 8 (an "Indemnification Notice").
- (b) Upon receipt of an Indemnification Notice by an Indemnifying Party, the provisions of Sections 8.7 and 8.9 will apply to any Direct Claim, the provisions of Sections 8.8 and 8.9 will apply to any Third Party Claim and the provisions of Section 8.9 will apply to any Tax Claim.

## 8.7 <u>Indemnification Procedure — Direct Claims</u>

- (a) Following receipt of an Indemnification Notice pursuant to Section 8.6(a) relating to a Direct Claim, the Indemnitor Representative has 30 days to investigate the Direct Claim and respond in writing. For purposes of the investigation, the Indemnified Person shall make available to the Indemnitor Representative the information relied upon by the Indemnified Person to substantiate the Direct Claim, together with such other information as the Indemnitor Representative may reasonably request.
- (b) If the Indemnitor Representative disputes the validity or amount of the Direct Claim, the Indemnitor Representative shall provide written notice of the dispute to the Indemnitee Representative within the 30-day period specified in Section 8.7(a). The dispute notice must describe in reasonable detail the nature of the Indemnitor Representative's dispute. During the 20-day period immediately following receipt of a dispute notice by the Indemnitor Representative, the Indemnitor Representative and the Indemnitee Representative shall attempt in good faith to resolve the dispute. If the Indemnitor Representative and the Indemnitee Representative fail to resolve the dispute within such 20-day time period, the Indemnitee Representative is free to pursue all rights and remedies available to it, subject only to this Agreement. If the Indemnitor Representative fails to respond in writing to the Direct Claim within the 30-day period specified in Section 8.7(a), the Indemnifying Party is deemed to have agreed to the validity and amount of the Direct Claim and shall promptly pay in full the amount of the Direct Claim to the Indemnified Person.

#### 8.8 <u>Indemnification Procedure — Third Party Claims</u>

- (a) If a Third Party Claim is made or commenced against an Indemnified Person in respect of which the Indemnified Person proposes to demand indemnification pursuant to this Agreement, the Indemnitee Representative shall give an Indemnification Notice to that effect together with particulars of the Third Party Claim to the Indemnitor Representative with reasonable promptness. The failure to give, or delay in giving, the Indemnification Notice, unless the Indemnification Notice is given after the expiration of the applicable time limit, if any, as set out in Section 8.3, will not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations except and only to the extent of any prejudice caused to the Indemnifying Party by such failure or delay. From the time the Indemnified Person is notified of the Third Party Claim, the Indemnified Person and the Indemnitee Representative shall use commercially reasonable efforts to protect their rights and the rights of the Indemnifying Party in respect of such Third Party Claim.
- (b) The Indemnitor Representative may, by notice to the Indemnitee Representative given not later than 30 days after receipt of the Indemnification Notice described in Section 8.8(a), and by written consent of the Indemnitee Representative in the 15 days following such notice from the Indemnitor Representative, assume control of the defence, compromise or settlement of the Third Party Claim provided that:
  - (i) In the case of a Third Party Claim (i) from a current or prior, or related to, a current or prior customer (distributor) or supplier of Target, or (ii) related to the commercial reputation of Target, then the consent of the Indemnitee Representative shall be required for the Indemnitor Representative to assume control of the defence, compromise or settlement of the Third Party Claim;
  - (ii) the Indemnitee Representative has at all times the right to fully participate in the defence at its own cost and expense, provided that the Indemnifying Party and its legal counsel shall lead the defence;;
  - (iii) the Third Party Claim involves only money Damages and does not seek any injunctive or other equitable relief;
  - (iv) if the named parties in any Third Party Claim include both the
    Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Person, representation by the same counsel would, in the judgment of the
    Indemnitee Representative, acting reasonably, still be appropriate notwithstanding any actual or potential differing
    interests between them (including the availability of different defences); and
  - (v) settlement of, or an adverse judgment with respect to, the Third Party Claim is not, in the judgment of the Indemnitee Representative, acting reasonably, likely to establish a precedent, custom or practice adverse to the continuing business interests of the Indemnified Person:
- (c) Upon assumption of control by the Indemnitor Representative:
  - the Indemnitor Representative shall actively and diligently proceed with the defence, compromise or settlement of the Third Party Claim at its sole cost and expense, retaining counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnitee Representative;
  - (ii) the Indemnitor Representative shall keep the Indemnitee Representative fully advised with respect to the status of the Third Party Claim (including supplying copies of relevant procedures promptly as they become available) and shall arrange for its counsel to inform the Indemnitee Representative on a regular basis of the status of the Third Party Claim; and
  - (iii) the Indemnitor Representative shall not consent to the entry of any judgment or enter into any settlement with respect to the Third Party Claim unless consented to by the Indemnitee Representative (which consent may not be unreasonably or arbitrarily withheld or delayed).

- (d) Provided all the conditions set forth in Section 8.8(b) are satisfied and the Indemnitor Representative is not in breach of any of its other obligations under this Section 8.8, the Indemnified Person and the Indemnitee Representative shall, at the expense of the Indemnifying Party, cooperate with the Indemnitor Representative and use their commercially reasonable efforts to make available to the Indemnitor Representative all relevant information in their possession or under their control (provided that it does not cause either of them to breach any confidentiality obligations) and shall take such other steps as are, in the reasonable opinion of counsel for the Indemnitor Representative, necessary to enable the Indemnitor Representative to conduct such defence; provided always that:
  - (i) no admission of fault may be made by or on behalf of any Purchaser Indemnified Person without the prior written consent of its Indemnitee Representative;
  - (ii) no admission of fault may be made by or on behalf of any Seller Indemnified Person without the prior written consent of its Indemnitee Representative;
  - (iii) the Indemnitee Representative is not obligated to take any measures which, in the reasonable opinion of its legal counsel, could be prejudicial or unfavourable to the Indemnified Person; and
  - (iv) the Indemnified Person receives, as part of any compromise or settlement, a legally binding and enforceable unconditional release, which is in form and substance satisfactory to the Indemnitee Representative, acting reasonably, from any and all obligations or liabilities it may have with respect to the Third Party Claim.
- (e) If (i) the Indemnitor Representative fails to give the Indemnitee Representative the notice required in Section 8.8(b) or otherwise fails to comply with any of the conditions in Section 8.8(b), or (ii) the Indemnitor Representative breaches any of its other obligations under this Section 8.8, the Indemnitee Representative may assume control of the defence, compromise or settlement of the Third Party Claim and retain counsel as in its sole discretion may appear advisable, the whole at the Indemnifying Party's sole cost and expense. The Indemnitor Representative shall, at the sole cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party, cooperate fully with the Indemnitee Representative and use its commercially reasonable efforts to make available to the Indemnitee Representative all relevant information in its possession or under its control and take such other steps as are, in the reasonable opinion of counsel for the Indemnitee Representative, necessary to enable the Indemnitee Representative to conduct the defence. If the Indemnitee Representative elects to assume control of the defence, compromise or settlement in accordance with this Section 8.8(e), the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel to the Indemnitee Representative shall be considered "Damages" for purposes of this Agreement and the Indemnitee Representative shall be entitled to claim from the Indemnifying Party all such Damages and any other applicable Damages the Indemnitee Representative may suffer resulting from, arising out of, or relating to, the Third Party Claim to the fullest extent provided in this Article 8.

## 8.9 <u>Special Procedure — Tax Matters</u>

(a) An Indemnification Notice relating to any Tax Claim shall be given by Purchaser to the Indemnitor Representative within 30 days after its receipt of any notice or inquiry, whether oral or written, from any Tax Authority in respect of any Taxes which may give rise to any Tax Claim. Such Indemnification Notice shall set out the information with respect to the Tax Claim that is then available to Purchaser. The failure to so notify the Indemnitor Representative, unless the Indemnification Notice is given after the expiration of the applicable time limit, if any, as set out in Section 8.3, does not relieve the applicable Indemnifying Party from any indemnification obligation which otherwise might exist with respect to such matter, unless (and only to the extent that) the failure to so notify materially prejudices the ability of the Indemnitor Representative to exercise its rights under this Section 8.9 or results in a material increase in the amount of Taxes or related Damages.

- (b) Purchaser shall have the right to undertake and control any proceedings, objection or other defence (a "Tax Proceeding") of any Tax Claim and, in such case, Purchaser shall pursue any such Tax Proceedings in a timely manner and in good faith. The Indemnitor Representative shall provide Purchaser with such information with respect to the Tax Claim as may become available to the applicable Indemnifying Party and the Indemnitor Representative shall cooperate with Purchaser in the conduct of all Tax Proceedings relating to such Tax Claim and related inquiries or investigations. If, pursuant to this Section 8.9(b), Purchaser undertakes any Tax Proceedings of any such Tax Claim, Purchaser may not cease to defend, settle or otherwise dispose of any such Tax Proceeding without the consent of the Indemnitor Representative, which consent is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- (c) If, within 30 days after the Indemnitor Representative has received the Tax Claim referred to in Section 8.9(a), Purchaser does not undertake any Tax Proceedings of any kind in respect of such Tax Claim, the Indemnitor Representative may undertake and control the Tax Proceedings using counsel of its own choice. Purchaser shall provide, and shall cause Target to provide, to the Indemnitor Representative information with respect to the Tax Liability as may become available to Purchaser or Target and shall cooperate with the Indemnitor Representative to the extent reasonably requested in the conduct of all Tax Proceedings relating to any such Tax Claim and related inquiries and investigations. If, pursuant to this Section 8.9(c), the Indemnitor Representative undertakes any Tax Proceedings in respect of any such Tax Claim, the Indemnitor Representative may not cease to defend, settle or otherwise dispose of the Tax Proceeding without the consent of Purchaser, which consent is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- (d) If Purchaser or Target is required to deposit or to make a payment of Taxes under a Tax Claim in respect of which indemnification is or may be required to be made under this Agreement, the applicable Indemnifying Party shall promptly (and, in any event, within 30 days of the date that Purchaser notifies the Indemnitor Representative of the requirement to make the payment) reimburse Purchaser in respect of such payment. In addition, in the event that the amount of any Taxes assessed under a Tax Claim in respect of which indemnification is or may be required to be made under this Agreement would bear interest, Purchaser:
  - (i) may pay the amount of the Taxes assessed under such Tax Claim and the applicable Indemnifying Party shall promptly (and, in any event, within 30 days of the date that Purchaser notifies the Indemnitor Representative of its determination) reimburse Purchaser in respect of such payment; and
  - (ii) to the extent the amount of the Taxes under such Tax Claim has not been paid pursuant to (i) above and subject to Purchaser's right of reimbursement for amounts paid pursuant to (i) above, will pay to the relevant Tax Authority on account of such Taxes, any amount received by Purchaser from the applicable Indemnifying Party where the Indemnitor Representative instructs Purchaser to so pay.

If the total of the amounts previously paid by the applicable Indemnifying Party in respect of such Taxes is less than the amount so determined under a Final Determination to be the amount of the Taxes payable under the Tax Claim, the applicable Indemnifying Party shall promptly (and, in any event, within 30 days of the time that Purchaser notifies the Indemnitor Representative of the amount of the Taxes payable) pay to Purchaser the amount of the Taxes payable less the total of the amounts previously paid. If the total of the amounts previously paid by the applicable Indemnifying Party in respect of such Taxes payable under the Tax Claim exceeds the amount determined under a Final Determination to be the amount of the Taxes payable, Purchaser shall, upon receipt of any refund or credit of such Taxes, promptly (and, in any event, within 30 days of the receipt of such refund or credit) pay to the applicable Indemnifying Party the amount of such refund or credit (including any interest received by Purchaser or Target after taking into account any Taxes payable by Purchaser or Target in respect of such refund, credit or interest).

(e) For purposes of Section 8.9(d), a "**Final Determination**" means (i) the expiry of the delay to appeal from or object to the relevant assessment, reassessment or additional assessment by any Tax Authority if no appeal is taken or no objection is made, (ii) the entering into of any agreement by Purchaser, Target or any successor thereto and such a Tax Authority in settlement of a dispute regarding such assessment, reassessment or additional assessment (or proposed assessment, reassessment or additional assessment), or (iii) the decision by a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction regarding the relevant assessment, reassessment or additional assessment from which no appeal may be taken or the period during which an appeal may be taken has expired and no appeal has been taken.

(f) In determining the amount of Tax payable under a Tax Claim, if a deduction, Tax credit or Tax loss of Purchaser or a post-Closing deduction, Tax credit or Tax loss of Target is utilized to reduce the amount of income, taxable income or Taxes otherwise calculated in respect of a Tax Claim for any taxation year in which a Tax Liability is realized or, but for the utilization of such deduction, Tax credit or Tax loss, would be realized, the amount of the Taxes payable under the Tax Claim will be determined without taking into account any benefit from such deduction, Tax credit or Tax loss.

#### 8.10 Payment

- (a) Subject to Sections 8.10(b), 8.10(c) and 8.10(d), any payment on account of Damages due from an Indemnifying Party to an Indemnified Person under this Article 8 shall be made in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Escrow Agreement or otherwise in accordance with this Agreement within ten (10) Business Days after the Indemnified Person becomes entitled to indemnification by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Indemnitee Representative.
- (b) If the Indemnity Escrow Amount at the time of payment is equal to or higher than the Damages due from Seller pursuant to the indemnification obligations of Seller under Section 8.1, then any such Damages payable to Purchaser's Indemnified Person shall be satisfied from the Indemnity Escrow Amount held in escrow under the Escrow Agreement.
- (c) If the Indemnity Escrow Amount at the time of payment is less than the Damages due from Seller pursuant to the indemnification obligations of Seller under Section 8.1, then any such Damages payable to Purchaser's Indemnified Person shall first (i) be satisfied from the Indemnity Escrow Amount, if any, and (ii) by Seller by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Indemnitee Representative.
- (d) Any Damages due from Purchaser pursuant to the indemnification obligations of Purchaser under Section 8.2 shall be payable by Purchaser directly.

#### 8.11 <u>Duty to Mitigate</u>

Nothing in this Agreement in any way restricts or limits the general obligation at Law of an Indemnified Person to mitigate any Damages which it may suffer or incur by reason of any failure of an Indemnifying Party to fulfill or perform any of its covenants under this Agreement or any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty given by the Indemnifying Party under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document.

## 8.12 Subrogation

The Indemnified Person shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, subrogate its rights to the Indemnifying Party and will make all counterclaims and join in any litigation against all other Persons as may be reasonably required by the Indemnifying Party, the whole at the cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party.

# 8.13 Agency for Non-Parties

To the extent necessary to give effect to the provisions of this Agreement, each Party hereby accepts each indemnity in favour of its indemnified Persons who are not Parties as agent and trustee for and on their behalf. An Indemnitee Representative may enforce an indemnity in favour of any of that Indemnitee Representative's indemnified Persons on behalf of each such Person.

# 8.14 Adjustment to Purchase Price

Any payment made by Seller as an Indemnifying Party pursuant to this Article 8, including any payment on account of Seller from the Indemnity Escrow Amount, will constitute a dollar for dollar decrease of the Purchase Price and any payment made by Purchaser as an Indemnifying Party pursuant to this Article 8 will constitute a dollar for dollar increase of the Purchase Price.

# ARTICLE 9 POST-CLOSING COVENANTS

## 9.1 Preparation of Tax Returns

- (a) At its sole cost and expense, Seller shall prepare or cause to be prepared all Tax Returns required by applicable Law in respect of Target for all Pre-Closing Tax Periods which are not filed prior to the Closing Date, in a manner consistent with past practice, unless otherwise required by applicable Law. Seller shall provide a copy of such Tax Returns to Purchaser for review, comment and approval at least 45 days prior to the date on which such Tax Returns are to be timely filed. Seller shall reflect such comments from Purchaser on such Tax Returns to the extent such comments are reasonable and consistent with prior practice. Purchaser shall on a timely basis cause Target to sign and file such Tax Returns. All such Tax Returns so prepared by or on behalf of Seller shall be complete and accurate in all material respects.
- (b) At its sole cost and expense, Seller shall prepare or cause to be prepared all Straddle Period Returns (if any) for each Straddle Period of Target up to the Closing Date, in a manner consistent with past practice, unless otherwise required by applicable Law. Prior to filing such returns with the relevant Tax Authorities, Seller shall provide a copy of such Straddle Period Returns to Purchaser for review, comment and approval at least 45 days prior to the due date on which such Straddle Period Return is to be timely filed. Seller shall reflect such comments from Purchaser on such Straddle Period Returns to the extent such comments are reasonable and consistent with prior practice. Purchaser shall on a timely basis cause Target to sign and file such Straddle Period Returns.
- (c) Seller shall provide Purchaser, Target and their respective accountants copies of, and access upon reasonable notice at all reasonable times during normal business hours to, the Books and Records and the work papers and supporting documents and its auditor relating to the Tax Returns referred to in Section 9.1(a) and Section 9.1(b).
- (d) In the event of a disagreement that the Tax Returns referred to at Section 9.1(a) or 9.1(b) were properly prepared, Seller and Purchaser shall attempt to resolve such disagreement; provided, however, that if Seller and Purchaser fail to reach agreement within 5 days of the relevant due date for filing the relevant Tax Returns, then the disagreement shall be resolved by the Neutral Accountant in the manner set forth in Sections 2.7(f) and 2.7(g), the provisions of which shall apply *mutatis mutandis*. The fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Neutral Accountant making any such determination will be borne 50% by Seller and 50% by Purchaser.
- (e) Following the Closing, Purchaser shall and shall cause Target to cooperate fully with Seller including to allow Seller to have such access to the Books and Records or other documentation within the control of Purchaser and Target, as is reasonably necessary in order to allow Seller to prepare the Tax Returns described in Section 9.1(a) and Section 9.1(b).
- (f) Seller agrees to furnish, upon request, as promptly as practicable, such information and assistance relating to Target as is reasonably necessary in preparing and filing the Tax Returns (including Straddle Period Returns), the making of any election related to Taxes, the preparation for any audit by any Tax Authority, and the prosecution or defense of any claim, suit or proceeding relating to any Tax or Tax Return of Target, subject to reimbursement by Purchaser or Target of any reasonable expenses incurred directly in connection therewith.
- Purchaser shall (i) pay to the Seller within 10 Business Days of receipt, the amount of any refund of Taxes or credit against Taxes payable (whether actually received or applied as a credit or offset against Taxes payable) (plus the after tax amount of any interest paid thereon and net of any reasonable expenses incurred directly by Purchaser or Target in connection therewith), where such refund or credit relates to a Pre-Closing Tax Period except to the extent any portion of such refund or credit (A) was included in current assets in the Closing Date Statement, (B) arises as a result of the carry-back of a non-capital loss from a period ending after the Closing Date pursuant to paragraph 111(1)(a) of the Tax Act, (C) is in respect of experimental research and scientific development expenditures or any similar tax incentive, or (D) is in respect of any capital or non-capital loss carry forwards, and (ii) deliver to Seller a copy of all assessments, re-assessments and other Tax Forms or documents relating to any Straddle Period Return. At the reasonable request of the Seller, Purchaser and Target shall, and shall cause each of their respective Affiliates to, execute such documents and take reasonable additional actions and otherwise reasonably cooperate as may be necessary for Purchaser, Target or any of their respective Affiliates to receive and obtain all such refunds or credits, subject to reimbursement by Seller of any reasonable expenses incurred directly in connection therewith. Purchaser and Target shall not, and shall not permit any of their respective Affiliates to, voluntarily forfeit, fail to collect or otherwise minimize any such refund or credit.

(h) Upon the filing of any Tax Return referred to in Section 9.1(a) and Section 9.1(b), the Seller shall promptly pay to Target an amount equal to the Taxes, if any, payable with respect thereto, which was not otherwise accounted and adjusted for in the Closing Date Statement.

## 9.2 Excess Eligible Dividend Election

Seller irrevocably consents to the making of the election in subsection 185.1(2) (or any provincial equivalent) of the Tax Act (or any provincial equivalent) should Target be re-assessed under Part III.1 of the Tax Act for making an "excessive eligible dividend designation" as part of the Pre-Closing Transactions, and further irrevocably agrees to do all such things and take all such actions as Target may reasonable request to further evidence or perfect such consent or otherwise ensure that Target incurs no liability for making an "excessive eligible dividend designation" as part of the Pre-Closing Transactions.

#### 9.3 Excess Capital Dividend Election

Seller irrevocably consents to the making of the election in subsection 184(3) (or any provincial equivalent) of the Tax Act (or any provincial equivalent) should Target be re-assessed under Part III of the Tax Act for making an excessive capital dividend election during the Pre-Closing Tax Period, and further irrevocably agree to do all such things and take all such actions as Target may reasonably request to further evidence or perfect such consent or otherwise ensure that Target incurs no liability for making an excessive capital dividend election during the Pre-Closing Tax Period.

## 9.4 Access to Books and Records

Seller shall deliver or cause to be delivered to Purchaser at Closing all available Books and Records. For a period of six (6) years from the Closing Date or for such longer period as may be required by applicable Law, Purchaser shall retain all original accounting Books and Records for the period prior to and including the Closing Date, but Purchaser is not responsible or liable to Seller for any accidental loss or destruction of, or damage to, any such Books and Records. So long as any such Books and Records are retained by Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement, Seller may inspect them at any time during normal business hours and upon reasonable notice for any proper purpose and without undue interference to the business operations of Target. Purchaser may have its representatives present during any such inspection.

## 9.5 Removal of Guarantees

Following the Closing, Purchaser shall use its best commercial efforts (and shall bear all costs and expenses related thereto) to assist Seller in obtain releases satisfactory to Seller from Investissement Québec and the Bank of Montreal for any sureties and other Encumbrances against Seller, which relate to the Current Liabilities and the Permitted Encumbrances, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Seller thereof.

## ARTICLE 10 MISCELLANEOUS

# 10.1 Notices

(a) Any notice, consent, waiver or other communication given under this Agreement must be in writing and in English and shall be deemed effectively given to the party to whom it is addressed upon the earlier of (i) personal delivery; (ii) when sent, if sent by electronic mail before 4:30 p.m. local time on a Business Day and if not sent before 4:30 p.m. local time on a Business Day, on the next Business Day; (iii) five (5) days after having been sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid; and (iv) one (1) Business Day after the Business Day of deposit with a nationally recognized overnight courier, freight prepaid, specifying next day delivery, with written verification of receipt.

- (b) All such communications shall be sent as follows:
  - (i) to Purchaser or to Target after Closing, at:

Sunshine Biopharma Inc. 6500 Trans-Canada Hwy 4th Floor Pointe-Claire, Quebec H9R 0A5

Attention: Dr. Steve Slilaty

Email: steve.slilaty@sunshinebiopharma.com

With a copy (which does not constitute notice to Purchaser) to:

BCF LLP 1100 René-Lévesque Blvd. West 25th Floor Montreal, Quebec H3B 5C9

Attention: Gilles Seguin Email: gilles.seguin@bcf.ca

(ii) to Seller, at:

Malek Chamoun 1730 rue Saint-Patrick, apt. 601 Montréal (Québec) H3K 2H2

Email: malek.chamoun@hec.ca

With a copy to (which does not constitute notice to Seller):

Attention: Caroline McNicoll

Email: cmcnicoll@lionesspowerhouse.com

(iii) to Target before Closing, at:

Nora Pharma Inc.

1565 boul. Lionel-Boulet Varennes (Québec) J3X 1P9

Attention: Malek Chamoun

Email: mchamoun@norapharma.ca

With a copy to (which does not constitute notice to Target):

Attention: Caroline McNicoll

Email: cmcnicoll@lionesspowerhouse.com

(c) Any party may, from time to time, change its address by giving notice to the other parties in accordance with the provisions of this Section 10.1.

#### 10.2 Entire Agreement

The Transaction Documents constitute the entire agreement between the Parties and supersede all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions relating to the subject matter thereof, whether oral or written. There are no representations, warranties, covenants, conditions or other agreements, express or implied, collateral, statutory or otherwise, between the Parties relating to the subject matter hereof except as specifically set forth in the Transaction Documents. No Party has relied or is relying on any other information, discussions or understandings in entering into and completing the transactions contemplated in the Transaction Documents.

#### 10.3 <u>Amendments</u>

This Agreement may only be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified by written agreement of Seller and Purchaser.

# 10.4 Waiver

The failure or delay by a Party in enforcing, or insisting upon strict performance of, any provision of this Agreement does not constitute a waiver of such provision or in any way affect the enforceability of this Agreement (or any of its provisions) or deprive a Party of the right, at any time or from time to time, to enforce or insist upon strict performance of that provision or any other provision of this Agreement. Any waiver by a Party of any provision of this Agreement is effective only if in writing and signed by a duly authorized representative of such Party.

## 10.5 Severability

If any provision of this Agreement is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, that provision will be severed from this Agreement and the remaining provisions will continue in full force and effect, without amendment.

## 10.6 Assignments

- (a) This Agreement will become effective when executed by the Parties and thereafter will be binding upon and enure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided in this Section 10.6, neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, duties or obligations under this Agreement are assignable or transferable by a Party without the prior written consent of the other Party. Any attempt to assign any of the rights, duties or obligations in this Agreement without such written consent is void.

#### 10.7 Third Party Beneficiaries

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the Parties do not intend that this Agreement benefit or create any legal or equitable right, remedy or cause of action in, or on behalf of, any Person other than a Party and no Person, other than a Party, is entitled to rely on the provisions of this Agreement in any proceeding. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the consent of Seller or Purchaser who is not a Party is not required for any amendment or waiver of, or other modification to, any Transaction Document including any rights of indemnification to which such Person may be entitled.

#### 10.8 Time of the Essence

Time is of the essence in this Agreement.

## 10.9 Expenses

Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, all costs and expenses (including the fees and disbursements of legal counsel, brokers, investment advisers, consultants and accountants) incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein are to be paid by the Party incurring such expenses.

### 10.10 Further Assurances

From time to time after the Closing, each Party will, at the request of another Party, execute and deliver such additional conveyances, transfers and other assurances and perform or cause to be performed such further and other acts or things as may be reasonably required to give effect to, and carry out the intent of, the Transaction Documents.

#### 10.11 Announcements

Except as may be required by mandatory provisions of applicable securities Laws and other applicable Laws or except as otherwise expressly agreed, all press releases or public announcements with respect to the Transaction Documents or any transaction contemplated therein shall only be made by mutual agreement of the Parties. For the press releases that are required by the mandatory provisions of applicable securities Laws and other applicable Laws, Seller shall be consulted but the final content of the press releases shall be determined by Purchaser and Purchaser's legal advisors on applicable Laws.

## 10.12 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts (including counterparts by facsimile, email or other electronic means) and all such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument.

[Signature pages follow]

| IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Share Purchase Agreement or a Counterpart hereof, all as of the date first above written. |                         |   |  |  |
|--|-------------------------|---|--|--|
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  | SUNSHINE BIOPHARMA INC. |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  | By:                     | /s/ Dr. Steve N. Slilaty                      |  |  |
|  |                         | Dr. Steve N. Slilaty, Chief Executive Officer |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
| 58   |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |
|  |                         |   |  |  |

| IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Share Purchase Agreement or a Counterpart hereof, all as of the date first above written. |                  |   |  |  |
|--|------------------|---|--|--|
|  | NORA PHARMA INC. |   |  |  |
|  | By:              | /s/ Malek Chamoun<br>Malek Chamoun, President |  |  |
|  |                  |   |  |  |
|  |                  |   |  |  |
|  |                  |   |  |  |
| 59   |                  |   |  |  |

| IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Share Purchase Agreement or a Counterpart hereof, all as of the date first above written. |  |  |  |
|--|--|--|--|
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| /s/ Malek Chamoun  |  |  |  |
| MALEK CHAMOUN  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
| 60   |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

#### EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

This employment agreement (the "Contract") is entered into as of the 20<sup>th</sup> day of October, 2022 in the city of Montréal by and between Nora Pharma Inc., a legal person duly constituted under the laws of the Province of Quebec, (the "Corporation"), Malek Chamoun, resident and domiciled at 1730 rue Saint-Patrick, apt. 601, Montréal, Quebec (the "Employee")(the Corporation and the Employee together the "Parties", and each a "Party") and to which intervenes Sunshine Biopharma Inc. (the "Purchaser").

#### **RECITALS**

- A. Pursuant to a share purchase agreement (the "**Purchase Agreement**") dated October 20, 2022, among the Purchaser, the Employee and the Corporation, the Purchaser has acquired all of the issued and outstanding shares of the Corporation (the "**Acquisition**");
- B. Immediately prior to the consummation of the Acquisition, the Employee was shareholder and seller under the terms of the Purchase Agreement, in addition to being employed by the Corporation in the position of chief executive officer;
- C. Immediately following the consummation of the Acquisition, the Corporation desires to employ the Employee, and the Employee desires to accept such employment by the Corporation, on and subject to the terms, conditions and covenants in this Contract, which terms, conditions and covenants shall wholly replace and supersede any prior employment contract or terms and conditions of employment (whether written, oral or implied) between the Employee and the Corporation (the "**Prior Employment**");
- D. The Parties wish to fully and irrevocably settle all matters related to the Prior Employment and the termination of such employment immediately prior to the consummation of the Acquisition; and
- E. The Employee expressly consents to all terms and conditions herein.

## THEREFORE, THE PARTIES AGREE AS FOLLOWS:

#### 1. Preamble

The preamble is an integral part hereof.

#### 2. <u>Title and Functions</u>

- 2.1 The Corporation shall retain the Employee's services as President ("**President**").
- 2.2 The Employee shall report to the Chief Executive Officer of Purchaser, being the parent of the Corporation, or any other person designated by the Corporation, including but not limited to the Purchaser's Board of Directors.
- 2.3 The Employee shall respect the internal rules and the code of ethics of the Purchaser and the Corporation that are currently in place and which may be adopted from time to time.

2.4 The Employee shall, for the duration of this Contract, work for the benefit and under the guidance of the Purchaser and Corporation, always act in the Purchaser and Corporation's best interest and fulfill with care and to the best of his ability and with loyalty, dedication and diligence all his obligations, functions and assignments inherent to the position of President as well as any other corporate function that he is able to execute and that is appropriate given his abilities, as well as complying with the rules, policies and instructions that the Purchaser and the Corporation, acting reasonably, may give him from time to time.

## 3. Exclusivity and Loyalty

The Employee shall devote his full time and his efforts to the Corporation's affairs; he may not, without the Purchaser or Corporation's authorization, pursue any other commercial activity outside of the Corporation, with the exception of activities directly related to his passive investments and to charitable, community and recreational activities, as long as such activities in the aggregate do not interfere or conflict with the Employee's duties or create a potential business conflict of interest.

#### 4. <u>Term</u>

The Employee is engaged for an indeterminate period effective as of October 20, 2022.

#### 5. Salary

In consideration of the services provided to the Corporation by the Employee under the terms and conditions of this Contract, the Corporation undertakes to pay the Employee the following remuneration:

- (a) The Corporation shall pay the Employee an annual salary of \$125,000, (the "Base Salary") less any applicable deductions. The Base Salary shall be paid in accordance with the Corporation's current payroll practices. Given the nature of the Employee's position, the Employee's Base Salary encompasses all of his hours of work, including any hour worked beyond the normal work week and, consequently, the Employee will not be eligible for overtime pay. The Base Salary shall be subject to a 3% annual increase starting on January 1, 2023 and on each January 1st thereafter.
- (b) The Employee shall be entitled to an annual bonus equal to 5% of the difference between the Bonus Period Gross Sales and the prior year Gross Sales ("Bonus"), except for the first Bonus which shall be calculated as the difference between the First Bonus Period Gross Sales and the 2022 Gross Sales. For the purpose of this Agreement, "Gross Sales" means the total sales of the Corporation, unadjusted for the costs related to generating those sales; "Bonus Period" means the period between January 1st and December 31st of each year. except for the first Bonus Period after the signature of this Agreement which shall be the period between October 20, 2022 and December 31, 2022 ("First Bonus Period"); and "2022 Gross Sales" means the Gross Sales of the Corporation for the financial year ended on June 30, 2022, as per its notice-to-reader financial statements. In case of termination of employment by the Corporation or by the Employee in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Bonus shall be calculated on a pro rata basis to the number of months up to the date of termination. The Bonus shall be payable by the Corporation within 30 days following the financial statements of Target being final for each Earn-Out Period (as defined in the Purchase Agreement).

The Employee shall not earn a Bonus unless he is actively employed by the Corporation on the date when such Bonus becomes payable.

(c) The Employee shall be eligible to participate in the Purchaser's employee incentive plan ("**Incentive Plan**") (if or when implemented) which may include stock options, retirement plan, bonus plan, profit sharing, dental insurance and other benefits which may be included in such plan. Participation in the Incentive Plan is subject to the terms and conditions of such plan, which can be amended, modified or terminated, from time to time, at the entire discretion of the Purchaser.

## 6. Annual Leave

The Employee is entitled to four (4) weeks of paid vacation per year. Vacation time shall not be carried over from one year to the next, and any unused vacation at the end of the vacation reference year shall be paid to the Employee at the Employee's Base Salary rate.

#### 7. Benefits

The Employee shall be entitled to participate in the Corporation's benefit plans which the Corporation may offer to its employees, including any health plan, salary continuation plan, life insurance plan or retirement plan, if any, the whole in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the plans. The Corporation may modify or terminate any employee benefits plan at any time, at its sole discretion, without advance notice.

#### 8. <u>Expenses</u>

The Employee shall be entitled to the reimbursement of the reasonable expenses incurred in the execution of his functions, upon presentation of receipts or other supporting documentation, the whole in accordance with the Corporation's policies as determined from time to time at its sole discretion.

## 9. <u>Intellectual Property</u>

- 9.1 For the purposes of this section:
  - (a) "Intellectual Property" means all ideas, research, discoveries, inventions, improvements, methods, formulas and trademarks, and all of the concepts, designs, programs, software, trade names and secrets, copyrights, patents, products, computer objects or source codes, plans, writings or any other form of registered or unregistered intellectual property initiated, designed, created, invented, reduced to practice, discovered, accomplished or produced by the Employee (in whole or in part, either alone or jointly with others) in the course of performing employment duties with the Employer, or where such intellectual property is based upon or utilizes in any way any Confidential Information.
  - (b) "Works" means any discovery, improvement, invention, innovation, process, topography, code, software, knowhow, recipe, technology, formula, drawing or design, product specification, material and equipment, process development, computer program, including any documents regardless of the medium, invented, discovered, drafted, designed or created by the Employee, alone or in collaboration with any person, in whole or in part, in the course of performing employment duties with the Employer.

- 9.2 Given the Employee's employment with the Corporation, all Works and Intellectual Property which the Employee might invent, discover, draft or design during his employment with the Corporation shall be the exclusive property of the Corporation and the Employee hereby assigns any right he might have in such Works or any Intellectual Property to the Corporation.
- 9.3 It is understood that the Employee shall not, without the Corporation's prior written consent, use the Works or Intellectual Property for his own personal benefit, commercially exploit them or otherwise grant any license to said Works or Intellectual Property to anyone.
- 9.4 With respect to Works or other Intellectual Property made or designed by the Employee during his employment with the Corporation, the Employee undertakes to:
  - (i) Promptly disclose and describe such Works and Intellectual Property in writing;
  - (ii) Assign and agree to assign in the future, without further compensation from the Corporation (but at the Corporation's expense), upon request and in the manner prescribed by the Corporation, all of his rights, titles and interests in and to said Works and Intellectual Property in any country whatsoever, whether or not such Works and Intellectual Property are subject to patent or to copyright registration. Furthermore, the Employee waives and undertakes to waive, as required by the Corporation, any moral right related to the Works and Intellectual Property that might be the subject matter thereof, in favour of the Corporation; and
  - (iii) Promptly deliver to the Corporation, upon request and in the manner prescribed by the Corporation without further compensation (but at the Corporation's expense), any written documentation relating to the Works and the Intellectual Property; and provide any and all help or assistance required by the Corporation to enable it or any person designated by it to protect or exploit said Works and Intellectual Property in any country whatsoever.
  - (iv) Execute any documents or applications as may be reasonably deemed necessary or appropriate by the Corporation in order to confirm the Corporation's ownership of, and title to, or rights and interest in and to the Works and Intellectual Property as well as any goodwill attaching thereto or to maintain the validity of any trademark, patent design or other right of the Corporation.
- 9.5 The Employee acknowledges that all the Works and Intellectual Property which he shall produce for the benefit of the Corporation, alone or in collaboration with any Person, shall be original works and shall not breach any intellectual property right or confidential information belonging to a former employer or a third party, or any legal or contractual obligation in favour of any former employer or third party.

#### 10. <u>Confidentiality</u>

10.1 The Employee recognizes that, in the context of his work, information of confidential or strategic nature relative to the exploitation and business of the Corporation can be communicated to him, notably and without limiting the scope of what precedes, any information or knowledge pertaining to technological and trade secrets, inventions, patents, licenses, manufacturing or production process, computer code, know-how, contracts, clients, contacts or administrative or financial management of the Corporation ("Confidential Information"). The Employee acknowledges that this Confidential Information may never be used to the detriment of the Corporation.

10.2 The Employee agrees that Employee shall not, directly or indirectly, use, make available, sell, disclose or otherwise communicate to any person other than in the course of the Employee's assigned duties and for the benefit of the Corporation, either during the course of his employment or at any time thereafter, any Confidential Information or strategic information. Upon termination of any kind, the Employee agrees to return to the Corporation any Confidential Information or strategic information he acquired while working for the Corporation.

# 11. Non-Competition

- 11.1 The Employee shall not, in the course of his employment and for an additional period of eighteen (18) months following the termination of his employment for any reason, directly or indirectly, own, manage operate, control, be employed (whether as an employee, consultant, independent contractor or otherwise, and whether or not for compensation) or render services to any person, firm, corporation or other entity, in whatever form, in the activities of the commercialization of prescription drugs, behind-the-counter, over-the-counter and on-the-shelves drugs and supplements within the territory of Canada. The Employee recognizes that this non-competition provision shall apply in addition to and notwithstanding any other non-competition agreement entered into between the Parties.
- 11.2 The Employee acknowledges that any breach of the covenants of this Section 11 will result in immediate and irreparable injury to the Corporation and, accordingly, consents to the application of injunctive or other equitable relief and/or specific performance for the benefit of the Corporation as may be appropriate in the event such a breach occurs or is threatened. The foregoing remedies will be in addition to all other legal remedies to which the Corporation may be entitled hereunder, including, without limitation, monetary damages.

# 12. Non-Solicitation

- 12.1 The Employee recognizes that in the course of his employment, the identity of other employees and clients of the Corporation will be revealed to him, that he will be able to establish privileged business relations with the latter and that the use of this information for the means of competition will result in serious prejudice to the Corporation.
- 12.2 The Employee recognizes that, during the course of his employment and for an additional period of eighteen (18) months following the termination of his employment for any reason, he will not, without the consent of the Corporation, directly or indirectly, in any manner whatsoever, whether as principal, agent, employee or otherwise, individually or in conjunction with any person, solicit any client of the Corporation or any prospective client of the Corporation (which prospective clients were known by the Employee in the twelve (12) months preceding the termination of his employment).
- 12.3 The Employee also agrees and undertakes, during the course his employment and for an additional period of eighteen (18) months following the termination of his employment for any reason, not to hire, solicit the services or encourage the departure of an employee of the Corporation or recommend any of them to another person for employment purposes.
- 12.4 The Employee acknowledges that any breach of the covenants of this Section 12 will result in immediate and irreparable injury to the Corporation and, accordingly, acknowledges that the Corporation will be entitled to seek from any court having jurisdiction under Section 17.4, injunctive or other equitable relief and/or specific performance for the benefit of the Corporation as may be appropriate in the event such a breach occurs or is threatened. The foregoing remedies will be in addition to all other legal remedies to which the Corporation may be entitled hereunder, including, without limitation, monetary damages.

#### 13. Non-Disparagement

The Employee shall not disparage the Corporation or any of its officers and employees during or after his employment with the Corporation.

# 14. Termination of Employment

- 14.1 The Parties acknowledge and expressly agree that this Contract and the employment relationship stemming therefore shall terminate upon the death or in the event of the Employee's disability, the whole without further notice or indemnity in lieu of notice or any indemnity whatsoever.
  - For the purposes of this Section 14.1, "disability" means any medical condition whatsoever which leads to the Employee's absence from his duties for a continuous period of twenty-six (26) weeks without the Employee being able to resume the performance of his duties on a full-time basis upon the expiry of any such period. Unsuccessful attempts to return to work for a period of less than fifteen (15) days shall not interrupt the calculation of such twenty-six (26) week period.
- 14.2 The Corporation may terminate the Employee's employment in its absolute discretion without serious reason by giving the Employee notice or payment in lieu of notice of termination in accordance with applicable law.
- 14.3 The Corporation may terminate the Employee's employment for serious reason, on simple notice to the Employee from the Corporation, the whole without further notice or indemnity in lieu of notice or any indemnity whatsoever, upon the occurrence of any of the situations described below:
  - (a) Inebriation, intoxication or any illegal drug use by the Employee while performing duties;
  - (b) Theft, fraud or embezzlement or any other material act of dishonesty;
  - (c) Conviction of a crime (other than a violation of the *Highway Safety Code* or any minor malfeasance not relevant to the Corporation's Business);
  - (d) Any act of willful negligence or intentional misconduct on the part of the Employee;
  - (e) Any false declaration at the time of hire or voluntary omission of facts that, had they been known, would have impeded the hiring of the Employee;
  - (f) Any material breach of the Contract not remedied within ten (10) days of receipt of a written notice (provided, however, that no notice shall be given where the Employee breaches any of the restrictive covenants under Sections 3, 9, 10, 11, 12 and 13);
  - (g) A material breach of the rules, practices and policies of the Corporation; and
  - (h) Any event, fact or circumstance which, at law, constitutes just and sufficient cause or serious reason.

- 14.4 If the Employee wishes to resign from his functions, he must give written notice to the Corporation of at least three (3) months before the expected date of departure. The Employee agrees to provide reasonable assistance to ease the transition in favour of his successor, as may be requested by the Corporation.
- 14.5 The Employee agrees, should his employment be terminated, to immediately return to the Corporation or destroy, at the discretion of the Corporation, any documentation, including information on any computer medium, and equipment belonging to the Corporation that he may have in his possession and to sign a declaration to that effect.

#### 15. Release and Discharge

In consideration of the terms and conditions contained in this Contract and the Purchase Agreement, the Employee hereby fully and irrevocably releases and discharges the Corporation, and its shareholders, directors, officers, agents, attorneys and employees, from all liabilities, accounts, covenants, agreements, obligations, costs, expenses, actions, causes of action, suits, demands, debts, damages or any other claims (collectively "Claims") whatsoever that the Employee now has or may hereafter have and in any way arising out of the Prior Employment, any course, matter, event or occurrence, known or unknown, or any other thing whatsoever existing up to the date of this release, including, without limitation, all Claims in respect of moneys advanced, loans, salaries, wages, benefits, vacations, stock options, bonuses, retirement or pension allowances, fees, participation in profits or earnings, dividends or other remuneration whether existing by law, contract, undertaking, resolution, by-law or otherwise, but except for accrued but unpaid salary and incurred but un-reimbursed out-of-pocket expenses for the period immediately prior to the date of this Agreement.

#### 16. Notice

- All notices, requests, demands and other communications hereunder shall be either (i) delivered in person, (ii) sent by overnight courier service or other express commercial delivery service, or (iii) sent by email with confirmation of receipt, i.e. email having been opened and read and, in each case, addressed as follows:
  - (a) If to the Corporation:
    Nora Pharma Inc.
    1565 boul. Lionel-Boulet
    Varennes (Québec) J3X1P7

Email: steve.slilaty@sunshinebiopharma.com Attention: Steve N. Slilaty

(b) If to the Employee:

Malek Chamoun 1730 rue Saint-Patrick, apt. 601 Montréal (Quebec) H3K 2H2 Email: malek.chamoun@hec.ca

- All notices, requests, instructions or documents given to any Party in accordance with this Section 16 shall be deemed to have been given or made (i) on the date of delivery, if delivered in person, and if sent by email, (ii) on the first (1st) Business Day following timely delivery to a national overnight courier service; or (iii) on the fifth (5th) Business Day following it being mailed by registered or certified mail.
- 16.3 Any Party hereto may change its address specified for notices herein by designating a new address by notice given in accordance with this Section 15.

# 17. General Provisions

- 17.1 This Contract forms the entire agreement between the Corporation and the Employee with respect to his employment and supersedes all prior agreements, discussions, negotiations and representations, whether oral or written, related to its subject matter.
- 17.2 No amendment to the provisions of this Contract is valid unless made in writing and signed by the Parties.
- Each provision hereof is distinct and severable from each other provision, such that any decision by a court that invalidates any provision hereof does not affect the validity of each other provision or its executory nature.
- 17.4 This Contract is governed by the laws of the Province of Quebec and the laws of Canada applicable therein. The Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Quebec, district of Montréal.
- 17.5 The Parties acknowledge having freely consented to this Contract after having verified all the facts and circumstances liable to influence their decision with respect thereto. The Parties acknowledge having had ample time to obtain legal advice to evaluate the nature and extent of this Contract and their rights after having been invited to do the same and having done so.
- 17.6 The Parties acknowledge that they have requested and are satisfied that this Contract and all related documents be drawn up in the English language. Les parties aux présentes reconnaissent avoir requis que la présente entente et les documents qui y sont relatifs soient rédigés en anglais.

[Remainder of the page intentionally left blank, signature page follows]

| NORA              | PHARMA INC.   |
|-------------------|---|
| By:               | /s/ Dr. Steve N. Slilaty  |
| ·                 | Dr. Steve N. Slilaty, director  |
|                   |   |
|                   | /s/ Malek Chamoun   |
|                   | MALEK CHAMOUN   |
|                   |   |
|                   | INTERVENTION  |
| The und that it w | dersigned is intervening to this Agreement for the purpose of (i) declaring that it has read and understood this Agreement; and (ii) confirming vill fulfill in a timely manner all of its obligations, directly or indirectly, under this Agreement. |
|                   |   |
| SUNSH             | IINE BIOPHARMA INC.   |
| By:               | /s/ Dr. Steve N. Slilaty  |
|                   | Dr. Steve N. Slilaty, CEO   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   | [Signature page – Employment Agreement Malek Chamoun]   |
|                   | 9   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |
|                   |   |

**SIGNED** at the place and on the date first mentioned above.



For Immediate Release October 20, 2022

# SUNSHINE BIOPHARMA ANNOUNCES THE ACQUISITION OF NORA PHARMA, ADDING \$10.7 MILLION IN REVENUE

Montreal, Canada – (GLOBE NEWSWIRE) – Sunshine Biopharma Inc. (NASDAQ: "SBFM"), a pharmaceutical company focused on the research, development and commercialization of oncology and antiviral drugs, today announced that it has completed the acquisition of all the outstanding shares of Nora Pharma Inc., effective immediately. As such, Nora Pharma Inc. is now a wholly owned subsidiary of Sunshine Biopharma Inc.

Nora Pharma is one of North America's fastest growing generic pharmaceuticals companies. The addition of Nora Pharma allows Sunshine Biopharma to expand its operations into the area of generic prescription drugs and biosimilars. The purchase price of \$30,000,000 Canadian (approximately \$21,900,000 US) was paid by cash, Sunshine Biopharma common stock, and an earn-out amount.

"The strategic acquisition of Nora Pharma significantly expands our revenue stream and is expected to generate multi-year top-line and bottom-line growth going forward," said Dr. Steve Slilaty, CEO of Sunshine Biopharma. Dr. Slilaty continued, "This acquisition gives Sunshine a solid position in the generic prescription drugs industry and brings us closer to our objective of becoming a fully-integrated pharma company."

Malek Chamoun, founder and president of Nora Pharma said, "Sunshine brings additional expertise and financial resources which will help Nora with its accelerated growth plan and leadership in the supply of high quality, affordable medicines to the Canadian market."

Based in the Greater Montreal area, Nora Pharma has 36 employees and operates in a 15,000 square foot facility certified by Health Canada. Nora Pharma currently offers over 50 pharmaceutical products, including generic prescription drugs, over-the-counter products and biosimilars. Nora Pharma and its service arm that commercializes under the name Lea Solutions will continue to operate without changes going forward.

Dr. Slilaty added, "Nora Pharma will operate as a subsidiary of Sunshine Biopharma, with Mr. Chamoun as president. We are happy to have the Nora employees join the Sunshine Biopharma family."

#### About Nora Pharma Inc.

Nora Pharma is a Canadian pharmaceutical company offering generic and specialty drugs across the country. Nora Pharma is positioned as a partner of choice in optimizing the service offering to pharmacy partners and providing patients with access to affordable, high quality pharmaceutical products. For more information, please visit www.norapharma.ca/en/

# **About Sunshine Biopharma Inc.**

In addition to working with the University of Arizona on the development of a treatment for COVID-19, Sunshine Biopharma is engaged in the development Adva-27a, a unique anticancer compound. Tests conducted to date have demonstrated the effectiveness of Adva-27a at destroying Multidrug Resistant Cancer Cells, including Pancreatic Cancer cells, Small-Cell Lung Cancer cells, Breast Cancer cells, and Uterine Sarcoma cells. Clinical trials for Pancreatic Cancer indication are planned to be conducted at McGill University's Jewish General Hospital in Montreal, Canada. Sunshine Biopharma is also engaged in the development of a novel anticancer mRNA called K1.1. The data collected to date have shown that K1.1 mRNA is capable of destroying cancer cells in vitro including multidrug resistant breast cancer cells (MCF-7/MDR), ovarian adenocarcinoma cells (OVCAR-3), and pancreatic cancer cells (SUIT-2). Studies using non-transformed (normal) human cells (HMEC) have shown that K1.1 mRNA had little or no cytotoxic effects. K1.1 mRNA is readily adaptable for delivery into patients using the proven mRNA vaccine technology. For more information, please visit www. https://sunshinebiopharma.com

#### Safe Harbor Forward-Looking Statements

This press release contains forward-looking statements which are based on current expectations, forecasts, and assumptions of Sunshine Biopharma, Inc. (the "Company") that involve risks as well as uncertainties that could cause actual outcomes and results to differ materially from those anticipated or expected. These statements appear in a number of places in this release and include all statements that are not statements of historical fact regarding the intent, belief or current expectations of the Company, including statements related to the Company's drug development activities, financial performance, and future growth. These risks and uncertainties are further described in filings and reports by the Company with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Actual results and the timing of certain events could differ materially from those projected in or contemplated by the forward-looking statements due to a number of factors detailed from time to time in the Company's filings with the SEC. Reference is hereby made to cautionary statements and risk factors set forth in the Company's most recent SEC fillings.

#### For Additional Information:

Nora Pharma Contact: Marc Beaudoin

Direct Line: 514-983-8358

marc.beaudoin@sunshinebiopharma.com

Sunshine Biopharma Contact: Camille Sebaaly, CFO Direct Line: 514-814-0464 camille.sebaaly@sunshinebiopharma.com

Sunshine Biopharma Media Contact:

Christine Petraglia TraDigital IR

Direct Line: 917-633-8980

investors@sunshinebiopharma.com

# Nora Pharma Inc. Financial Statements June 30, 2022 and 2021

| Financial Statement                                     |   |
|---|---|
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 2 |
| Balance Sheet   | 3 |
| Statement of Operations                                 | 4 |
| Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)  | 5 |
| <u>Cash Flows</u>                                       | 6 |
| Notes to Financial Statements                           | 7 |

#### Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the shareholders and the board of directors of Nora Pharma Inc.

#### **Opinion on the Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Nora Pharma Inc. as of June 30, 2022 and 2021, the related statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements"). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of June 30, 2022 and 2021, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

# **Basis for Opinion**

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audit included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audit also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/S/ BF Borgers CPA PC BF Borgers CPA PC (PCAOB ID 5041)

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2022 Lakewood, CO October 20, 2022

# Nora Pharma Inc.

# **Balance Sheet**

Expressed in United States Dollars

|  | As of June 30, |           |
|--|----------------|-----------|
|  | 2022           | 2021      |
|  |                | \$        |
| ASSETS   |                |           |
| Current  |                |           |
| Trade and other receivables (Note 3)                     | 1,383,876      | 638,785   |
| Income taxes receivable                                  | _              | 1,964     |
| Inventory (Note 4)                                       | 2,243,026      | 1,997,082 |
| Prepaid expenses   | 16,932         | 47,785    |
|  | 3,643,834      | 2,685,616 |
| Long-term  |                |           |
| Right-of-use asset (Note 7)                              | 869,951        | -         |
| Property and equipment, net (Note 5)                     | 200,262        | 4,494     |
| Intangible assets (Note 6)                               | 573,408        | 194,682   |
|  | 5,287,455      | 2,884,792 |
|  | <del>-</del>   |           |
| LIABILITIES  |                |           |
| Current  |                |           |
| Bank loan (Note 8)                                       | 474,335        | 589,335   |
| Trade and other payables (Note 9)                        | 1,971,753      | 968,265   |
| Income taxes payable                                     | 7,839          | _         |
| Advance from a corporation controlled by the shareholder | 698,432        | 806,842   |
| Operating lease liabilities, current                     | 133,242        | _         |
| Current portion of long-term debt                        | 109,926        | _         |
|  | 3,395,527      | 2,364,442 |
| Long-term  |                |           |
| Operating lease liabilities, non-current (Note 7)        | 738,748        | _         |
| Advance from the shareholder                             | 504,440        | 570,917   |
| Long-term debt (Note 10)                                 | 386,737        | 32,274    |
|  | 5,025,452      | 2,967,633 |
| SHAREHOLDER'S EQUITY (DEFICIENCY)                        |                |           |
| Capital stock (Note 11)                                  | 78             | 78        |
| Retained earnings (deficit)                              | 272,868        | (74,733)  |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss                     | (10,943)       | (8,186)   |
| Accumulated outer completionsive loss                    |                |           |
|  | 262,003        | (82,841)  |
|  | 5,287,455      | 2,884,792 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the financial statements.

# Nora Pharma Inc. Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income or loss Expressed in United States Dollars

|   | For the Years Ended | For the Years Ended June 30, |  |
|---|---------------------|------------------------------|--|
|   | 2022                | 2021                         |  |
|   | \$                  | \$                           |  |
| Revenue                                 | 10,740,185          | 4,474,065                    |  |
| Revenue - related parties               | 26,797              | 395,291                      |  |
| Total net revenues                      | 10,766,982          | 4,869,356                    |  |
| Cost of goods sold                      | 7,244,084           | 3,366,472                    |  |
| Cost of goods sold - related parties    | 26,726              | 56,837                       |  |
| Total Cost of goods sold                | 7,270,810           | 3,423,309                    |  |
| Gross profit                            | 3,496,172           | 1,446,047                    |  |
| Operating expenses                      |                     |                              |  |
| Selling and Marketing Expenses          | 417,694             | 146,063                      |  |
| General Administrative Expenses         | 2,584,833           | 1,260,246                    |  |
| Depreciation and amortization           | 41,164              | 15,323                       |  |
| Total operating expenses                | 3,043,691           | 1,421,632                    |  |
| Income from operations                  | 452,481             | 24,415                       |  |
| Other income and (expenses)             | (104,277)           | (50,890)                     |  |
| Net income before income taxes          | 348,204             | (26,475)                     |  |
| Income tax expense (benefit)            | 603                 | 985                          |  |
| Net income                              | 347,601             | (27,460)                     |  |
| Other comprehensive income (loss)       |                     |                              |  |
| Foreign currency translation adjustment | (2,757)             | (5,855)                      |  |
| Comprehensive Income (Loss)             | 344,844             | (33,315)                     |  |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the financial statements.

# Nora Pharma Inc.

# Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) Expressed in United States Dollars

|   | Capital<br>Stock | Retained<br>earnings<br>(deficit) | Accumulated<br>other<br>comprehensive<br>loss | Total<br>Equity |
|---|------------------|-----------------------------------|---|-----------------|
| Balance at June 30, 2020                | 78               | (47,273)                          | (2,331)                                       | (49,526)        |
| Net Income (Loss)                       | _                | (27,460)                          | _   | (27,460)        |
| Foreign currency translation adjustment | =                | =                                 | (5,855)                                       | (5,855)         |
| Balance at June 30, 2021                |                  | (74,733)                          | (8,186)                                       | (82,841)        |
| Net Income (Loss)                       |                  | 347,601                           | =   | 347,601         |
| Foreign currency translation adjustment | -                | _                                 | (2,757)                                       | (2,757)         |
| Balance at June 30, 2022                | 78               | 272,868                           | (10,943)                                      | 262,003         |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the financial statements.

# Nora Pharma Inc. Statement of Cash Flows Expressed in United States Dollars

|   | For the Years Ended June 30, |           |
|---|------------------------------|-----------|
|   | 2022                         | 2021      |
|   | <del></del>                  | \$        |
| CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES  |                              |           |
| Net income (loss)   | 347,601                      | (27,460)  |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: |                              |           |
| Depreciation and amortization   | 41,164                       | 15,323    |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities                                 |                              |           |
| (Increase) in accounts receivable   | (783,318)                    | (174,973) |
| Decrease (increase) in income taxes receivable                              | 1,923                        | (1,900)   |
| (Increase) decrease in inventory  | (327,988)                    | (777,376) |
| Decrease (Increase) in prepaid expenses                                     | 29,550                       | (46,229)  |
| Increase in accounts payable & accrued expenses                             | 1,059,167                    | 488,086   |
| Increase (decrease) in income taxes payable                                 | 7,980                        | (5,711)   |
| Net Cash flows Provided (Used) in operating activities                      | 376,079                      | (530,240) |
|   |                              |           |
| CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES  |                              |           |
| Advance to a company controlled by the shareholder                          | _                            | 100,303   |
| Purchase of equipment   | (218,248)                    | (6,263)   |
| Acquisition of right-of-use asset   | (47,047)                     | -         |
| Purchase of intangible assets   | (415,161)                    | (100,094) |
| Net Cash flows (Used) in investing activities                               | (680,456)                    | (6,054)   |
| CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES  |                              |           |
| Advance from a corporation controlled by the shareholder                    | (45,482)                     | 3,498     |
| Advances from the shareholder   | (78,999)                     | 29,083    |
| Long-term debt  | 473,994                      | _         |
| Lease liability   | 49,122                       | _         |
| Net Cash flows Provided by financing activities                             | 398,635                      | 32,581    |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash   | 94,258                       | (503,713) |
| Currency effect on bank overdraft   | 20,742                       | (23,170)  |
| Bank overdraft, beginning of year   | (589,335)                    | (62,452)  |
| Bank overdraft, end of year   | (474,335)                    | (589,335) |
| Supplementary Disclosure of Cash Flow Information:                          |                              |           |
| Cash paid for interest  | 104.277                      | 31.807    |
| Cash paid for income taxes  | (10,406)                     | (985)     |
| 1 1   | (-3,.30)                     | (= 50)    |

# Nora Pharma Inc. Notes to Financial Statements Expressed in United States Dollars

# 1 - DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS

Nora Pharma Inc. (the "Company") is a Canadian pharmaceutical company specializing in the distribution of generic and specialty drugs across the country. Nora Pharma is positioned as a partner of choice in optimizing the service offering to pharmacy partners and their patients.

The Company was incorporated in 2017 under the Business Corporations Act (Province of Quebec).

#### 2 - SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

#### Impact of coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic

In March 2020, the World Health Organization declared Coronavirus and its associated disease, COVID-19, a global pandemic. Conditions surrounding the Coronavirus outbreak are evolving rapidly and government authorities around the world have implemented emergency measures to mitigate the spread of the virus. The outbreak and related mitigation measures have had and will continue to have a material adverse impact on the world economies and the Company's business activities. It is not possible for the Company to predict the duration or magnitude of the adverse conditions of the outbreak and their effects on the Company's business or ability to raise funds. No adjustments have been made to the amounts reported in the Company's financial statements as a result of this matter.

#### **Basis of presentation**

The Company's financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and are expressed in United States ("US") dollars for reporting purposes.

#### Foreign currency translation

Functional and presentation currency

The financial statements are presented in US dollars. The functional currency is the Canadian dollar. The functional currency of the entity has remained unchanged during the reporting periods.

Foreign currency transactions and balances

The Company's Canadian dollar financial statements are translated to US dollars as follows: assets and liabilities are translated at the closing rate in effect at the reporting date and income and expenses are translated at the average exchange rate for the period. The share capital account is translated at rates in effect at the time of issuance/redemptions. Exchange gains or losses resulting from the translation of the Company's accounts into the reporting currency are reported as foreign currency translation adjustment within other comprehensive loss and presented as a separate component of shareholders' equity.

#### Use of estimates

To prepare financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, management makes estimates and assumptions based on available information. These estimates and assumptions affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and the disclosures provided, and actual results could differ.

#### Trade accounts receivable and allowance for doubtful accounts

Trade accounts receivable are stated at net realizable value. The majority of customers are not extended credit and therefore time to maturity for receivables is short. On a periodic basis, management evaluates its trade accounts receivable and determines whether to record an allowance for doubtful accounts or if any accounts should be written off based on a past history of write-offs, collections and current credit conditions. A receivable is considered past due if the Company has not received payments based on agreed-upon terms. The Company generally does not require any security or collateral to support its receivables.

# **Inventory valuation**

Inventory is valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost is determined using the first in, first out method. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the costs of completion and costs necessary to make the sale. The cost of inventory includes the purchase price and other costs directly attributable to the acquisition of finished goods.

#### Revenue recognition

As of July 1, 2020, the Company adopted ASU No. 201409, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers" (ASC 606). Under the new guidance, an entity will recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers at an amount that the entity expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. A five-step model has been introduced for an entity to apply when recognizing revenue. The new guidance also includes enhanced disclosure requirements. The guidance was effective July 1, 2020 and was applied on a modified retrospective basis. The adoption did not have an impact on the Company's financial statements. The Company generate sales from two revenue streams: (1) Generic drug sales (2) Commissions income.

In Canada, governmental regulations require that companies recognize revenues upon completion of the work by issuing an invoice and remitting the applicable sales taxes (GST and QST) to the appropriate government agency. The Company's revenue recognition policy is in compliance with these local regulations.

The Company recognizes revenues for product sales and commissions when title and risk of loss has passed to the customer, which is typically upon delivery to the customer, when estimated rebates are reasonably determinable, and when collectability is reasonably assured.

#### Trade sales and commissions

Trade sales and commissions are accounted for when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, the goods have been received by the client, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

#### Advertising

The Company's policy is to expense advertising costs as the costs are incurred. Advertising expenses were \$417,694 and \$146,063, for the years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

#### **Income taxes**

The Company uses the deferred income taxes method of accounting for income taxes. Under this method, deferred income tax assets and liabilities are determined according to differences between the carrying amounts and tax bases of assets and liabilities. They are measured by applying enacted or substantively enacted tax rates and laws at the date of the financial statements for the years in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse.

#### Concentrations of credit risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and trade accounts receivable.

# Property and equipment

#### Amortization

Property and equipment are amortized over their estimated useful lives according to the declining balance method at the following annual rates:

|                    | Kates |
|--------------------|-------|
|                    |       |
| Computer equipment | 55%   |
| Furniture          | 20%   |
| Rolling stock      | 30%   |
| Equipment          | 20%   |

#### *Impairment*

Property and equipment are tested for recoverability when events or changes in circumstances indicate that their carrying amount may not be recoverable. The carrying amount of a long-lived asset is not recoverable when it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposal. In such a case, an impairment loss must be recognized and is equivalent to the excess of the carrying amount of a long-lived asset over its fair value.

#### Intangible assets

#### Amortization

Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives according to the following methods at the following annual rates and period:

|          | Methods              | Rates and period |
|----------|----------------------|------------------|
|          |                      |                  |
| Licenses | Straight-line method | 5 years          |
| Website  | Declining balance    | 55%              |

#### Impairment

Intangible assets are tested for recoverability when events or changes in circumstances indicate that their carrying amount may not be recoverable. The carrying amount of a long-lived asset is not recoverable when it exceeds the sum of the undiscounted cash flows expected to result from its use and eventual disposal. In such a case, an impairment loss must be recognized and is equivalent to the excess of the carrying amount of a long-lived asset over its fair value.

#### Leases

The Company recognizes and measures its leases in accordance with FASB ASC 842, Leases. The Company is a lessee in a non-cancellable operating lease for office space. The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease, or contains a lease, at inception of a contract and when the terms of an existing contract are changed. The Company recognizes a lease liability and a right-of-use (ROU) asset at the commencement date. The lease liability is initially and subsequently recognized based on the present value of its future lease payments. Variable payments are included in the future lease payments when those variable payments depend on an index or a rate. The discount rate is the implicit rate if it is readily determinable or otherwise the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate. The implicit rates of the Company's lease are not readily determinable and accordingly, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date for all leases. The Company's incremental borrowing rate for a lease is the 6% interest it would have to pay on a collateralized basis to borrow an amount equal to the lease payments under similar terms and in a similar economic environment. The ROU asset is subsequently measured throughout the lease term at the remaining amount (i.e., present value of the remaining lease payments), plus unamortized initial direct costs, plus (minus) any prepaid (accrued) lease payments, less the unamortized balance of lease incentives received, and any impairment recognized. Lease cost for lease payments is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

The Company has elected, for all underlying classes of assets, not to recognize ROU assets and lease liabilities for short-term leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less at lease commencement, and do not include an option to purchase the underlying asset that the Company is reasonably certain to exercise. The Company recognizes the lease cost associated with its short-term leases on a straight-line basis over the lease term.

#### Recently issued accounting pronouncements

In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12 "Income Taxes (Topic 740): Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes." This guidance removes certain exceptions to the general principles in Topic 740 and provides consistent application of U.S. GAAP by clarifying and amending existing guidance. The effective date of the new guidance for public companies is for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020 and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is currently evaluating the timing of adoption and impact of the updated guidance on its financial statements.

#### 3- TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

As at June 30, 2022, amounts owing from three customers represent 54% of the total trade accounts receivable (one customer represented 33% as at June 30, 2021).

#### 4- INVENTORY

Inventory consisted of finished goods, valued at \$2,243,026 and \$1,997,082 as of June 30, 2022 and June 30, 2021, respectively. The Company constantly monitors its potential obsolete products and is allowed to return products close to their expiration date to its suppliers. Any loss on damaged items is immaterial and will be recognized immediately. As a result, no reserves were made for inventory as of June 30, 2022 and June 30, 2021.

# 5 - PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

|  | Computer<br><u>Equipment</u> | Furniture | Rolling<br>Stock | <u>Equipment</u> | Total    |
|--|------------------------------|-----------|------------------|------------------|----------|
| GROSS CARRYING AMOUNT                    |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2021                  | 5,348                        | 1,126     | -                | -                | 6,474    |
| Additions                                | 2,553                        | 39,500    | 136,695          | 39,500           | 218,248  |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | (249)                        | (742)     | (2,414)          | (698)            | (4,103)  |
| Balance at June 30, 2022                 | 7,652                        | 39,884    | 134,281          | 38,802           | 220,619  |
| DEPRECIATION                             |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2021                  | (1,980)                      | _         | _                | -                | (1,980)  |
| Charge                                   | (2,981)                      | (2,839)   | (6,658)          | (6,307)          | (18,785) |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | 129                          | 50        | 118              | 111              | 408      |
| Balance at June 30, 2022                 | (4,832)                      | (2,789)   | (6,540)          | (6,196)          | (20,357) |
| Net carrying amount June 30, 2022        | 2,820                        | 37,095    | 127,741          | 32,606           | 200,262  |
| GROSS CARRYING AMOUNT                    |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2020                  |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Additions                                | 5,174                        | 1,089     | =                | =                | 6,263    |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | 174                          | 37        | _                | _                | 211      |
| Balance at June 30, 2021                 | 5,348                        | 1,126     |                  |                  | 6,474    |
| DEPRECIATION                             |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2020                  |                              |           |                  |                  |          |
| Charge                                   | (1,916)                      | -         | _                | _                | (1,916)  |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | (64)                         |           |                  | =                | (64)     |
| Balance at June 30, 2021                 | (1,980)                      | -         | -                | -                | (1,980)  |
| Net carrying amount June 30, 2021        | 3,368                        | 1,126     | _                |                  | 4,494    |

Depreciation expense for the years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021 was \$18,453 and \$1,980, respectively.

# 6 - INTANGIBLE ASSETS

|  | Licenses - indefinite lived | Licenses -<br>definite lived | Website | Total    |
|--|-----------------------------|------------------------------|---------|----------|
| GROSS CARRYING AMOUNT                    |                             |                              |         |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2021                  | 136,755                     | 83,770                       | 3,976   | 224,501  |
| Additions                                | 410,935                     | _                            | 4,226   | 415,161  |
| Transfers                                | (61,449)                    | 61,449                       | _       | _        |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | (11,392)                    | (4,283)                      | 85      | (15,590) |
| Balance at June 30, 2022                 | 474,849                     | 140,936                      | 8,287   | 624,072  |
| AMORTIZATION                             |                             |                              |         |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2021                  | _                           | (26,145)                     | (3,674) | (29,819) |
| Charge                                   | _                           | (20,876)                     | (1,503) | (22,379) |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | _                           | 1,368                        | 166     | 1,534    |
| Balance at June 30, 2022                 | <u>=</u>                    | (45,653)                     | (5,011) | (50,664) |
| Net carrying amount June 30, 2022        | 474,849                     | 95,283                       | 3,276   | 573,408  |
| GROSS CARRYING AMOUNT                    |                             |                              |         |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2020                  | 55,778                      | 50,685                       | 3,616   | 110,079  |
| Additions                                | 100,094                     | =                            | =       | 100,094  |
| Transfers                                | (27,126)                    | 27,126                       | _       | _        |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | 8,009                       | 5,959                        | 360     | 14,328   |
| Balance at June 30, 2021                 | 136,755                     | 83,770                       | 3,976   | 224,501  |
| AMORTIZATION                             |                             |                              |         |          |
| Balance at July 1, 2020                  | _                           | (11,510)                     | (3,006) | (14,516) |
| Charge                                   | _                           | (13,050)                     | (357)   | (13,407) |
| Foreign currency translation adjustments | _                           | (1,585)                      | (311)   | (1,896)  |
| Balance at June 30, 2021                 | _                           | (26,145)                     | (3,674) | (29,819) |
| Net carrying amount June 30, 2021        | 136,755                     | 57,625                       | 302     | 194,682  |

During the course of the exercise, the Company has signed several licensing deals pharmaceutical generic products.

Upon Health Canada approval, the Company assigns a useful life of 5 years to the intangible assets related to those approved products.

During the twelve months ended June 30, 2022, the Company capitalized the following intangible assets:

Milestone License Payments:

An amount of \$278,329 in milestone payments related to licensing agreement for several products.

Health Canada submission cost:

An amount of \$132,606 paid to Health Canada related to the submission cost of three products.

Amortization expense for the years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021 was \$22,379 and \$13,407, respectively.

# 7 - *LEASE*

The Company has obligations as a lessee for office space with initial non-cancellable terms in excess of one year. The Company classified the lease as an operating lease. The lease contains a renewal option for a period of five years. Because the Company is certain to exercise the renewal option, the optional period is included in determining the lease term, and associated payments under the renewal option are included in the lease payments. The Company's lease does not include termination options for either party to the lease or restrictive financial or other covenants. Payments due under the lease contract include fixed payments plus a variable payment. The Company's office space lease requires it to make variable payments for the Company's proportionate share of building's property taxes, insurance, and common area maintenance. These variable lease payments are not included in lease payments used to determine lease liability and are recognized as variable costs when incurred.

|   | 2022        |
|---|-------------|
| The components of the lease cost for the year ended June 30, 2022 are as follows: | Ψ           |
| Operating lease cost  | 37,625      |
| Variable lease cost   | 11,850      |
| Total lease cost  | 49,475      |
|   | _           |
| Amounts reported on the balance sheet as of June 30, 2022 were as follows:        |             |
| Operating lease ROU asset   | 869,951     |
| Operating lease liability   | 871,990     |
|   |             |
| Other information related to leases as of June 30, 2022 was as follows:           |             |
| Supplemental cash flow information related to the operating lease                 |             |
| Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities            | 47,047      |
| ROU assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations                             | 918,206     |
| Reductions of ROU assets resulting from reductions of lease obligations           | 34,748      |
|   |             |
| Remaining lease term  | 7 years and |
|   | 7 months    |
| Discount rate   | 6%          |

Amounts disclosed for ROU assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations and reductions of ROU assets resulting from reductions of lease obligations include amounts reduced from the carrying amount of ROU assets resulting from deferred rent.

Maturities of lease liabilities under non-cancellable operating leases as at June 30, 2022 are as follows:

|              | \$      |
|--------------|---------|
|              |         |
| 2023         | 133,242 |
| 2024         | 125,501 |
| 2025         | 156,651 |
| 2026<br>2027 | 119,063 |
| 2027         | 112,146 |
| Thereafter   | 260,472 |

#### 8 - BANK LOAN

The bank loan is refundable on demand for an authorized amount of \$1,203,000, bears interest at Canadian prime rate plus 1.75% (5.45%; 4.2% as at June 30, 2021) and is subject to renewal on May 27, 2023. A corporate credit card, authorized for an amount of \$38,800 is also issued. The bank loan and corporate credit card are secured by a general hypothec on the assets of the Company and the assets of a corporation controlled by the shareholder for an amount of \$1,323,000 and a guarantee from the ultimate shareholder and a company he controls for an amount of \$1,203,000 each. The Company did not pay any consideration in exchange for such guarantee.

#### 9 - TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

|  | 2022      | 2021    |
|--|-----------|---------|
|  | \$        | \$      |
| Trade accounts payable   | 1,751,615 | 883,285 |
| Salaries payable   | 220,138   | 79,810  |
| Deferred lease expense   | -         | _       |
| Indirect taxes payable   | =         | 5,170   |
|  | 1,971,753 | 968,265 |
| 10 - LONG-TERM DEBT  |           |         |
|  | 2022      | 2021    |
|  | \$        | \$      |
| Term loan, institution's floating base rate plus 3.65% (7.35% as at June 30, 2022), payable by 59 monthly installments of \$14,165 and a final installment of \$11,070, principal only, commencing August 2022 (a) | 465,622   |         |
| August 2022 (a)  | 403,022   | _       |
| Term loan in the amount of \$46,562 (including a government grant of \$15,520), without interest, of   |           |         |
| which an amount of \$31,041 is repayable no later than December 31, 2023   | 31,041    | 32,274  |
|  | 496,663   | 32,274  |
| Current portion  | 109,926   |         |
|  | 386,737   | 32,274  |

The term loan is authorized for an amount of \$659,631 for the acquisitions of patents. As at June 30, 2022, \$465,621 was disbursed. The term loan is secured by a hypothec on the Company's movable property, tangible and intangible assets present and future and is subrogated to the term loan and secured by a guarantee from the ultimate shareholder in an amount equivalent to 50% of the outstanding loan amount. The loan is also secured by guarantees of the parent company and companies under common control. The advances from a shareholder and 9380370 Canada Inc. are subrogated to the term loan.

#### 11 - CAPITAL STOCK

As at June 30, 2022, the Company's issued shares are detailed as follows:

Unlimited number of class "A" shares, voting and participating

|                         | 2022 | 2021 |
|-------------------------|------|------|
| _                       | \$   | \$   |
| 10,000 class "A" shares | 78   | 78   |

# 12 - INCOME TAXES

The Company files a Canadian income tax return based on its June 30 year-end. The Company has not generated taxable income since inception.

There were no deferred income taxes as at December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016.

# 13 - RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Revenues were paid to a company controlled by the shareholder of the Company

| 2022  | 2021    |
|---|---------|
| \$  | \$      |
| Balance sheet                                       |         |
| Trade and other receivables - related parties 3,709 | 27,525  |
| Trade and other payables - related parties 892      | 3,369   |
|   |         |
| Statement of operations                             |         |
| Revenue - related parties 26,797                    | 395,291 |
| Cost of goods sold - related parties 26,726         | 56,837  |

These transactions are measured at their exchange amount, which is the amount of consideration established and agreed to by the related parties. Unless otherwise stated, none of these transactions included special terms or conditions. No guarantees were given.

# 14 - SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

The Company has evaluated events and transactions that occurred between June 30, 2022 and October 20, 2022, which is the date the financial statements were available to be issued, for possible disclosure and recognition in the financial statements. Based on the review, the Company did not identify any material subsequent event.